# The Future of Radiofrequency Ablation is Looking BETA Short and Long Term Studies of Bimodal Electric Tissue Ablation (BETA) in a Porcine Model

Thesis submitted December, 2007 to The University of Adelaide for the degree of Master of

Surgery

By

Christopher Dobbins, MB.BS. (Adelaide) Division of Surgery School of Medicine

The University of Adelaide

# **Supervisors**

Professor Guy J. Maddern, PhD, FRACS (Principle Supervisor)

Mr Martin Bruening, MS, FRACS

# **Table of Contents**

]	Page Number
Title	1
Table of Contents	2
Figures and Tables	5
Thesis Abstract	6
Declaration	8
Acknowledgements	9
Preface	11
Chapter 1–-Literature Review	12
1.1 Introduction	12
1.2 Radiofrequency Ablation	12
1.2.1 Principles of Radiofrequency Ablation	13
1.2.2 Tissue Responses to Heat	15
1.2.3 Clinical Uses	16
1.2.4 Associated Morbidity and Mortality	17
1.2.5 Experience with Colorectal Liver Metastases	18
1.2.6 Experience with Hepatocellular Carcinomas	22
1.2.7 Experience with Other Tumours	26
1.2.8 Comparison with Other Commonly Used Ablative Modalities	28
1.2.8.1 Microwave Coagulation Therapy	28
1.2.8.2 Laser-Induced Interstitial Thermotherapy	30
1.2.8.3 High Intensity Focussed Ultrasound	32
1.2.8.4 Cryotherapy	35
1.2.8.5 Percutaneous Injection Therapy	36
1.2.9 Factors Associated with Local Recurrence	39
1.2.9.1 Tumour Size	39
1.2.9.2 Tumour Position	41
1.2.9.3 Tumour Type, Differentiation and Number	42
1.2.9.4 RFA Delivery Technique	43
1.2.9.5 Electrode and Generator Type	44
1.2.9.0 Uner Factors Related to Local Recurrence	45 16
1.2.10 Overcoming Recurrence	40 18
	40
1.3 Electrolysis	49
1.3.1 History	49
1.3.2 The Chinese Experience	50

1.3.3	The University of Adelaide Experience	53
1.3.4	Mechanism of Action	56
1.3.5	Electrochemical Changes	56
1.3.6	Tissue Ischaemia	58
1.3.7	Movement of Water	59
1.3.8	Other Considerations	62
1.3.9	Clinical Experience with Liver Tumours	63
1.3.10	Conclusion	64
1.4	Bimodal Electric Tissue Ablation	65
Chapt	er 2–-Study Aims and Hypotheses	69
2.1	Experiment 1	69
2.2	Experiment 2	70
2.3	Experiment 3	70
Chapt	er 3Materials and Methods	72
3.1	Materials	72
3.1.1	RFA generator	72
3.1.2	AC/DC Power Adaptor	72
3.1.3	Electrodes	73
3.1.4	Bimodal Electric Tissue Ablation (BETA) Circuit	75
3.1.5	Animals	76
3.1.6	Grounding Pads	78

Experimental Methods	79
Experiment 1	79
Experiment 2	83
Experiment 3	89
	Experimental Methods Experiment 1 Experiment 2 Experiment 3

Chap	ter 4–-Results	93
4.1	Experiment 1	93
4.1.1	Time of Procedure	93
4.1.2	Ablation Zone Size	93
4.1.3	Other Findings	94
4.1.4	Morphology	95
4.1.5	Histology	96
4.2	Experiment 2	99
4.2.1	Blood Results	99
4.2.2	Morbidity and Pathology Results2 Day Pigs	105
4.2.3	Morbidity and Pathology Results2 Week Pigs	109
4.2.4	Morbidity and Pathology Results2 Month Pigs	112
4.2.5	Morbidity and Pathology Results4 Month Pigs	114

4.3	Experiment 3	116
4.3.1	Procedure Findings	116
4.3.2	Autopsy Findings	117
4.3.3	Ablation Findings	119

Chapt	121	
5.1	Size Comparison-BETA versus RFA	121
5.2	Pathological ChangesShort Term	123
5.3	Pathological ChangesLong Term	126
5.4	BETA related Morbidity	127
5.4.1	Blood Results	127
5.4.2	Associated Morbidity	128
5.5	Study Limitations	132
5.6	Suggested Areas of Further Research	134
5.7	Concluding Remarks	136

# Bibliography

137

\*\*\*\*\*\*

# **Figures and Tables**

	Page Number
Figure 1.1	14
Figure 1.2	61
Figure 1.3	66
Figure 3.1	73
Figure 3.2	73
Figure 3.3	74
Figure 3.4	75
Figure 3.5	76
Figure 3.6	78
Figure 4.1	06
Figure 4.2	90
Figure 4.2	97
Figure 4.5	90 00
Figure 4.4	99
Figure 4.5	101
Figure 4.0	101
Figure 4.7	102
Figure 4.8	105
Figure 4.9	104
Figure 4.10	100
Figure 4.11	107
Figure 4.12	108
Figure 4.13	109
Figure 4.14	110
Figure 4.15	111
Figure 4.16	113
Figure 4.17	113
Figure 4.18	115
Figure 4.19	115
Figure 4.20	117
Figure 4.21	118
Figure 4.22	119
Table 1.1	21
Table 1.2	25
Table 4.1	95
Table 4.2	105
Table 4.3	120

\*\*\*\*\*\*

# **Thesis Abstract**

#### Introduction

Radiofrequency ablation (RFA) is a popular method of treating unresectable liver tumours by the use of a high frequency, alternating electrical current that heats and destroys tumour cells. The size of the ablation is limited by localised charring of adjacent tissue that prevents further conduction of the radiofrequency current. In the clinical setting, this results in increased rates of local recurrence in tumours that are greater than 3 cm in diameter as multiple, overlapping ablations need to be performed to treat the one tumour.

To overcome this problem, a modified form of RFA called Bimodal Electric Tissue Ablation (BETA) has been created. BETA adds a direct electrical current to the alternating radiofrequency current, thus establishing its bimodal character. When direct currents are used in biological tissues, water is transferred from anode to cathode by a process called electro-osmosis. By attaching the cathode to the radiofrequency electrode, water is attracted to the area thus preventing tissue desiccation and charring.

The BETA circuit has been constructed and tested using a porcine model. The aims of the studies are to confirm that larger ablations can be produced with the BETA system and that it is safe to use in an animal model. Three studies have been performed to test these aims in porcine liver.

### Methods

The first study was designed to compare sizes of the ablation produced between standard RFA and the BETA circuit. This was followed by a long-term study to assess associated changes to liver function and pathological changes within the liver as well as identifying

any other treatment related morbidity. The third study assessed the difference in ablation size and safety aspects when the positive electrode of the direct current circuitry was moved from small surface area under the skin to a large surface area on the skin.

#### Results

Ablations with significantly larger diameters are created with the BETA circuit using a multi-tine needle (49.55 mm versus 27.78 mm, p<0.001). This finding was confirmed in the third experiment using a straight needle (25 mm versus 15.33 mm, p<0.001). Ablations produced by the BETA circuit induce coagulative necrosis within the treated liver and the injury heals by fibrosis in a manner similar to other thermal therapies. Significant rises in some serum liver enzymes are seen within 24 hours of treatment but these return to normal within 4 days. An electrolytic type injury can be produced at the site of the positive electrode. By increasing the surface area of this electrode, the risk of tissue damage is decreased but ablations are significantly smaller (18 mm versus 25 mm, p<0.001).

#### Conclusions

The BETA circuit consistently produces significantly larger ablations than RFA. The treatment appears safe but positioning of the positive electrode of the direct current requires careful consideration. Injuries produced behave like other thermal therapies with coagulative necrosis followed by fibrotic healing. As larger ablations are consistently produced, it is hypothesised that with further refinements, tumours greater than 3 cm in diameter could be treated with lower rates of recurrence.

\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

# Statement

I declare that this thesis contains no material which has been accepted for the award of any other degree in any university and that to the best of my knowledge and belief, contains no material previously written by another person, except where due reference is made in the text. I consent to this thesis being made available for photocopying and loan if applicable and if accepted for the award of the degree.

Christopher Dobbins 01/12/2007

\*\*\*\*\*\*

# Acknowledgements

The work in this thesis has been made financially possible by support from The University of Adelaide Division of Surgery, The Queen Elizabeth Hospital Research Foundation, and the Astra-Zeneca Upper GI Research Grant.

I am indebted to many individuals from various different departments that have assisted me during the production of this work.

Firstly, Mr Simon Wemyss-Holden FRCS and Dr John Cockburn FRCR from the Norfolk and Norwich University Hospital in Norwich, UK for entrusting this work to me and who both provided technical and theoretical assistance and trouble-shooting expertise.

Mr Adrian Hines, Mr Matthew Smith, Ms Michelle Slawinski from The Queen Elizabeth Hospital Animal House who provided countless assistance with the care of the animals and provided anaesthesia. Dr Tim Kuchel from the Institute of Medical and Veterinary Science provided veterinary support for various issues related to the animals during the course of the project. Dr Denise Noonan from the University of Adelaide provided a similar service for which I am grateful.

Mrs Lisa Leopardi and Mrs Sandra Ireland from the Division of Surgery at The Queen Elizabeth Hospital both provided clerical and administrative assistance for which I am extremely indebted. Dr John Field from the University of Adelaide Statistical Support Service assisted with statistical analysis for this work. Dr Harsh Kanhere MS from The Queen Elizabeth Hospital provided assistance with the surgery and provided theoretical assistance for some of the problems I had encountered during the project.

Mr Franklin Bridgewater FRACS from The Division of Surgery at The Queen Elizabeth Hospital provided editorial advice and was extremely valuable in proof-reading the thesis.

Most of all, I am indebted to my two supervisors, Professor Guy Maddern and Mr Martin Bruening from the Division of Surgery at The University of Adelaide who both believed in me, supported my time in research, facilitated the funding of my position and the research, provided a suitable sounding board as I required and assisted in making the transition from clinical work to research a smooth one.

I must also thank and acknowledge my partner, Dr Shirley Fung, who perhaps has endured more pain and suffering during my time in research than anyone else I can possibly think of.

\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

# Preface

Parts of this thesis have been published or accepted for publication elsewhere with the following references:

Dobbins, C., Wemyss-Holden, S., Cockburn, J., Maddern, G.J. Bimodal Electric Tissue Ablation – Modified Radiofrequency Ablation with a LeVeen Electrode in a Pig Model. *Journal of Surgical Research*. (2007) epub doi:10.1016/j.jss.2007.03.066.

Dobbins, C., Brennan, C., Wemyss-Holden, S. Cockburn, J., Maddern, G.J. Bimodal

Electric Tissue Ablation – Long Term Study of Morbidity and Pathological Change.

Journal of Surgical Research. Accepted for publication 10/9/2007.

Dobbins, C., Brennan, C., Wemyss-Holden, S., Cockburn, J., Maddern, G.J. Bimodal

Electric Tissue Ablation – Positive Electrode Studies. *ANZ Journal of Surgery*. Accepted for publication 15/10/2007.

Dobbins, C., Wemyss-Holden, S., Cockburn, J., Maddern, G.J. Hp05 BETA is better than Radiofrequency Ablation. *ANZ Journal of Surgery*.(2007). **77 Suppl 1**:A41.

\*\*\*\*\*\*

# Chapter 1

# **Literature Review**

#### 1.1 Introduction

It has been well established that for patients with colorectal liver metastases or hepatocellular carcinomas, their best chance of long-term survival is with surgery. However, it is estimated that only approximately 15-25% of these patients are amenable to surgical intervention<sup>1-6</sup>. For this reason, there is a place for ablative treatments that can treat these unresectable liver tumours. The ideal ablation should be a single episode of energy delivered through one insertion of a solitary applicator that results in cure<sup>7</sup>. It should also be reliable, associated with minimal morbidity and be both time and cost effective.

#### **1.2 Radiofrequency Ablation**

Radiofrequency ablation (RFA) was first proposed as a potential ablative treatment for liver tumours in 1990 when animal studies performed by Rossi et al. from Italy and McGahan et al. from the United States were reported<sup>8,9</sup>. The initial clinical experiences with the technique were published by the Italian group in 1995<sup>10,11</sup>. Since that time, much research has been conducted into further refining the technique and expanding its uses. It has now become one of the most popular ablative techniques currently available for the treatment of liver tumours that are not suitable for surgical resection. Although initially considered a purely palliative procedure designed for local tumour control, confidence with its use has grown and now many authors are advocating it as a first line, potentially curative form of treatment of liver tumours<sup>12-14</sup>.

However, RFA is in need of further refinement as it still contains many limitations before it can be accepted as a viable alternative to liver resection. The most profound limitation is the associated rate of local tumour recurrence that occurs after treatment with RFA. Although variable, the rate is always greater than that seen with liver resection. Local recurrence after treatment tends to occur early and represents a treatment failure. Steps need to be taken to understand why recurrences occur and how to overcome them.

#### **1.2.1** Principles of Radiofrequency Ablation

Radiofrequency ablation involves the delivery to liver tumours of an alternating electrical current that alternates at radiofrequencies (range  $10-3x10^9$  kHz) to liver tumours<sup>7</sup>. Most systems available for clinical application make use of currents that lie within the medium radiofrequency range (400-500 kHz)<sup>15</sup>. This stimulates the movement of ions back and forth as they follow the sinusoidal waveform of the alternating electrical current<sup>7</sup> (**Figure 1.1**). This rapid movement of ions leads to the development of frictional heat<sup>7</sup>. Tumour cells are especially susceptible to increases in temperature and irreversible damage starts to occur above 42 degrees Celsius<sup>16</sup>.

A radiofrequency generator is used to create the current and it is delivered to the tumour by means of a needle electrode that is placed directly into the tumour substance. Grounding pads are placed upon the legs of the patient to complete the electrical circuit and these provide a large surface area to prevent electrical burns to the skin (**Figure 1.1**). Although bipolar techniques have been described and used experimentally, most of the clinical experience reported has been with a monopolar set up that is similar to the one described by Ni and co-workers<sup>7,17</sup>. The monopolar set up of this technique is easier to apply percutaneously as it makes use of a solitary needle.



# Figure 1.1

Diagrammatic representation of typical RFA setup that illustrates alternating current passing between electrode and grounding pad

As the sinusoidal waveform of the alternating current passes through tissue, ions move back and forward as they try to move towards (or away—depending upon polarity) the electrode

leading to generation of friction and heat

As the tumour is heated, the treated tissues become desiccated and subsequently temperatures in this area around the electrode become very high. Consequently, the areas immediately adjacent to the needle become charred. The electrical resistance of the charred tissue rapidly increases to the point that it is no longer able to act as a conductor. At this point, no further useful ablation can occur as the current flow ceases and ultimately the ablative process stops. This change usually occurs very quickly and is known as "roll off".

#### 1.2.2 Tissue Responses to Heat

As tissue temperature rises above 42 degrees Celsius, irreversible cell damage begins over the following 30-60 minutes. At these temperatures, inactivation of vital cell enzymes starts to occur<sup>7,16</sup>. As temperatures increase to 60 degrees Celsius, the time required to irreversible damage decreases exponentially. At 60 degrees Celsius, proteins that are an integral part of cellular and mitochondrial enzymes (as well as DNA and RNA constituents) become instantaneously denatured<sup>7,16</sup>. At 100 degrees Celsius, vaporisation of tissue water occurs and carbonisation and charring commence<sup>7,16</sup>. At 300 degrees Celsius, smoking and further carbonisation occurs and this further perpetuates the heat effect<sup>7,16</sup>.

Vascular changes are also seen with increasing temperatures. At 44 degrees Celsius, an irreversible decrease in tumour blood flow is seen<sup>7,16</sup>. Complete destruction of tumour microvasculature occurs once temperatures rise above 60 degrees Celsius<sup>7,16</sup>. The ideal thermal ablation is thought to be between 60 and 100 degrees Celsius.

Heat related tissue injury is thought to occur in 2 distinct phases; a direct phase that is followed by an indirect phase<sup>16</sup>. The direct phase occurs during the heating process and the indirect phase refers to the ongoing tissue damage that occurs after removal of the heat source and tissue temperatures have returned to normal<sup>16</sup>.

When examining liver tissue that has been treated with thermal therapy, 4 distinct zones are seen within the tissue<sup>7</sup>. At the site of the electrode is an application zone that demonstrates

complete effacement of cells on histological examination. There may be evidence of carbon deposition at this area. Surrounding this is the central zone or "white zone" that consists of damaged tissue undergoing thermal related coagulative necrosis<sup>7</sup>. In the initial stages, intact tissue architecture is seen but irreversible damage is present within cells<sup>7</sup>. Beyond this central zone is a transition zone or "red zone" that exhibits signs of haemorrhage but still contains viable tissue<sup>7</sup>. Peripheral to the transition zone is a reference zone that contains untouched, normal tissue<sup>7</sup>. The only areas that should be considered as completely non-viable are the application and central zones. These non-viable areas eventually heal by fibrosis that starts at the periphery and moves into the central areas. This process usually takes several months and leaves a small, residual fibrous scar<sup>8,9</sup>.

## 1.2.3 Clinical Uses

In the clinical setting, RFA was initially performed percutaneously by radiologists using local anaesthesia and sedation. The tumour is localised with ultrasound and after infiltration with a suitable local anaesthetic, the needle is directed through the skin into the substance of the tumour. The ablation process is then commenced. Ultrasound is most commonly used to monitor progress by detecting the presence of echogenic bubbles that occur at the periphery of the ablated area. These bubbles develop as a result of intracellular water vaporisation. A CT scan is generally performed in the post-operative period to ensure that the tumour has been completely covered. Real time MRI and CT scanning have now been developed and are being used more frequently as an alternative to ultrasound.

Intra-operative RFA has also been used extensively and considerable experience with both laparoscopic RFA and RFA performed at laparotomy has been reported. There are advantages with the use of a surgical route. These include better visualisation of the tumour; the risk of heat related damage to adjacent organs such as the hepatic flexure of the colon and the stomach can be minimised; and the improved sensitivity of intra-operative ultrasound<sup>18</sup>. Intra-operative RFA does have the disadvantage of associated increased morbidity related to surgery and anaesthesia<sup>18</sup>.

#### 1.2.4 Associated Morbidity and Mortality

Radiofrequency ablation has been shown to be a safe procedure with a mortality rate of less than  $2\%^{19,20}$ . The most common causes of mortality are related to fulminant liver failure and to unrecognised post-procedural haemorrhage. Careful patient selection should reduce the risk of the former and judicious clinical observation should prevent the latter.

The most common complication is the development of a post-ablation syndrome (an influenza type illness of fever with general malaise, pain at the ablation site and nausea) that usually occurs after treatment and usually lasts for 3-5 days<sup>21</sup>. It occurs in approximately one third of patients and is directly related to the amount of tissue ablated<sup>21</sup>. Associated rates of major morbidity are less than 10%<sup>22-24</sup>. Bleeding complications such as sub-capsular haematomas have been reported and may require blood transfusion. Liver failure can occur in poorly selected patients. Thermal damage to organs abutting the liver – such as the hepatic flexure of the colon and the stomach – can occur, particularly when the percutaneous route is used. Liver abscesses can occur in ablation sites and relates to necrotic tissue being left in-situ<sup>25</sup>. The risk of developing a liver abscess is greater if a preceding biliary tract procedure has been performed<sup>25</sup>. Bile duct injuries and bile leakage can occur when ablation is performed in close proximity to the central hilar structures <sup>26</sup>. Skin burns at the site of the grounding pad have been described but the risk of this can be minimised by the use of multiple grounding pads<sup>27</sup>.

There is a small risk of tumour seeding following treatment, particularly when a percutaneous route is used<sup>28</sup>. It has been recommended that the needle tract be ablated upon needle removal as this manoeuvre theoretically reduces the risk of needle tract seeding<sup>29</sup>. Risk of seeding appears to be increased when a percutaneous biopsy is performed prior to RFA treatment<sup>29</sup>.

Experiments have been performed to see if RFA can cause an entity similar to cryoshock (see **Section 1.2.8.4 Cryotherapy**). Results indicate that this does not occur and no clinical case has yet been described<sup>30,31</sup>. It has been proposed that thermal therapies induce localised tissue ischaemia around the areas treated and this prevents the release of the responsible cytokines into the general blood stream<sup>31</sup>.

#### 1.2.5 Experience with Colorectal Liver Metastases

Colorectal cancer is one of the most common malignancies in western societies and is the second most common cause of cancer-related death in Australia<sup>32</sup>. Liver metastases are common and occur in approximately 50% of patients with this disease<sup>33</sup>. Those metastases found at initial presentation are termed "synchronous" while those appearing later are termed "metachronous". Untreated, patients with colorectal liver metastases rarely live 5 years and the median duration of survival without any form of treatment is less than 12 months<sup>33</sup>.

It is well established that patients have their best chance of long-term, disease-free survival when the tumour is surgically resected. Surgical resection can be performed as a formal anatomical resection based upon the vascular supply to the various segments of the liver<sup>34</sup>. Alternatively, for those tumours that are peripherally placed, a wedge resection can be

performed<sup>34</sup>. The most important oncological aspect of liver resection of any type is to ensure complete removal of the entire tumour with a 1 cm margin of normal tissue<sup>35</sup>. When this is achieved, the risk of local recurrence is small<sup>35</sup>. In carefully selected patients, 5-year survival rates range between 30 and 50%<sup>34,36</sup>. The most important clinical aspect of liver resection is to ensure that enough liver is left behind to ensure liver failure does not develop. In normal, healthy livers, this is at least 20% of the original volume; for those livers that have undergone chemotherapy, 30% of the original volume; and for patients with well compensated liver dysfunction, at least 40% residual volume is required<sup>37</sup>.

Although surgical resection remains the current gold standard of treatment for colorectal liver metastases, only approximately 20% of patients are amenable to this form of treatment<sup>36</sup>. Factors such as bilobar distribution of multiple tumours, extrahepatic disease, underlying liver dysfunction and other co-morbidities can preclude patients from being a surgical candidate<sup>36</sup>. Neo-adjuvant chemotherapy with the use of agents such as 5-fluorouracil, irinotecan and oxaliplatin can occasionally shrink unresectable tumours thus making them resectable<sup>38</sup>. However, this occurs in only 15-30% of treated cases<sup>39,40</sup>. Chemotherapy is rarely curative but can increase survival duration and quality of life. With current chemotherapy regimes, the median rate of survival is approximately 20 months<sup>41,42</sup>.

With the evidence that is currently available, patients with resectable disease should be offered surgical resection in the first instance. Although it is yet to be universally accepted, most clinicians who treat these malignancies consider ablation as being a local treatment of liver metastases that are not amenable to surgical resection<sup>43</sup>. This includes those patients with bilobar disease and those who are not fit for resection. Currently, colorectal liver metastases are a contraindication to liver transplant and as chemotherapy is rarely curative,

an appropriate and effective ablative technique for these tumours is needed<sup>38</sup>. The ablative therapy should follow surgical principles by completely destroying the tumour and a rim of normal tissue.

Many case series have been published with actuarial (estimated) survival rates calculated by the Kaplan-Meier method. 1-, 3- and 5-year survival rates calculated by these methods are in the range of 96-88%, 64-40% and 44-17% respectively<sup>44-50</sup>. The median survival duration is in the range of 32-52 months from time of diagnosis<sup>44-47,51</sup> (**Table 1.1**). Most of these reports are not compared with surgery. However, in a study comparing resection with combined resection/ablation and ablation alone, Abdalla et al. reported survival rates of approximately 90%, 42% and 21% at 1, 3 and 5 years respectively in 57 patients<sup>52</sup>. These authors found that patients who underwent surgical resection had a significantly higher survival than when treated with RFA alone or when RFA was combined with resection (65% versus 22% versus 36% respectively at 4 years).

Local recurrence rates for RFA are variable and have been high with rates recorded between 9 and 47% (**Table 1.1**). Local recurrences tend to occur with greater frequency in tumours that are greater than 3 cm in diameter with some reports showing local recurrence rates of greater than 50% <sup>53</sup>. These reports also show that the overall prognosis for these particular patients is worse than those with small tumours. A systematic review performed by Sutherland et al. in 2006 concluded RFA may be of modest benefit only to patients with colorectal liver metastases<sup>54</sup>.

Study	Patients/ Tumours	Median Follow Up	1-year survival	3-year survival	5-year survival	Median Survival	Local Recurrence
Machi et al. 2006 <sup>44</sup>	100 patients 507 tumours	24.5 months	90 %	42%	30.5%	48 months	20.5%
Sorensen et al. 2007 <sup>46</sup>	102 patients 332 tumours	23.6 months	96%	64%	44%	52 months	N/A
Abitabile et al. 2007 <sup>47</sup>	47 patients 147 tumours	33 months	88%	57%	21%	39 months	8.8%
Jakobs et al. 2006 <sup>48</sup>	68 patients	21.4 months	N/A	68%	N/A	N/A	18%
Gillams and Lees 2005 <sup>50</sup>	167 patients	N/A	91%	40%	17%	32 months	N/A
Berber et al. 2005 <sup>51</sup>	135 patients N/A	1-52 months	N/A	N/A	N/A	29 months	46%
Abdalla et al. 2004 <sup>52</sup>	57 patients 110 tumours	21 months	80%	37%	22%	N/A	9%
Van Duijhoven et al. 2006 <sup>55</sup>	87 patients 199 tumours	25 months	N/A	N/A	N/A	27.8 months	46.2%
Bleicher et al. 2003 <sup>56</sup>	59 patients N/A	11 months	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	18.3%
Chen et al. 2005 <sup>23</sup>	134 patients 333 tumours	Range 3- 57 months	75.3%	25.3%	N/A	N/A	10.5%
Joosten et al. 2005 <sup>49</sup>	28 patients 72 patients	25 months	93%	75%	N/A	N/A	14%
Solbiati et al. 2001 <sup>57</sup>	109 patients 172 tumours	Range 6- 52 months	N/A	33%	N/A	30 months	29.6%

#### Table 1.1

# Recently published case series of RFA use for colorectal metastases with survival and local

recurrence rates

(N/A - results not available)

The problem with most of the published reports on the use of RFA for colorectal liver metastases is that they are often in the form of poorly matched comparative studies or anecdotal case series. Most case series only report short to medium term data and although they appear to have reasonable estimates of long-term survival, this is often in the presence of local recurrence. There have been no randomised controlled trials comparing liver resection with RFA to date. Such a study is very hard to justify as surgical resection is well established as a potentially curative procedure in carefully selected cases. The comparative studies of the 2 procedures that have been reported have always shown better results following surgical resection but as alluded to earlier, patients undergoing resection tend to have more favourable characteristics<sup>58,59</sup>.

Somewhat surprisingly, there are yet to be any reports of studies that compare chemotherapy with chemotherapy plus local ablation. This type of study can be justified and would clarify whether there is additional significant benefit obtained by ablating these tumours. The study performed by Abdalla et al. indicated that the use of RFA had a survival advantage over chemotherapy alone. A phase 2 randomised controlled trial known as The CLOCC Trial has been initiated in Europe to compare treatment with RFA and chemotherapy versus chemotherapy alone and it has recently closed<sup>60</sup>. No data has yet been published or presented but the results will be valuable.

Current data indicate that the rate of local recurrence after treatment with RFA is variable and ranges between 9 and 47% (**Table 1.2**). Most recurrences occur within the first 12 months after treatment<sup>55</sup>. Local recurrence indicates that local treatment failure has occurred and in tumours larger than 3 cm in diameter, it appears to occur more frequently<sup>53</sup>.

#### **1.2.6** Experience with Hepatocellular Carcinomas

Hepatocellular carcinomas (HCCs) are primary tumours of the liver and are often associated with cirrhotic change<sup>61</sup>. These tumours develop in response to chronic liver damage and cirrhosis and are particularly related to chronic infection with hepatitis B and C viruses<sup>61</sup>. This tumour is the 5<sup>th</sup> most common cause of cancer-related death worldwide and is

particularly endemic in certain parts of South-East Asia and parts of Africa<sup>61</sup>. It is less common in western countries such as Australia and the United States of America and rates in these regions are low (3.97/100 000 and 2.4/100 000 respectively)<sup>62,63</sup>. However, the rates in Australia have doubled from 2.06 to 3.97/100 000 for men and 0.57 to 0.99/100 000 for women in the last 20 years<sup>62</sup>. Similar incidence rises have been seen in the United States of America, Japan, the United Kingdom and France<sup>63</sup>. Patients with untreated hepatocellular carcinomas have a very poor prognosis with a median survival of 3 months and less than 5% of patients survive for 5 years<sup>63,64</sup>.

The optimal treatment of HCCs currently remains surgical. In selected cases, liver transplant can be performed and this has the advantage of not only removing the cancer but also providing the best treatment for their underlying liver dysfunction that may be associated with the disease. However, patients have to meet strict criteria before they can be considered a suitable transplant candidate<sup>65,66</sup>. The Milan criteria state the tumour must be less than 5 cm in diameter or, if multiple tumours are present, no more than 5 can be present with a maximal diameter of 3 cm. Patients meeting these criteria and undergoing transplantation have a 75% chance of survival at 5 years<sup>66,67</sup>.

Surgical resection is also a potentially curative form of treatment. Resections are similar to those performed for colorectal liver metastases and take the form of formal anatomical resections or wedge resections of peripherally placed tumours. Once again, careful patient selection is mandatory and patients can only have minimal underlying liver dysfunction. Five-year survival rates have been reported between 35-50%<sup>68-70</sup>.

The role of systemic chemotherapy for patients with HCCs appears limited. No survival advantage has been reported with any particular regime<sup>71</sup>. Likewise, Trans-Arterial Chemo-Embolisation (TACE), a technique that involves embolising the hepatic artery after administration of intra-arterial chemotherapy, only appears to be of modest benefit to patient survival<sup>71</sup>. The use of radio-labelled lipiodol has also been shown to be useful in arresting the progression of HCC but has not been shown to be curative<sup>72</sup>.

Radiofrequency ablation has been used in 2 ways for patients with HCC. It has been used as a potentially curative, ablative treatment for unresectable tumours. It has also been used as an interim treatment for patients on liver transplant waiting lists<sup>73-75</sup>.

As an ablative treatment, it sounds very attractive as these patients often have a degree of underlying liver dysfunction and RFA produces minimal damage to tissue outside the area treated. There have been only few long-term clinical reports published. Once again, current reports have been patient case series with heterogenous groupings of patients. No randomised controlled trial has been performed comparing RFA with liver resection or transplant. Comparative studies that have been reported have been poorly matched and are always in favour of surgery<sup>70,76-78</sup>. Despite this, 5-year actuarial survival rates of 28 to 58% have been reported, although this is often in the presence of recurrence<sup>23,44,79-82</sup>. These are comparable to surgical resection and would seem to indicate that RFA does have a genuine role in treatment. However, long-term data is lacking. Once again, local recurrence rates are variable and range between 10% and 46% (**Table 1.2**). Most recurrences occur within 12 months of treatment.

Study	Patients	Median Follow Up	1-year survival	3-year survival	5-year survival	Median Survival	Local Recurrence
Vivarelli et al. 2004 <sup>78</sup>	79 patients >79 tumours	15.6 +/- 11.7 months	78%	33%	N/A	N/A	15.2%
Raut et al. 2005 <sup>79</sup>	194 patients 289 tumours	34.8 months	84.5%	68.1%	55.4%	N/A	5%
Ferrari et al. 2006 <sup>81</sup>	40 patients 50 tumours	N/A Study from 2003-05	91.8%	59%	28.4%	N/A	17.5%
Choi et al. 2007 <sup>83</sup>	570 patients 674 tumours	26 months	95.2%	69.5%	58%	77 months	10.9%
Yu et al. 2005 <sup>84</sup>	30 patients 30 tumours	Mean 28.8 +/-9 months	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	46.6%
Machi et al. 2005 <sup>44</sup>	65 patients 191 tumours	20 months	N/A	N/A	39.9%	40 months	16.9%
Chen et al. 2005 <sup>23</sup>	204 patients 430 tumours	Range 3- 57 months	84.6%	63.1%	N/A	N/A	7.9%
Hori et al. 2004 <sup>85</sup>	69 patients 104 tumours	18.1 months	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	20.6%
Lencioni et al. 2005 <sup>86</sup>	187 patients 240 tumours	24 months	97%	71%	48%	49 months	10%
Buscarini et al. 2001	88 patients 101 tumours	34 months	89%	62%	33%	48 months	13.6%

# Table 1.2

#### Recent studies of RFA for HCC with estimated survival and local recurrence

(N/A - results not available)

Radiofrequency ablation has also been used as a bridging treatment to liver transplant<sup>73-75</sup>. Shortage of suitable donors for liver transplantation remains an ongoing problem and patients are often required to wait up to 12 months before transplant can be performed. In the absence of effective treatments, a considerable proportion of patients can become unsuitable transplant candidates as a result of disease progression. It is thought that if these

tumours can be successfully treated with RFA, then disease progression should be limited and patients can remain on transplant waiting lists<sup>74,87</sup>.

The bridging treatment gives some insight into the efficacy of RFA in treating these tumours as the liver is harvested and sent for pathological examination. The results indicate that coagulative necrosis does occur in tumours and complete necrosis in tumours is present in between 55-85% of tumours<sup>88-91</sup>. This is often in contrast to complete radiological response. Small pockets of viable tumour cells were occasionally visualised. These would most likely have become clinically relevant if transplant had not occurred<sup>88,90,91</sup>. Once again, recurrence appears to occur in tumours greater than 3 cm in diameter<sup>88-91</sup>.

#### **1.2.7** Experience with Other Tumours

Most of the experience of RFA has been with HCCs and colorectal liver metastases. However, RFA has also been used for many other types of liver tumours.

There have been very few reports of RFA being used with cholangiocarcinoma, the other common type of tumour that arises primarily in the liver<sup>92,93</sup>. Zgodzinski et al. reported that a patient with an intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma tumour was successfully treated with RFA and remained well for the following 2 years<sup>92</sup>. Slakey et al. reported on the successful use of RFA for a patient with an intrahepatic recurrence of cholangiocarcinoma following previous resection<sup>93</sup>. The authors state that the patient had remained well in the following 10 months. The reason that few cholangiocarcinomas have been treated is may be that these are invariably related to the biliary system and RFA could cause serious damage to biliary structures.

Radiofrequency ablation has been shown to be useful as a treatment of metastatic carcinoid tumours<sup>94-97</sup>. These tumours are generally slow growing and do not appear to behave as aggressively as HCCs and colorectal liver metastases. They can produce a well-documented syndrome that is characterised by diarrhoea, flushing and abdominal pain that relates to the secretion of neuroendocrine hormones such as somatostatin<sup>95</sup>. Radiofrequency ablation is useful in palliating these patients by reducing the active tumour cell load and so the amount of somatostatin that is released is also reduced<sup>94,98-100</sup>. Treatment of these tumours may also improve life expectancy if early diagnosis and treatment is instituted<sup>96</sup>.

Radiofrequency ablation has been used for metastatic liver tumours associated with gastric, breast and pancreatic liver primaries<sup>101</sup>. If there is no evidence to suggest that resection of these metastatic liver tumours provides any long-term benefit, it is debatable whether any such good could be achieved by ablating these tumours with RFA. Although controversial, some authors have reported good long term results following resection in carefully selected patients with isolated liver metastases from breast cancer <sup>102</sup>. However, treatment of breast cancer metastases with RFA has been disappointing with very high rates of recurrent disease. Livraghi reported greater than 50% recurrence rates in 24 patients with liver metastatic breast cancer and results were not as good as surgery<sup>103</sup>.

Good long term results can be achieved for certain metastatic sarcomas such as gastrointestinal stromal tumours, when surgical resection is combined with the chemotherapeutic agent, imatinib<sup>104</sup>. Results for these tumours treated with RFA are not as good with shorter disease free survival and overall survival when compared to surgery<sup>104</sup>.

Radiofrequency ablation has also been used extensively and successfully for tumours situated outside the liver and in particular, in small renal cell cancers, osteoid osteomas, pancreas tumours, lung tumours and small breast cancers<sup>105-112</sup>.

# **1.2.8 Radiofrequency Ablation comparison with other commonly used Ablative**

# Therapies

Although the focus of this discussion is on RFA as a genuine treatment option for unresectable liver tumours, it is not the only ablative technology that is currently available. It is necessary to consider some of the other ablative techniques that are currently available in order to place RFA in correct perspective.

# **1.2.8.1** Microwave Coagulation Therapy

In many respects, Microwave Coagulation Therapy (MCT) is similar to RFA and is able to be performed by percutaneous or operative means. It is possibly the most frequently used alternative thermal ablative technique for treatment of liver tumours. It was first developed in the 1980s by Tabuse in Japan, primarily as a coagulation tool to assist in liver resection<sup>113,114</sup>. It was unable to establish itself as being particularly useful in this regard but it did lead to it being developed as an ablation device. It quickly became commercially available as a treatment option for unresectable tumours. As the procedure was developed in Japan, it has been most widely used throughout South-East Asia and therefore, most of the clinical experience with the technique comes from this region.

The basic principle of MCT is the delivery of microwave energy that results in heating and subsequent destruction of tumours<sup>114</sup>. To perform MCT, an electrode that is connected to a microwave generator is placed into the liver tumour<sup>115</sup>. Microwaves are emitted from the

electrode with a frequency of 2450  $MHz^{15,114,116}$ . The emitted microwaves cause intracellular water molecules to vibrate and rotate thus leading to the generation of heat and heat-related tissue damage and necrosis follows<sup>15,114-116</sup>. No grounding pads are required – this is the major difference between MCT and RFA<sup>115</sup>.

The area of necrosis that is produced tends to have an elliptical shape. The maximal diameter in the short axis with this technique is about 2 cm. As a result, several applications need to be made to completely ablate all but the very smallest tumours. Recently, electrodes with multiple antennae have been developed that can be used to create larger volumes of necrosis<sup>117</sup>. These appear similar to the multi-tined RFA electrodes in that they can perform overlapping ablations that form a much larger necrotic area.

Microwave coagulation therapy is thought to have 2 advantages over RFA. It creates increases in tissue temperatures at a much higher rate than RFA and therefore, treatment time is considerably less<sup>118</sup>. It is also thought to be safer around blood vessels and is less susceptible to heat sink effects<sup>118</sup>.

Studies have shown that as a treatment for colorectal liver metastases, the survival rates are 91.4%, 46.4% and 29% respectively at 1, 3 and 5 years for small lesions<sup>119,120</sup>. These are similar to those recorded for RFA. Survival rates for small treated HCCs are again similar to RFA and are 97%, 81% and 43% respectively at 1, 3 and 5 years for solitary lesions up to 3 cm in diameter<sup>121</sup> <sup>122,123</sup> <sup>124,125</sup>.

Treatment with MCT results in greater than 80% complete necrosis rates in tumours less than 2 cm in diameter but is less effective in larger tumours. Reported complications are similar to RFA with sub-capsular haematomas, bile leak, liver abscess and portal vein thrombosis being described<sup>126</sup>.

Two groups have performed studies comparing MCT and RFA. One by Shibata et al. found that there were no significant differences in therapeutic effects and complication rates when looking at a total of 72 patients<sup>127</sup>. Only small numbers were studied and even though there was no significant difference, the trend would indicate that both therapeutic effects and complication rates favoured RFA. It can be concluded that a Type 1 statistical error may have been present. The number of treatment sessions required was significantly less for RFA. These findings were confirmed in 2 follow up studies that were performed by the same group<sup>128,129</sup>. Lu et al. performed a retrospective analysis of the 2 modalities and also found no significant difference in terms of recurrence rate, treatment efficacy and long term survivals<sup>130</sup>.

#### **1.2.8.2** Laser Induced Interstitial Thermotherapy

Laser Induced Interstitial Thermotherapy (LITT) was first proposed as a potential treatment for unresectable liver tumours in 1983<sup>131</sup>. The absorbed energy of the laser light is converted to heat and thermal damage results. A laser unit has 3 basic components; a power source, a lasing medium and reflecting mirrors<sup>132</sup>. The most commonly used laser is the neodymium: yttrium-aluminium-garnet laser (Nd:YAG) which produces a laser beam in the infra-red range<sup>132</sup>. This has been shown to give the greatest tissue penetration of the lasers that are currently available<sup>132</sup>. The laser light is transmitted from thin fibres into the tumour tissue where it is absorbed. This absorption of light energy creates heat and resultant thermal coagulation. The procedure can be performed percutaneously or with an open, surgical procedure and is typically performed under CT or MRI guidance<sup>132</sup>.

30

Ablations produced using this method are generally up to 2 cm in diameter<sup>132</sup>. The size of the laser induced ablation is limited by localised tissue charring (in a mechanism similar to that found with RFA) which limits the further absorption of light<sup>132</sup>. The size constraint can be overcome by placing multiple fibres and beam-splitting techniques. It may also be overcome by the usage of cooled-tipped fibres to prevent tissue charring. The procedure can be performed percutaneously or by laparoscopy or laparotomy<sup>132</sup>.

Laser induced interstitial thermotherapy is able to induce necrosis in greater than 90% of tumours. It is a relatively safe procedure with complications reported similar to other modalities. The mortality rate is less than 1% and the rate of major morbidity is reported at 16%<sup>132</sup>. Liver abscess, bile duct injury, pleural effusion, liver infarction and pleural effusions have all been reported following treatment with LITT<sup>132</sup>.

This technique has been predominantly used for unresectable colorectal liver metastases. Vogl et al. reported survival rates for use with colorectal metastases in 603 patients over a ten year period of 94% at 1 year, 56% at 3 years and 37% at 5 years<sup>133</sup>. All tumours were less than 5 cm and fewer than 5 in number for each patient. No patient with evidence of extrahepatic spread was included in the study. This group also reported low recurrence rates with 1.9% recurrence at 6 months and 4.4% recurrence at 6 months for tumours greater 4 cm in size<sup>133</sup>.

These outstanding results achieved by Vogl et al. have not been consistently replicated. Christophi et al. reported their experience of the use of LITT in 80 patients<sup>134</sup>. They reported a 5-year survival of 6.7% and were only able to achieve tumour response in 67%<sup>134</sup>. They recorded a local recurrence rate of 33%<sup>134</sup>. The authors attributed the poorer results to the type of electrode being used<sup>134</sup>. This was a bare fibre electrode which is prone to causing tissue charring<sup>134</sup>. They now use a diffusing fibre that allows for more homogeneous light emission. It is argued that this may reduce the chance of tissue charring and improve their results<sup>134</sup>.

Experience with HCC treated with LITT appears to be much less than that of colorectal metastases in the English literature. A series of 74 patients treated for small HCC revealed survival rates of 99% at 1 year, 68% at 3 years and 15% at 5 years<sup>135</sup>. Local recurrence rates were recorded at 1.6% to  $6\%^{135}$ .

There is only one study directly comparing LITT with RFA<sup>81</sup>. Eighty one patients with small HCC were divided into 2 well-matched groups. Rates of tumour necrosis were superior with RFA and as a result, more treatment sessions were required for LITT. Long-term survival rates were also superior for patients with Child-Pugh A cirrhosis when treated with RFA.

#### 1.2.8.3 High Intensity Focussed Ultrasound

High Intensity Focussed Ultrasound (HIFU) is an ablative technique that uses ultrasound waves. It is potentially non-invasive and can be employed extra corporeally. It was first advocated as a potential therapeutic technique in 1942 by Lynn and co-workers<sup>136</sup>. William Fry and his group performed the first experiments with this technique in 1950s by producing ablations within the brains of monkeys and cats<sup>136</sup>. His brother, Frank Fry, then introduced the procedure to the clinical realm where he used HIFU to treat patients with Parkinson's Disease by ablating certain regions within the brain<sup>136</sup>. It required a craniotomy as the skull

would cause widespread scattering of the ultrasonic waves and prevented a sharp focus being achieved. That necessity could not be avoided at that time. With only rudimentary imaging techniques available, the procedure could not be introduced into clinical practice. Interest in the technique has re-emerged as technology has improved and there are now several different types available and reports of experience in the use for treatment of prostate cancer, liver tumours and breast tumours are starting to emerge. Experimental work into treatment of renal and other tumours has also been performed.

Ultrasound waves have the property of being able to pass through the body without causing harm. This property has made ultrasound scanning a particularly useful diagnostic tool<sup>137</sup>. When the ultrasound beam has sufficient energy and is focussed, the energy can be transferred into the tissue causing heat with subsequent heat damage and necrosis<sup>137 138</sup>.

To date, patients who have undergone HIFU treatment of liver tumours have had to undergo a general or spinal anaesthetic<sup>137</sup>. This is predominantly to allow the patient to be positioned and kept motionless for the duration of the treatment<sup>137</sup>. The patient is usually positioned either supine or with their right side upwards<sup>137</sup>. Ultrasound waves are unable to pass through gas filled organs (such as bowel and lungs) and considerable imaging and planning is undertaken. Often, the right lung requires ventilatory manipulation by partially collapsing the lung to prevent it from obscuring the beam. This manipulation also reduces the amount of movement the liver undergoes during the process of ventilation. Overlying ribs can prevent ultrasound transmission and some investigators have advocated rib resection to prevent this. Although it has created considerable interest, actual reports of clinical experience using HIFU with liver tumours are limited. The largest experience is from China where Wu et al. have demonstrated its use in the treatment of HCC<sup>139</sup>. This group performed HIFU in 30 patients with malignant lesions in various sites that was followed by surgical resection within 2 weeks<sup>139</sup>. Macroscopically, the treated areas were quite distinct from normal tissue. Microscopic examination, there was evidence of coagulative necrosis and cell death within the tumour cells and extensive destruction to tumour blood vessels<sup>139</sup>. In a small non-randomised trial, this same group found that the combination of HIFU with TACE (Transcatheter arterial chemoembolisation) appeared to prolong life significantly when compared to TACE alone <sup>140</sup>. A pilot study using HIFU for patients with unresectable liver tumours has been performed in the United Kingdom but only 11 patients were enrolled <sup>138</sup>. Although it appears that they will be able to safely perform a clinical trial, no significant

In the absence of mortality and morbidity data, its safety cannot be assessed at this stage. Wu et al. did describe some patients with associated skin burns <sup>139</sup>. The length of the procedure is also a limiting factor as small tumours can take up to 3 hours to treat and large tumours up to 10 cm tend to take up to 5 hours to ablate fully<sup>139</sup>.

As the procedure is still experimental, there are yet to be any comparative studies with RFA performed.

There have been no reports of long-term clinical trials using HIFU and it is premature to comment on its use in standard clinical practice for treatment of liver tumours.

34

#### 1.2.8.4 Cryotherapy

Cryotherapy is a form of ablation that uses freezing and has been in use since the 1960s<sup>141</sup>. It is the oldest form of tumour ablation therapy of clinical significance. Its popularity has waxed and waned. It involves the use of a cryoprobe that is placed into the tissue and the probe is perfused with liquid nitrogen<sup>141</sup>. The probe temperature decreases to minus 196 degrees Celsius and an ice-ball forms within the tissue<sup>141</sup>. The ice-ball is then rapidly thawed<sup>141</sup>. This technique leads to the formation of intracellular crystals and the thawing process leads to cell disruption. The process can be performed under ultrasound guidance as the periphery of the ice-ball is easily seen on ultrasound<sup>141</sup>. The procedure is most commonly performed with a laparotomy and intra-operative ultrasound<sup>141</sup>. Laparoscopic and percutaneous techniques have been described but are not used commonly in clinical practice <sup>142,143</sup>. The cryoprobe is usually about 1 cm in diameter and consequently is difficult to use percutaneously.

The complication rate for cryotherapy is greater than the other techniques described with rates reported up to 40%. It is now less popular than other ablative techniques. Similar types of complications are seen with cryotherapy such as hepatic abscesses, hepatic failure, liver abscess, biliary fistulae and pleural effusions. More specific cryotherapy problems such as hypothermia are evident. Cryoshock is a common cause of cryotherapy-related mortality. Cryoshock leads to shock and multi-organ failure as a result of a massive release of the cytokines, TNF alpha, II-1 and II-6<sup>144</sup>3<sup>1, 3</sup>2. These are released in response to large numbers of free radicals that develop as a result of the extreme changes in temperature. It has been reported that cryoshock occurs in 1% of treatments and when it occurs, death is common (Seifert and Morris reported a mortality rate of 18%)<sup>145</sup>. Liver shearing is another

unique form of major morbidity where the frozen liver cracks with resultant haemorrhage upon thawing<sup>141</sup>. Overall mortality rates are greater than other forms of ablative therapy<sup>146</sup>.

Cryotherapy has been used quite extensively for the treatment of colorectal liver metastases and reports of actuarial survival rates of 62-87%, 43-15% and 23-0% at 1, 3 and 5 years following treatment have been published<sup>147-150</sup>. Cryotherapy shares with all ablative techniques the problem of recurrence rate. Recurrence rates within the previously treated cryosites have been reported up to 25% within 22 months<sup>150</sup>. This is significantly greater than recurrence after surgical resection<sup>147</sup>.

Although used extensively for treatment of colorectal liver metastases, only a few studies describing experience of cryotherapy with hepatocellular carcinoma have been published. Zhou et al. have a series of 234 patients who had a 5-year survival of 26.9 %. This was improved to 39% following addition of other forms of treatment such as hepatic artery ligation<sup>151</sup>.

There are no comparative studies that directly compare the results of RFA with cryotherapy for liver tumour treatment. However, RFA has a considerable advantage over cryotherapy in having lower rates of morbidity and mortality.

# **1.2.8.5 Percutaneous Injection Therapy**

Percutaneous injection therapy is the simplest and least expensive ablative procedure currently available and has now been in use for more than 20 years. The principle of Percutaneous injection therapy is to inject a substance that is toxic to the tumour cells into the tumour resulting in necrosis<sup>152</sup>. The most common agent injected is ethanol as it is
inexpensive and readily available. Percutaneous Ethanol Injection Therapy (PEIT) tends to have widespread use in Asia where the rate of hepatocellular carcinoma is highest and its inexpensive nature makes it an excellent treatment option<sup>152,153</sup>.

Acetic acid has been used in a similar manner. It is as efficacious as ethanol and fewer treatment sessions are required but it is more expensive and less readily available than ethanol<sup>154,155</sup>.

To perform the procedure, the lesion is localised by ultrasound examination. The lesion is then injected with alcohol until the tumour is saturated. Ultrasonography is able to follow the free flow of ethanol into the tumour<sup>152,153</sup>. The alcohol causes intracellular and extracellular dehydration and thrombosis of small surrounding vessels<sup>152,153</sup>. This leads to tissue ischaemia and ultimately, cell death and necrosis<sup>152,153</sup>. To completely ablate a tumour, multiple treatments are generally required. Usually 4 sessions are required to ablate lesions up to 2 cm in diameter and 6 sessions required to ablate lesions up to 3 cm in diameter<sup>152,153</sup>. Ease of repetition compensates for the need for multiple treatments.

Recurrence rates are quite high and must reflect the fact that incomplete tumour necrosis is not uncommon. Rates of recurrence have been reported up to 33% in 12 months for tumours up to 3 cm in size<sup>156</sup>. Although it is simple to use and easily repeatable, PEIT induces tumour necrosis in only around 80% of HCCs<sup>152</sup>. There is a tendency for these tumours to have septae within them that can prevent the diffusion of alcohol throughout the tumour<sup>152</sup>. Secondly, this form of ablation does not include a rim of normal tissue so small satellite lesions located outside of the main tumour mass will not be ablated<sup>152</sup>. The necrosis rates rapidly decline with tumours larger than 3 cm<sup>152</sup>. For solitary small HCCs in

37

patients with Child-Pugh A cirrhosis, the 5-year survival rates using ethanol injection has been found to approach that of liver resection<sup>156</sup>.

Percutaneous ethanol injection therapy is far less successful in the treatment of other liver tumours. The explanation reflects the physical characteristic of the tumour and its environment. HCC tends to be a relatively soft tumour that is surrounded by hard, fibrotic liver parenchyma that may be cirrhotic<sup>153</sup>. Consequently the ethanol tends to remains within the tumour and is unable to permeate into the outer liver parenchyma. In contrast, other liver tumours (such as colorectal liver metastases) tend to be hard and lie within a soft parenchyma<sup>157,158</sup>. As ethanol is injected into these lesions, it tends to diffuse out into the surrounding parenchyma<sup>157,158</sup>. Therefore, its use is limited as it only produces necrosis rates around 50% and requires multiple injections of large quantities of ethanol to be successful<sup>157,158</sup>. For these reasons, PEIT is generally not considered a suitable treatment for liver tumours such as colorectal liver metastases.

Percutaneous injection therapy has been shown to be very safe and its safety profile has been well established. The most commonly reported complication is pain. This is usually managed with simple analgesics. Transient alcohol intoxication is also common but selflimiting<sup>152</sup>. Post-treatment fever as a result of tumour necrosis is well documented. Mortality rates have been described as less than 0.1%<sup>152</sup>. There is a small risk of needle tract seeding— about 1%.

There have been 2 reports comparing RFA with PEIT for treatment for HCC and one of these is a randomised controlled trial. Both reports have found that RFA is superior to PEIT in terms of number of treatment sessions required, rates of tumour necrosis and rates of local recurrence<sup>159-161</sup>. Percutaneous ethanol injection therapy is the far cheaper modality however<sup>161</sup>.

In conclusion, of all the ablative techniques that are currently available, RFA probably shows the most promise. Percutaneous ethanol injection therapy is limited to patients with HCCs and RFA is superior in terms of rates of tumour necrosis, number of treatment sessions required and recurrence rate<sup>155,162,163</sup>. It is able to be performed in less sessions and is more effective than MCT<sup>129</sup>. It is less morbid than cryotherapy<sup>49,164</sup>. It is easier to perform than LITT<sup>165</sup>.

Radiofrequency ablation is supported by more published clinical and experimental work than most of the other modalities (PEIT may be the exception). Therefore, these other modalities could arguably, all be considered experimental.

### **1.2.9** Factors associated with local recurrence

Regardless of the tumour type, the local recurrence rate following treatment by RFA is variable and often high. Each recurrence should be considered a treatment failure.

### 1.2.9.1 Tumour size

The size of the tumour is the most significant factor associated with local tumour recurrence. This has been repeatedly in multiple published studies<sup>53,55,85</sup>. As tumours increase above 3 cm in size, they become more difficult to treat and local recurrence rates rise accordingly. Tumours less than 3 cm generally have a local recurrence rate of less than 15% but tumours greater than 5 cm in diameter have recurrence rate of 58%<sup>53</sup>. Many

studies have shown that the long term survival of patients with these larger tumours is significantly worse than those with smaller tumours<sup>53</sup>.

With electrodes that are currently available commercially, the largest tumour that can be ablated with a 1 cm safety margin is approximately 3.5 cm in diameter<sup>166</sup>. Beyond this size, multiple ablations are generally required to cover each individual tumour. Inability by these methods to achieve total tumour necrosis is reflected in recurrence.

The 2 most common ploys for treating tumours with multiple overlapping ablations are the cluster form and the cylindrical form<sup>115</sup>. The cluster form involves performing multiple ablations directly adjacent to one another until the tumour is covered<sup>115</sup>. The cylindrical form involves performing multiple ablations in parallel straight lines until the entire tumour is covered<sup>115</sup>. This is the method generally recommended. Small satellite lesions often exist close to, but not attached to, the tumour and tumour spikes may get missed when multiple ablations are performed<sup>167</sup>. In a recently published meta-analysis by Mulier et al., failure to obtain a 1 cm margin around the tumour was associated with a significantly increased risk of local recurrence<sup>53</sup>. Normal surgical principle accepts a tumour clearance of at least 1 cm as appropriate<sup>35</sup>. However, the most likely cause of failure is incomplete necrosis and associated viable tumour cells within the non necrotic remnant<sup>167,168</sup>. These local recurrences often occur at the periphery of the tumour<sup>167,168</sup>.

Ablation is usually performed with ultrasound guidance. When multiple ablations are performed, poor ultrasonic visualisation can occur as ablated areas can mask untreated areas<sup>169</sup>. As these areas do not get treated, incomplete ablation occurs. It has also become apparent that the degree of necrosis visualised does not always correlate with the actual

volume of tumour ablated<sup>168,169</sup>. To overcome this, newer sonic contrast agents are being used with some success<sup>170-174</sup>. Radiofrequency ablation performed under CT and MRI guidance has also been successfully used but is often not as widely available<sup>175</sup>.

#### **1.2.9.2 Tumour Position**

In the context of RFA, the position of tumours has been shown in many studies to influence their rate of local recurrence. Sub-capsular tumours have been reported to have increased rates of local recurrence when a percutaneous route is used<sup>176</sup>. These tumours lie within 2 cm of the liver capsule. Percutaneous treatment of these tumours is painful<sup>176</sup>. These tumours are at risk of leading to tumour seeding when close to the parietal peritoneum and closely related structures are at increased risk of damage during the procedure. When a surgical approach is used, either by laparoscopy or laparotomy, many of these problems can be avoided.

Tumours that are located close to large blood vessels are also associated with an increased risk of local recurrence<sup>55</sup>. This includes those tumours that are located close to the liver hilum in segments 1, 4 and 5<sup>55</sup>. A well-described "heat sink" effect occurs in these areas. This is associated with a poorer quality ablation and higher rate of recurrence<sup>55</sup>. Local blood flow leads to cooling of the tissues adjacent to the vessel. This cooling leads to a decrease in the volume of coagulative necrosis that occurs in this area<sup>168</sup>. The shape of the ablation produced is distorted and is not the typical sphere or ellipse that would be expected<sup>166,168</sup>.

Problems associated with the "heat sink" phenomenon can be counteracted by vascular occlusion. At laparotomy or laparoscopy, the portal vessels may be temporarily occluded (a

Pringle manoeuvre). When performing a percutaneous procedure, vascular occlusion can be achieved by placing a balloon catheter angiographically into either the hepatic artery or the portal vein. These manoeuvres have been shown to increase the size of the ablation and make the ablation more uniform and spherical in shape<sup>168</sup>. There appears to be a decreased rate of local recurrence following these manoeuvres<sup>55</sup>.

### **1.2.9.3** Tumour Type, Differentiation and Number

It appears that less aggressive tumours such as neuroendocrine tumours have a lower risk of recurrence than metastases from colorectal cancer and HCCs<sup>53</sup>. However, different tumours have different properties and neuroendocrine tumours tend to have a slower rate of growth than these other more aggressive tumours<sup>95</sup>. It is possible that these less aggressive tumours may recur just as frequently but take a longer time to do so. Longer follow up may be required to demonstrate this. The risk of local recurrence appears to be no different between HCCs and colorectal liver metastases<sup>53,177</sup>.

It is not clear whether the degree of tumour differentiation in HCC is associated with a variable risk of local recurrence. Yu et al. found a significant rise in local recurrence rates following treatment of high grade HCCs yet other studies have been unable to show a significant relationship<sup>84,82,85</sup>. Tumour markers such as alpha FP and CEA do not appear to have a significant impact upon the rate of local recurrence but may influence distant recurrence<sup>84,178</sup>. It is interesting to note that CEA levels tend to rise after the early treatment of colorectal liver metastases. It is postulated that this occurs because the antigen is released into the blood stream from the damaged tumour cells<sup>178</sup>.

Although some studies have found an increased risk of local recurrence with greater than one tumour, this has not been a consistent finding<sup>177</sup>.

# 1.2.9.4 Radiofrequency Ablation Delivery Technique

The manner in which RFA is performed impacts upon the rate of local recurrence. A large meta-analysis has shown that when patients are treated with a surgical approach, the local recurrence rates are significantly lower when compared to those treated percutaneously<sup>53</sup>. Furthermore, within the context of the surgical approach, laparotomy is superior to laparoscopy<sup>53</sup>. There are several possible explanations why a surgical route is superior to the percutaneous route:

- Arguably, a surgical approach allows the surgeon to more accurately assess the liver. This can be done by direct vision and palpation. Small lesions may be detected that would have otherwise been missed.
- Intra-operative ultrasound is superior to trans-cutaneous ultrasound. Using intra-operative ultrasound, factors that mask the image (such as the ribs, lungs and other gas filled organs) are no longer in the field that is being scanned<sup>179</sup>.
- By taking a percutaneous route, the degree of electrode positioning may be limited and the ideal electrode position may not be possible<sup>179</sup>. Using a surgical approach, the operator has much greater scope to position the electrode.
- Vascular manipulation is better controlled when a surgical approach is used<sup>179</sup>.
   The patient's systemic blood pressure and central venous pressure are easy to

manipulate with the general anaesthetic. A Pringle manoeuvre is generally not difficult to perform during surgery. Patients are also completely immobilised during the procedure when under a general anaesthetic which makes performing the procedure easier.

The obvious disadvantage of a surgical approach is the higher morbidity rates that are associated with this method. However, short-term morbidity should not be a contraindication to treatment if cure is what can be achieved.

# **1.2.9.5** Electrode and Generator Type

There are 4 basic types of electrode currently available for commercial use. All function in quite different ways<sup>7</sup>. All have been devised to overcome the current limitations of RFA as related to localised charring and ablation size. *Radionics* have produced a "cooled tip" electrode that is a straight needle that is constantly perfused with saline. The electrode tip is kept therefore kept cool (as the name suggests) and is designed to prevent charring. The second type of needle is the "wet needle" which is a straight needle with perfusion holes that allows for isotonic or hypertonic solution to permeate into the surrounding tissues with a subsequent decrease in the degree of tissue charring. The third type is the multi-tined electrode as produced by *Radiotherapeutics* and *Radionics*. These electrodes have multiple small electrodes that are housed inside an insulated cannula. These tines are extended once the cannula has been placed into position. The tines all work concurrently thus producing overlapping ablative zones that fuse and form a single large ablation zone. The fourth variety is the cluster type that usually has 3 straight needles in close proximity and this works in a manner similar to the multi-tined electrodes.

As there have been very few clinical studies that compare these different electrodes, it is difficult to make valid conclusions about their efficacy. Van Duijnhoven et al. have found that the *Radiotherapeutics*-devised multi-tined electrode and *Radionics* cluster electrode had significantly higher local recurrence rates<sup>55</sup>. Although the reason for the poorer performance of these electrodes is not known, there is experimental evidence that incomplete fusion of the ablated areas surrounding the tines (thus producing clover shaped ablative zones) can occur<sup>168</sup>. This may be responsible for the increased recurrence rates for these electrodes as seen by Van Duijnhoven et al.<sup>55,168</sup>.

Each type of radiofrequency generator has an inbuilt algorithm also intended to delay tissue charring<sup>7</sup>. These are in the form of feedback loops from tissue impedance levels that allow the generator to make adjustments to power output in an effort to delay the roll-off process<sup>7</sup>. Each type of generator is slightly different but no comparative work has yet been performed.

### **1.2.9.6** Other Factors Related to Local Recurrence

Other factors that have been shown to significantly increase the risk of local tumour recurrence are; physician experience with RFA, focal residual tumours and the rare event of mistargeting the tumour<sup>180</sup>. Glaibermann et al. have also found that ablation sizes are reduced when performed in cirrhotic livers so this needs to be considered when performing RFA in these patients.<sup>181</sup>

#### **1.2.10** Overcoming Recurrence

When radiofrequency ablation first came into use, it was designed as a purely palliative procedure and in some circumstances was quite useful in this regard. In particular, those patients who had metastatic neuroendocrine tumours and were symptomatic from secretion of somatostatin gained good symptomatic control after RFA treatment<sup>98-100</sup>.

As experience with the technique has grown, it has been increasingly used with a more curative intent. In this regard it has shown some promise with reasonable long-term actuarial survival rates being seen. However, while local tumour recurrence rates remain high, the concept of RFA being used with curative intent is unrealistic.

It is imperative that when assessing a liver tumour and the most appropriate approach for its management, a multi-disciplinary approach be used<sup>182</sup>. If treatment with curative intent is planned, then the approach that gives the greatest chance of cure should be utilised. Often this means that a surgical approach may be the preferred modality regardless of the morbidity risks.

The problems associated with tumour location have largely been overcome although tumours sited within the hilum are likely to always remain unsuitable for thermal techniques because of potential damage to hilar structures. The problems associated with subcapsular tumours can be dealt with by using a surgical approach. Heat sink effects can be overcome by either angiographic or surgical vascular occlusion.

The biggest challenge facing RFA is the characteristic size limitation and it is here that concentrated efforts should be made. If a tumour can be treated with a rim of normal tissue

by a single uniform ablation without having to resort to multiple areas of overlapping, then a better quality ablation could be achieved. This should lead to the tumour undergoing necrosis in a more uniform manner. It has been well established that, when localised charring occurs, ablation ceases. This "roll off" process is considered to be an integral part of the ablative process as it is thought to enhance necrosis<sup>183</sup>. If localised tissue charring can be prevented or at least delayed, then ablation should be able to continue for longer and this in turn should lead to a larger volume of necrotic tissue. This may be able to be achieved with the use of liver hydration. Although there is little evidence currently available, there has been one report and some experimental evidence to suggest that the so called "wet electrodes" may be superior to the others when considering local recurrence <sup>55</sup>. These wet electrodes can prevent or at least slow the desiccation that occurs and produce larger volumes of ablated tissue.

The power that can be delivered to the tissues is also dependent upon the state of hydration of the liver<sup>184</sup>. The amount of tissue that is able to be ablated drops off exponentially with increasing distance from the electrode<sup>16</sup>. A fine balance exists where low powers ablate little tissue but very large powers lead to the tissues charring more readily. This occurs as the tissue temperature rises around the electrode and charring of the tissue occurs thus leading to premature cessation of ablation. Slowing this charring process may allow much larger powers to be delivered and hence, much larger ablative zones to be created. By covering a tumour larger than 3 cm in diameter with a solitary ablation, it is hypothesised that its risk of local recurrence should be less.

### 1.2.11 Conclusion

Radiofrequency ablation shows promise as an effective treatment option for unresectable liver tumours. It has many aspects of the ideal ablation technique being minimally invasive, quick and safe but reliability of cure remains a problem. This is partly because there has been a lack of properly conducted trials in regards to survival benefits over chemotherapy and surgery and possibly due to inadequate pre-clinical, experimental testing.

The problems of long-term cure are particularly relevant to those tumours larger than 3 cm in size as rates of local recurrence remain high. By finding ways to increase ablation size, it is anticipated that if a single ablation could be performed to treat these larger tumours, uniform necrosis would be achieved and the rate of recurrence could be reduced. It is most likely that this could be achieved by finding ways to prevent or at least delay tissue charring that occurs around the electrode tip.

#### 1.3 Electrolysis

Electrolysis, electrochemical therapy or direct current therapy is a novel and experimental technique for the treatment of tumours. Low level, direct electrical current is used to destroy tumours cells by passing the current between 2 electrodes of opposing polarity. It differs from other ablative techniques such as RFA as it employs a non-thermal technique of inducing tissue damage. Although not commonly described as a truly genuine ablative technique for unresectable liver tumours in the medical literature, it has been thoroughly investigated in experimental conditions and there is a large body of clinical experience from China. It also has the advantages of being easy to perform and is relatively inexpensive.

### 1.3.1 History

The concept of the use of direct current electricity for the treatment of tumours has been around for well over a century. It was initially considered a treatment to induce tumour regression by manipulating electrical fields and electrical properties of the tumours as opposed to destroying the tumour in its entirety. Perhaps the most famous example of the 19<sup>th</sup> century work was a report by Neftel in 1869 who treated a male patient with recurrent breast cancer with electrolysis<sup>185</sup>. This patient, who was a congressman and eminent member of American society, was not considered to be a suitable surgical candidate and so was treated with electrolytic therapy repeatedly for 12 months<sup>185</sup>. He apparently survived for 3 years before allegedly dying from an unrelated cause <sup>185</sup>.

Although there were sporadic reports on the use of electrolytic therapy throughout the 19<sup>th</sup> century and the first half of the 20<sup>th</sup> century, it wasn't until the 1950s and 1960s that interest re-emerged in the technique. Humphrey and Seal in 1959 had shown that they could cause regression of sarcoma in a mouse model with the use of electrolysis <sup>185,186</sup>. Further animal

based studies followed that have confirmed the anti-tumour effects of electrolytic therapy. Similar results had been shown in other animal models such as rabbits, rats, hamsters and pigs using other tumour types such as melanoma, lung adenocarcinoma, hepatoma and fibrosarcoma models<sup>187-192</sup>.

In 1976, Srinivasan reported the first case of electrolytic therapy use to completely ablate a tumour in a rat model<sup>185</sup>. Up until that time, electrolytic therapy was used to induce tumour regression as opposed to ablation and it was thought that the anti-cancer properties related to electric field effects. This was followed up by studies published in 1980 in which lung tissue using rabbit and pig models were destroyed by electrolytic ablation<sup>193,194</sup>.

Perhaps the most influential work on the use of electrolytic therapy came from Bjorn Nordenstrom, a Swedish professor of radiology. He extensively investigated the use of electrical currents to treat tumours in the 1970s and 1980s. As part of his seminal work on biological closed electrical circuits, he used electrolytic therapy to treat 26 primary lung cancers in 20 patients<sup>195</sup>. All of these patients were deemed unsuitable for standard treatments that were available at the time. Of these 20 patients, he was successful in causing tumour regression in 12 of the 26 tumours and completely ablated a tumour in one patient<sup>195</sup>. Over the period (2 to 5 years) that he followed these patients, there was no progression of any "successfully" treated tumour<sup>195</sup>.

### **1.3.2** The Chinese Experience

In 1987, Nordenstrom gave a series of lectures in China based upon his research with biological closed electric circuits that included the results of the 26 patients with lung cancer who were treated with electrolytic treatment. His work was very well received and as a

result of this, the technique was brought into clinical use throughout China where it was known as electrochemical therapy<sup>192</sup>. The use of electrochemical therapy rapidly expanded throughout China from 1987. In 1992, it was reported at the 1<sup>st</sup> Conference of The International Association for Biological Closed Electric Circuits held in Stockholm that greater than 4000 patients had been treated with electrochemical therapy in more than 800 hospitals<sup>196</sup>. The tumours treated were wide and varied and were a mix of benign and malignant, superficial and visceral<sup>196</sup>. In 1998, the 2nd Conference of The International Association for Biological Closed Electric Circuits held in Beijing and further follow up data was presented from the Chinese experience. Over 10 000 patients had been treated in over 1 000 hospitals by this time with some interesting long term data<sup>192</sup>.

The techniques employed to perform electrochemical therapy were similar to Nordenstrom's descriptions and platinum electrodes were commonly utilised. The anode was generally placed in the centre of the tumour and the cathode placed at the periphery of the tumour<sup>196</sup>. The electrodes were placed 3.0-3.5 cm apart. On occasion, multiple pairs of anodes and cathodes were used to treat the tumour and this depended upon the size of the tumour<sup>196</sup>. Superficial tumours were generally treated under direct vision. Visceral tumour electrodes were placed under X-ray, ultrasonic or CT guidance<sup>196</sup>. Voltages used were mostly in the range of 8-10 volts (V); currents in the range of 40-80 milliamperes (mA) and 100 coulombs (C) were usually delivered per cubic centimetre with delivery time for 25 C taking approximately 25 minutes<sup>196</sup>.

While enormous numbers of patients have been treated with the technique, reports of the clinical experiences with the technique are few. Despite the claims that over 10 000 patients had been treated with electrochemical therapy up to 1998, data was reported in only 7642

malignant cases (3802 superficial and 3840 visceral)<sup>192</sup>. The treatment had been used with many different types of tumours but the most commonly treated malignant tumours were lung carcinomas (1113 patients), skin cancers including melanoma (1185 patients), breast cancers (644 patients) and liver cancers (961 patients)<sup>192</sup>. Of the 3802 patients with superficial malignant tumours, 80% of tumours demonstrated either a complete or partial response to the electrochemical therapy<sup>192</sup>. Seventy two per cent of the 3840 patients who had visceral tumours treated experienced either partial or complete response<sup>192</sup>.

These reports from China can be criticised. Large numbers of patients were lost to follow up. Of those patients that were available to follow up, the data presented on the patients and the tumour characteristics are vague. Heterogeneous groups of tumours were treated in many different facilities and the treatments did not appear to be performed in a standardised manner. Appropriate evaluation in animal models prior to clinical use does not appear to have occurred. Statistical analysis is lacking and perhaps most importantly, the patients were not treated in clinical trials and therefore, the treatment was not compared with other more standard treatments (or even no treatment). However, all liver tumour-ablative technologies including RFA have been the subject of this kind of non-scientific approach to development and treatment to some extent.

From this large body of anecdotal evidence, it can probably be concluded that electrochemical treatment appears to be safe to perform in a clinical setting and that it was quite likely to be useful in the setting of unresectable tumours. The use of electrochemical therapy for the treatment of unresectable tumours certainly warranted further investigation, albeit, with a more scientific approach.

52

#### **1.3.3** The University of Adelaide Experience

In 1997, the first report on the use of electrolysis (as it was now known) in a patient with colorectal liver metastases from a group at The University of Adelaide in Australia was published. This group was led by Professor Guy Maddern FRACS in collaboration with Mr Ashley Dennison FRCS from Leicester in the United Kingdom<sup>197</sup>. It was the intention of this group to systematically test and develop electrolytic treatment as a potential ablative therapy for unresectable colorectal liver metastases. This was conducted through a series of animal and clinical experiments that were published from the late 1990s to the mid 2000s.

Large animal studies to assess safety and morbidity confirmed the presence of coagulative necrosis that had healed by approximately 4 months<sup>198</sup>. Safety aspects were confirmed in animal models and there was never any evidence of major morbidity associated with the procedure<sup>198,199</sup>. In particular, there was no major haemorrhage, bile leak or bile duct injury or evidence of liver dysfunction.

Furthermore, there was no evidence that it produced any *SIRS* type reaction or any multiorgan failure in a manner similar to cryoshock, the cytokine mediated form of shock and multi-organ failure<sup>200,201</sup>. This was confirmed by both clinical observation and specific testing for the presence of the cytokines TNF alpha, IL-1 and IL-6 that are implicated in driving this form of shock<sup>200,201</sup>. It was postulated that because thrombosis of small vessels around the ablation site, this prevented the rapid release of these cytokines into the general circulation.

Most of the preceding work had been in the presence of normal liver tissue. Following the publication of 2 case reports, one with a patient with colorectal metastases and one with

HCC, it was confirmed liver tumours could potentially be successfully treated with the technique<sup>197,202</sup>. This was followed up by a study where 5 patients undergoing curative liver resection had one of their metastases treated with electrolysis prior to resection<sup>203</sup>. This study confirmed that these tumours could undergo complete necrosis and that it could be performed safely under general anaesthetic. No form of major morbidity was seen and in particular, no *SIRS* type reaction was observed in any patient post-operatively and no cardiac arrhythmia was seen.

A follow up study in 9 patients with unresectable colorectal liver metastases was performed with a median follow up time of 9 months<sup>204</sup>. The results of this study showed that complete radiological response was obtained in all patients. Two out of 9 patients developed local recurrence and 6 out of 9 developed distant recurrence. Four out of 9 developed extrahepatic spread and 3 out of 9 died during the follow up time as a result of disease progression.

The major advantage of electrolysis over other ablative techniques is that it has been shown that potentially, it could be safely used around blood vessels<sup>205</sup>. As it is a non-thermal technique, it does not have associated problems with heat sink<sup>205</sup>. At the doses of the technique that were used, it was shown that the necrosis can be limited by the blood vessel wall and therefore, the risk of haemorrhage is minimised<sup>205</sup>.

There are 2 major limiting factors of the technique; the lack of real time radiological monitoring and delivery time required<sup>206</sup>.

- Ultrasound was not useful to monitor electrolysis as the gas production that occurs at both electrodes made monitoring of the technique impossible<sup>206</sup>. As a result, all electrolytic ablations performed in this series of experiments were with a laparotomy and direct vision. The size of the tumours had to be accurately determined prior to treatment and the appropriate coulomb dose had to be calculated to ensure complete coverage of the tumour with a surrounding area of normal tissue. Potentially, this limitation could be overcome by use of a monitor probe that could accurately measure pH at the anode and cathode and this was successfully used in a large animal study<sup>206</sup>. This form of monitoring is invasive however and may be difficult to use in a percutaneous setting<sup>206</sup>.
- The other major limiting factor of electrolysis for liver tumours was the time span that was required. Electrolysis is effective yet slow and these studies showed that for tumours from 5 to 30 mm in diameter, 42 to 210 minutes were required<sup>203</sup>. The report of the HCC patient had a treatment time of 288 minutes<sup>202</sup>. This limitation was problematic and did not lend itself to a simple solution. By increasing the settings of the electrolysis, there was the potential to induce heat effects. This would introduce a different therapeutic mechanism.

As these limitations could not be simply overcome, the use of electrolysis or electrochemical therapy for the treatment of liver tumours has remained an experimental technique in the western world.

#### 1.3.4 Mechanism of Action

Electrolysis is quite different from other ablative therapies in that it has a non-thermal mode of action. Although a small temperature rise can occur with this treatment, it does not reach temperatures that will cause tissue damage. It is a technique whereby a low level direct electrical current is passed between 2 conducting electrodes of opposing polarity (positive and negative) that are placed in biological tissue. The electrodes are designated anode (+ve) and cathode (-ve). The biological tissue acts as an electrolyte solution that facilitates the movement of ions between the 2 electrodes.

### **1.3.5** Electrochemical Changes

When the current is commenced, a series of electrochemical changes occur at each electrode that ultimately results in tissue damage. This primarily occurs through the decomposition of water molecules and from oxidation and/or reduction of molecules dissolved within the water.

At the anode, water is broken down to form acidic hydrogen ions with oxygen being liberated as a gas. Consequently, the pH of the area falls to the vicinity of 1-2<sup>185</sup>. It has also been found that chloride ions become oxidised to form molecular chlorine and this can be liberated as a gas<sup>185</sup>. The metal electrodes become corroded during the process and form metal ions that move toward the negative cathode<sup>185</sup>. Water molecules tend to move from the anode to the cathode so the tissues around the anode tend to become desiccated<sup>185</sup>.

Tissue injury at the anode occurs primarily as a result of the acidic environment that is created by the electrolytic process. As well as being given off as a gas, some of the chlorine that is formed can diffuse into tissues<sup>185</sup>. Chlorine is a powerful oxidant that can also

induce tissue damage<sup>185</sup>. One of the reactions that occur as a result of the presence of chlorine is the oxidation of haemoglobin to methaemoglobin<sup>185</sup>. The deposition of methaemoglobin onto the metal anode gives the anode its characteristic black colour at the end of the electrolytic procedure<sup>185</sup>. As a result of the acidic environment and the presence of chlorine, the volume of tissue necrosis tends to be greater at the anode than cathode.

The anode reactions are summarised below<sup>185</sup>:

Anode

$$2 \text{ Cl}^{-} \rightarrow \text{Cl}_{2} + 2e^{2}$$

$$M \rightarrow \text{Mn}^{+} + ne^{-} \qquad (M \text{ is a metal, n is its valency})$$

$$M_{2}O + 2OH^{-} \rightarrow 2MO + H_{2}O + 2e^{-}$$

$$2 H_{2}O \rightarrow O_{2} + 4H^{+} + 4e^{-}$$

At the cathode, water is converted to hydroxide ions with the liberation of hydrogen as a gas. The formation of hydroxide ions leads to a rise in tissue pH to approximately 9. These ions are a powerful reducer of substances and thus produce tissue injury<sup>185</sup>. Molecular hydrogen can also cause tissue destruction. Dissolution of the metal cathode material also occurs at the cathode with the presence metallic salts causing further tissue injury<sup>185</sup>. Metal oxides located within the region are further reduced by the presence of electrons attracted to the area and this results in the further production of hydroxide ions<sup>185</sup>. As the cathode reactions primarily involve the reduction of water molecules, water is constantly attracted into the region, thus making the region oedematous<sup>185</sup>. The effect of sodium hydroxide on haemoglobin can lead to the formation of haemochromogens which are also black in colour<sup>185</sup>. Due to the presence of water, this is usually considerably less intense in colour than that seen at the anode<sup>185</sup>. The cathode reactions are summarised below<sup>185</sup>.

Cathode

$$2H_20 + 2e^- \rightarrow 2 \text{ OH}^- + H_2$$
$$2 \text{ MO} + H_2O + 2e^- \rightarrow 2M_2O + 2OH^-$$
$$O_2 + 2 H_2O + 4e^- \rightarrow 4OH^-$$

Hydrogen gas is liberated from the cathode and chlorine and oxygen gas are liberated from the anode.

In conclusion, oxidative reactions occur at the anode that leads to the formation of a very acidic environment and the formation of molecular chlorine. Both the acidic environment and the diffusion of chlorine into tissue lead to extensive tissue damage. At the cathode, reduction type reactions tend to occur and hydroxide ions are formed. Hydrogen gas is also liberated and molecular hydrogen may play a small part in causing tissue injury. The greatest amount of tissue injury occurs at the anode and water moves from the anode to cathode, thus making the cathodic region oedematous.

# 1.3.6 Tissue Ischaemia

During the process of electrolysis, localised tissue ischaemia occurs as a result of microvascular thrombosis that occurs in the capillaries around the tumour<sup>185</sup>. This phenomenon particularly seems to occur in relation to the anode but also occur at the cathode<sup>185</sup>. This is thought to further augment the tissue damage that occurs as a result of electrolysis treatment.

However, when used close to large blood vessels, the risk of inducing thrombosis appears to be minimal. This has been confirmed experimentally when electrodes have been placed inside large calibre vessels. After the delivery of 100 C, only 1 out of 4 vessels developed thrombus<sup>198</sup>. The reason is thought to relate to continual blood flow removing pro-thrombotic constituents that present in the blood during electrolysis<sup>198</sup>.

Furthermore, when electrolysis is performed near large blood vessels, the risk of damage to the blood vessel itself appears to be minimal as the electrical resistance of the blood vessels is much higher than that of normal parenchyma<sup>192</sup>. This results in current flowing along different paths rather than through the vessel as it follows the path of least resistance<sup>192</sup>.

Electrolysis has the advantage over other thermal modes of ablation in that theoretically, it is a safe and potentially useful treatment of tumours located very close to large blood vessels. It causes neither damage to the vessel nor thrombosis within the vessel and being a non-thermal treatment, it is not susceptible to the cooling effects of the intact blood flow leading to impaired tissue necrosis as a result of heat sink<sup>192</sup>.

### 1.3.7 Movement of Water

As alluded to in the earlier discussion on the electrochemical changes that occur at the electrode, water tends to move from anode to cathode resulting in tissue desiccation at the anode and tissue oedema at the cathode. This phenomenon has been widely recognised and reported and is seen at both macroscopic level and microscopic level.

When examining tissue that has been treated with electrolysis, one can appreciate obvious necrosis surrounding both electrodes. However, the tissue that is seen immediately adjacent

to the cathode shows swollen and oedematous cells that are being repelled from one another<sup>207</sup>. The tissue surrounding the anode is desiccated with small cells that are actively undergoing necrotic changes<sup>207</sup>.

The mechanism for the transport of water in these circumstances is complex and is related to processes of electro-osmosis. Nordenstrom had identified 4 electro-osmotic water transport systems and some of these can explain the movement of water from anode to cathode in a closed electric circuit<sup>195</sup>.

Nordenstrom describes Type 1 electro-osmosis or "fixed charge electro-osmosis" as a net movement of water that results from the electrostatic interaction of the di-electric matrix and aligned water molecules<sup>195</sup>. This form of electro-osmosis requires narrow interstitial channels or "capillaries" (as Nordenstrom describes them) with fixed charges. Most cells have a surplus of fixed negative charges on their surfaces and as water moves through the interstitial spaces thus approximating the movement through these "capillaries", movement from positive to negative electrode ensues<sup>195</sup>. The direction of water flow is dependent upon the polarity of surplus charge of the "capillaries". If positive, the water molecules move from negative to positive and if the surplus charge is negative, then water moves from positive to negative<sup>195</sup>. As the surplus charge is negative, the direction of flow is from positive to negative (**Figure 1.2**).



# Figure 1.2

As there is a surplus of negative charge on the surface of most cells, as water molecules pass through interstitial tissues, the molecules become aligned and pass from positive to negative electrode.

Type 2 electro-osmosis results from the decomposition of water at the electrodes into hydrogen ions and hydroxide ions. These move away from their respective electrodes and eventually recombine to form new water molecules. In the in vivo setting,  $H^+$  ions move more freely through tissue than  $OH^-$  ions due to the inherent electronegative charge of tissues. As a result, there is a net accumulation of water towards the cathode side of the circuit.

Type 3 electro-osmosis results from the fact that hydrogen ions  $(H^+)$  are able to bind with water molecules and can therefore carry water from anode to cathode. Anions (ie OH) are unable to bind water.

$$H^+ + H_2O \rightarrow H_3O^+$$

Type 4 electro-osmosis, also known as "field-induced osmosis", occurs close to the charged electrodes. The electrodes attract water molecules that become continuously electrolysed. As water is attracted to each electrode, it is unlikely that this form of electro-osmosis contributes to the net movement of water from one electrode to the other.

As a result of Types 1, 2 and 3 electro-osmosis, a net flux of water from anode to cathode occurs.

## 1.3.8 Other Considerations

Previous research had shown that the volume of necrosis that is produced by electrolysis is in a direct, linear relation to the amount of current that is passed through the tissue<sup>192</sup>. Therefore, discrete dosages of current could be delivered that would induce a predictable amount of tissue damage. This current dose is measured in coulombs (C) and is calculated by multiplying the amount of current passed (amperes) by the time it is passed (seconds). Most tumours required a dosage in the order of 1000 C to treat.

Electrode materials may be of importance. Some types of metals have a tendency to electrolyse easily, thus leading to preferential dissolution over the tissue effects. Some metals such as lead are clearly not suitable to be used as electrodes as salts that can be

formed can be toxic. Platinum has commonly been used for electrolytic experimental and clinical work<sup>185</sup>. It is relatively inert and the small volume of platinum salts that are produced may have antibacterial and antineoplastic properties<sup>185</sup>. The disadvantage of using platinum is that it can be brittle and is relatively expensive<sup>185</sup>.

### 1.3.9 Clinical Experience with Liver Tumours

Apart from the material that was published by The University of Adelaide group, there have been very few reports that describe the use of electrolysis with liver tumours.

Using electrochemical therapy as a treatment for liver tumours, 2 short reports from China were published. Lao et al. reported on 50 patients with liver tumours treated with electrochemical therapy<sup>208</sup>. Most tumours were HCCs. The size of tumours treated ranged from 3.5 to 21 cm in diameter. All tumours were deemed unresectable. Complete response was seen in only 11 patients and 17 patients showed a partial response. The 12-month survival rate was calculated to be 69%. In a study of 74 patients, Wang Hua-Ling found a 12 month survival rate of 33.33% when patients with HCC were treated with electrochemical therapy alone<sup>209</sup>. This improved to 58.33% when electrochemical therapy was combined with TACE and this was statistically significant (p<0.05).

Of the 961 patients with liver tumours treated with electrochemical therapy that were reported at the 2<sup>nd</sup> Conference for The International Association for Biological Closed Electric Circuits in Shanghai in 1998, 69% of patients exhibited either complete or partial response to the treatment<sup>192</sup>. A 5-year survival rate of 15% had been calculated which compares favourably with the 5% 5-year survival rate that is seen in western countries<sup>192</sup>. However, this favourable result must be kept in context of a large proportion of patients

being lost to follow up. Since 1998, there does not appear to be any further follow up reports published on the use of electrochemical therapy use in China.

# 1.3.10 Conclusion

Electrolysis is a non-thermal form of ablative therapy that has been extensively investigated as a potential treatment for liver tumours. It involves passing a direct electrical current between 2 electrodes to cause electrochemical changes within the tissue that result in tissue damage. Electrolysis will also produce a shift in water from positive electrode to negative electrode. It is safe and well tolerated but is limited in the clinical setting by time constraints and an inability to be easily monitored by radiological means.

#### **1.4 Bimodal Electric Tissue Ablation**

From the previous discussions, it has been identified that an ablative technology that can effectively destroy tumours would have a role in the treatment of unresectable liver metastases and hepatocellular carcinomas. The treatment would be useful for those specific types of liver tumours that are confined to the liver without extrahepatic spread that are not amenable to surgical resection. Radiofrequency ablation shows promise in this regard and is able to be performed percutaneously or surgically, appears to be well tolerated by patients and is effective in causing tumour destruction. It is limited by size constraints that result from tissue desiccation and localised tissue charring which prevent the conduction of current. As a result, tumours larger than 3 cm in diameter are less effectively treated and the rate of local recurrence is higher.

Liver electrolysis has also shown promise as an ablative technology for treatment of liver tumours. It too could effectively cause tissue destruction and appears to be well tolerated by patients. Although predominantly used surgically, it could easily lend itself to a percutaneous route. Electrolytic doses can be used to produce defined volumes of tissue necrosis in a linear relationship. Electrolysis has the advantage of being useful around blood vessels and is not susceptible to the heat sink effects of other thermal ablation modalities. It produces movement of water from anode to cathode thus making tissues surrounding the cathode oedematous and the anode desiccated. It was limited by time constraints as it was a very slow process and there was no easy solution to overcome this.

As the fundamental problem of RFA size is based upon tissue desiccation and as electrolysis has a problem with time constraints but moves water from one electrode to the other, it is possible that by combining the 2 modalities, the inherent weaknesses of both modalities could potentially be overcome. By joining the cathode of the direct current to the main radiofrequency current with the anode placed close by, potentially both currents could be run simultaneously with water being drawn into the tissues surrounding the electrode as they are being heated. As there are now 2 modalities working together, this concept has been termed "Bimodal Electric Tissue Ablation" (BETA) (**Figure 1.3**).



# Figure 1.3

Diagrammatic representation of Bimodal Electric Tissue Ablation On the left side is a standard radiofrequency set up. On the right side is the direct current

set up with -ve electrode connected to the radiofrequency electrode. Water should then

*move from +ve electrode to the ablating electrode.* 

This combination would most likely result in a thermal-type ablative therapy. The main contribution of the electrolysis aspect of the bimodal technique would be to provide hydration to the area as the radiofrequency aspect heats the tissues. Electrolysis may make a small contribution to ablation but it would most likely be negligible, particularly as it would be the cathode that would be attached to the main electrode and the entire ablation technique would most likely be relatively rapid when compared to the process of electrolysis. In essence, the technique is a modified form of RFA. As it is thermal energy produced by radiofrequency waves that will create the ablation, the pathological process will be identical to that using standard RFA.

The aim of any modification to RFA is to be able to provide a superior treatment for tumours that are greater than 3 cm in diameter. In theory, the BETA technique should eventually be able to achieve this aim.

It is hypothesised that BETA will provide a treatment for these larger liver tumours superior to the standard forms of RFA. As water is drawn into the area being heated, tissue desiccation should be reduced and the time to subsequent tissue charring should be prolonged. This should result in a large volume of tissue necrosis. It is anticipated that in the clinical setting, this would result in larger tumours being covered with a single ablation without having to resort to the multiple overlapping techniques that are currently employed. A single ablation should produce necrosis in a more uniform manner with a smaller risk of incomplete necrosis. The end result of this may be a lower risk of localised recurrence after treatment. The chance of cure should therefore be greater. Prior to testing this hypothesis in patients with liver tumours, a BETA circuit needs to be constructed and vigorously tested in experimental settings. One of the major criticisms of all ablative technologies is they are often rushed into clinical use prior to appropriate laboratory testing. It needs to be confirmed that an ablation performed by the BETA circuit is larger than an ablation performed with similar settings on a standard radiofrequency circuit. Furthermore, the safety aspects of the BETA circuit need to be confirmed. It has been well established that RFA and liver electrolysis are safe when used in situ in both experimental and clinical settings. It is therefore likely that the BETA procedure would also be safe to perform.

Ideally, the new circuit should be tested in a tumour model. Both HCC and colorectal liver metastases models are able to be reliably produced in small animals such as mice and rats. Unfortunately, there is no large animal liver tumour model available that is reliable enough to be used for an experiment such as this. Therefore, all experiments were performed in normal liver. This too has been a problem for all ablative technologies. However, once the safety aspects have been confirmed, then BETA could potentially be performed in the human setting, within the context of a clinical trial.

\*\*\*\*\*\*

# Chapter 2

# **Study Aims and Hypotheses**

Three experiments have been performed testing the BETA system in a porcine model.

# 2.1 Experiment 1

The aim of the first study is to compare sizes of the ablation produced in normal liver with the BETA system with those produced from a standard RFA system. The ablations performed by the radiofrequency system will act as controls. This study will also compare the pathological changes created by the 2 systems.

For this study, the following hypotheses have been made:

- By constructing a bimodal electric current system with the cathode placed at the main electrode of the radiofrequency circuit and the anode placed nearby, water will be attracted to this electrode.
- As water becomes attracted to the negative electrode, the amount of localised tissue charring will be reduced and therefore, the time for ablation will be able to continue for longer prior to "roll off".
- If the time of treatment should be longer, this will result in a larger ablation being produced.

 The pathological changes in the treated liver will appear similar at a macroscopic and microscopic level when ablations produced with the BETA system are compared to the RFA controls.

### 2.2 Experiment 2

The aim of the second study is to assess the result of treatment with the BETA system over a longer term. This study will assess any morbidity associated with the procedure by way of direct observation of the animal, regular blood test analysis and autopsy. Pathological changes in the treated liver tissue will also be assessed over time to confirm that the injuries heal in an appropriate manner. The animals will be killed at different time points to ascertain how the injuries produced change over time.

The following hypotheses have been made:

- Injuries produced with the system will behave like other thermal therapies and undergo coagulative necrosis with timely healing by fibrosis.
- Treatment with the BETA system will be as safe as RFA.

# 2.3 Experiment 3

The third experiment has been performed as a result of the second experiment. Although it shall be discussed in greater detail in subsequent chapters, it was found that tissue damage occurs at the site of the positive electrode during the second experiment. It is the aim of this experiment to test the BETA system using a grounding pad placed upon the skin that is attached to the positive electrode. This shall be compared with ablations produced with the

previous set up where the positive electrode was connected to a scalpel blade placed under the skin and RFA controls. This study will also be able to confirm the findings of the previous 2 studies.

For this study it has been hypothesised that:

- By increasing the surface area of the positive electrode, the risk of inducing tissue damage will be reduced.
- The ablations produced will be of a similar size to those produced with the previous set up and should be larger than controls.
- The injuries produced will be similar at a macroscopic and microscopic level.

\*\*\*\*\*

# Chapter 3

### **Materials and Methods**

### 3.1.1 Materials

### **3.1.1 Radiofrequency Generator (Figure 3.1)**

A *Boston Scientific RF 3000* radiofrequency generator was used for all experiments. This generator is available commercially and is commonly used in clinical practice. The generator can connect to one electrode and up to 4 grounding pads. Radiofrequency energy is simply delivered to tissues by manually selecting the power level (up to a maximum of 200 watts (W)) and starting the generator. Upon commencement of the ablation process, the generator makes continual measurements of time, power in watts and impedance (tissue resistance) in ohms ( $\Omega$ ). As the tissue desiccates, an increasing impedance level reflects the resultant tissue resistance. The generator has an inbuilt algorithm that reduces the amount of power being delivered to the tissues as the impedance rises until "roll off". At this point, the system shuts down attempting to direct any more radiofrequency energy into the tissues. In clinical settings with this machine, the process is usually started with the wattage set at 80 and increased by 10 W every 10 minutes until "roll off". The process is then usually repeated.

### **3.1.2** AC/DC Power Adaptor (Figure 3.2)

A *Maplin* AC/DC power adapter was used for all experiments. This particular power adaptor has two insulated wires that connect to an electrical plug and converts an alternating current to a low voltage direct current. This has been modified by having the plug removed and two alligator clips connected to the wires. These two wires act as positive (anode) and (cathode) electrodes. This particular adaptor has the ability to have the voltage manually adjusted from 3 volts (V) up to 12 V.


Figure 3.1 Boston Scientific RF 3000 radiofrequency generator



Figure 3.2 Maplin AC/DC power adaptor

## **3.1.3** Electrodes (Figure 3.3)

For the first experiment, a *Boston Scientific* 35 mm *LeVeen* multi-tine needle electrode was used. This particular electrode complements the *Boston Scientific* generators. It has an insulated needle that house 10 electrodes. Upon placement of the needle, the tines are

extended from the needle into the surrounding tissues in an umbrella formation. Upon completion of the ablative process, the tines are retracted and the needle is removed. In the clinical setting, these electrodes are considered disposable and are contraindicated from reuse. This particular electrode is designed to produce a spherical 35 mm diameter zone of necrosis.



Figure 3.3

Boston Scientific 35 mm multi-tine needle with 10 tines (fully extended)

The 2 follow up studies used 16 gauge aluminium rods, 4 cm in length. These were prepared from a long piece of aluminium and worked with both currents, easily fit within the electrode wire of the radiofrequency generator and were inexpensive (**Figure 3.4**). A new electrode was used in each animal.



Figure 3.4

Example of 4 cm aluminium rod used in Experiment 2 and 3

## 3.1.4 Bimodal Electrical Tissue Ablation (BETA) Circuit (Figure 3.5)

The BETA circuit basically involves the addition of the direct electrical current to the alternating radiofrequency current. To achieve this, the 2 generators that were described in **Sections 3.1.1** and **3.1.2** were used. The wire that extends from the radiofrequency generator to the electrode to had some of its insulation removed. This was done to allow the 2 circuits to be united. The negative electrode of the AC/DC adaptor was connected to an inductor rated at 1 mH and this inductor was connected to the radiofrequency generator wire at the point where the insulated covering was removed. The inductor was used as this allows leakage of the direct current into the higher frequency alternating current but prevents back flow of the higher frequency current into the direct current circuit. The positive electrode of the animal to complete the direct current circuit. The radiofrequency circuit was completed by the addition of 2 grounding pads that were placed on the skin the animal. Two pads were used as skin burns could occur with the use

of only 1. This circuit described above was able to have either the direct current or the radiofrequency current running individually or simultaneously and the wattages and voltages could be manually set.



Figure 3.5

Bimodal Electric Tissue Ablation Circuitry

A-radiofrequency generator; B-AC/DC power adaptor; C-positive electrode of direct current connected to scalpel blade; D-negative electrode connected to inductor;
 E-connecting wire; F-electrode; G-Radiofrequency electrode wire;
 H-Wires connecting to grounding pads

## 3.1.5 Animals

Specific pathogen-free (SPF) female domestic white pigs were used for the study.

These animals were used, as their livers are similar in size and anatomy to human livers.

Each pig was approximately 3 months old and weighed between 25 and 35 kg. The pigs were housed at The Queen Elizabeth Hospital animal house and each procedure was performed at this facility. If the pigs were to be kept alive post-operatively for more than 2 weeks, they were transferred to the Institute of Medical and Veterinary Science Gilles Plains campus as The Queen Elizabeth Hospital animal house was not suitable for long term housing.

All animals were admitted to the experimental facility at least 2 days prior to the experiment for a period of acclimatisation. The animals were housed in individual pens, maintained at 23+/-1 degree Celsius, at ambient humidity. Lighting was artificial, with a 12-hour on/off cycle. The air exchange rate and airflow speed complied with the Australian code of practice for the care and use of experimental animals. The pigs were fed and watered ad libitum (standard grower diet of 0.7 g of available lysine per megajoule of digestible energy, with a digestible energy content of 14MJ/kg). Water quality was suitable for human consumption. Pre-operatively, the pigs were fasted for 12 hours.

The animals used in the survival studies were monitored daily by research staff and animal house technicians. Clinical record sheets were used to record animal progress post-operatively. Each clinical record sheet was specifically designed for the particular experiment the animal was undertaking. If the animal exhibited any signs of distress, it was to be electively euthanased under general anaesthetic with a lethal dose of intravenous phenobarbitone.

The general conduct of each study conformed to the 'Code of Practice for the Care and Use of Animals for Scientific Purposes' (NHMRC/CSIRO/AAC 2004) and the SA Prevention of Cruelty to Animals Act 1985.

## 3.1.6 Grounding Pads (Figure 3.6)

Grounding plates produced by *ValleyLab* were used for all studies. These particular plates are placed on the skin after shaving of the area and have a gel plate to ensure a good connection to the skin. A new disposable plate was used for each experiment.



Figure 3.6

ValleyLab grounding pad showing gel plate that attaches to skin Used in all experiments and acted as positive electrode in Experiment 3

#### **3.2** Experimental Methods

#### 3.2.1 Experiment 1

The primary aim of the first experiment was to compare the diameters of ablations produced by the BETA circuit with RFA controls.

This studied was given ethical approval from the University of Adelaide Animal Ethics Committee and the combined Institute of Medical and Veterinary Science/ The Queen Elizabeth Hospital animal ethics committees.

This was a non-survival study and the general conduct of the study conformed to the 'Code of Practice for the Care and Use of Animals for Scientific Purposes' (NHMRC/CSIRO/AAC 2004) and the SA Prevention of Cruelty to Animals Act 1985.

#### Anaesthesia

All procedures were performed under general anaesthetic that was administered by an experienced animal house technician. Pigs were completely fasted of food for 12 hours prior to commencement of anaesthesia. Every pig was sedated with intramuscular ketamine (10 mg/kg) mixed with xylasine (1mg/kg). One per cent inhalational halothane was used to induce and maintain anaesthesia. An endotracheal tube was placed to secure the pig's airway once anaesthesia was induced. An endotracheal temperature probe was placed inside the endotracheal tube to monitor core temperature of the animal. The animal was placed upon a warming pad in the base of its cradle to assist in temperature homeostasis. A lingual oxygen saturation probe was used. ECG monitoring was utilised throughout the procedure and two leads were placed above the left and right front legs and one below the

left front leg. Readings of heart rate, temperature, oxygen saturations, end-tidal carbon dioxide levels and cardiac rhythm were recorded throughout the procedure. The pig received normal saline solution intravenously by a cannulated ear vein placed after anaesthesia was established. At the end of the procedure, the animal was killed by an intravenous injection of phenobarbitone whilst still under anaesthesia and the liver was harvested.

#### **Ablation Procedure**

Grounding pads connected to the *RF 3000* generator were placed upon the legs of the animal. A midline laparotomy incision was made from the xiphisternum to the umbilicus. The stomach, spleen and bowel were protected by use of moist gauze packs. The ligaments that attach to the liver at its periphery were divided to allow full mobility of the organ.

All RFA controls and ablations produced by the BETA circuit were performed in the left lateral lobe of the liver or the large median lobe of the liver. The median lobe can be further subdivided into the left and right medial lobes. The right lateral lobe was not used as it is situated quite posteriorly in the animal and is difficult to access.

To perform a control ablation, the electrode was placed within the liver tissue and the tines were fully extended. The liver was checked to ensure that no tine had passed through to the other side and to ensure that no other organ was at risk of damage. The starting wattage was set at 80 W. Power and impedance values were recorded every 30 seconds from commencement until completion of the ablative procedure. Completion was deemed to have occurred when the wattage value fell below 5 W and/or the impedance value rose to greater than 700  $\Omega$  on 2 consecutive readings. If 25 minutes had occurred since the

80

commencement of the ablation process, the procedure was electively terminated. At this point, the generator was stopped and the electrode removed. Haemostasis was secured prior to the commencement of the next ablation (by direct pressure to the ablated area for 5-10 minutes). Surgical diathermy to the electrode site was utilised if direct pressure failed. No direct current was used during this part of the procedure.

The BETA technique was performed in 2 stages. A 15-minute period of treatment with direct current alone was performed. This was followed by use of both circuits simultaneously. To achieve an ablation with the BETA circuit, a scalpel blade connected to the positive electrode was placed into the subcutaneous tissues of the laparotomy wound. The negative electrode was connected to the radiofrequency electrode wire in a manner described in **Section 3.1.4**. The electrode was placed into the liver parenchyma and the tines fully extended. The liver was checked to ensure safe placement of the probe in a manner similar to the controls. The AC/DC adaptor was set at 9 V and commenced for 15 minutes. The presence of a direct current was confirmed by the observation of bubbling from around the electrode and objective measurement of the current by use of an ammeter/voltmeter.

Upon the completion of the first phase of BETA treatment, the radiofrequency circuit was started at 80 W and both the direct current and radiofrequency circuits were run simultaneously. Measurements for power (watts) and impedance (ohms- $\Omega$ ) were recorded every 30 seconds from commencement until the ablation process was deemed to have finished as measured by 2 consecutive power readings of less than 5 W and/or impedance values of greater than 700  $\Omega$ .

Up to 4 non-overlapping controls were performed in the left lateral lobe of the liver, depending upon space. Readings were taken for wattage and impedance every 30 seconds until roll off. Following this, up to 4 non-overlapping ablations with the BETA circuit were performed in the larger median lobe of the liver. Recordings were taken every 30 seconds for impedance and wattage.

Ablations were repeatedly performed until it was felt that no further ablation could be performed without encroaching upon other ablative zones already created.

#### Ablation Assessment

After death, the liver was harvested and the treated areas were dissected from the liver mass and divided along their greatest diameter. Two experimenters measured the diameters and the mean result was recorded. Photographs were taken of each ablation. The ablation zones were then placed in 10% buffered formalin for a period of 2 weeks. They were then prepared for histopathological examination with haematoxylin and eosin staining.

#### Comparison

Ablation zone diameters and time durations of the 2 groups were compared. The macroscopic and histologic appearances were recorded and compared.

#### **Statistics**

Data for size of the ablative zones was analysed using a linear mixed model fitted using REML (restricted maximum likelihood) variance analysis, treating the ablation methods as fixed effects and pigs as random effects. Analysis was carried out using the GenStat computer program. Statistical significance was set at p<0.05.

82

#### 3.2.2 Experiment 2

The aim of the second experiment is to perform a long-term safety and morbidity study and to confirm that timely healing of the ablated areas occurs.

This study was a survival study and was given ethical approval from the University of Adelaide Animal Ethics Committee and the combined Institute of Medical and Veterinary Science/ The Queen Elizabeth Hospital animal ethics committees. The general conduct of the study conformed to the 'Code of Practice for the Care and Use of Animals for Scientific Purposes' (NHMRC/CSIRO/AAC 2004) and the SA Prevention of Cruelty to Animals Act 1985.

#### Anaesthesia

Each pig underwent a general anaesthetic with anaesthesia provided by an experienced animal house technician. Pigs were completely fasted of food for 12 hours beforehand. Every pig was sedated with an intramuscular ketamine (10 mg/kg) mixed with xylasine (1mg/kg). Each pig was then weighed and transferred to the operating theatre. One per cent inhalational halothane mixed in oxygen was used to induce and maintain anaesthesia in the animal. An endotracheal tube was placed to secure the pig's airway once anaesthesia was established. An endotracheal temperature probe was placed inside the endotracheal tube to monitor core temperature of the animal. The animal was placed upon a warming pad in the base of its cradle to assist in temperature homeostasis. A lingual oxygen saturation probe was used. ECG monitoring was utilised throughout the procedure and two leads were placed above the left and right front legs and one below the left front leg. Readings of heart rate, temperature, oxygen saturations, end-tidal carbon dioxide levels and cardiac rhythm were recorded throughout the procedure. The pig received normal saline solution through an intravenous line placed in the right external carotid vein throughout the course of the anaesthetic.

At the end of the procedure, anaesthesia was ceased and the pig was supplied with high flow oxygen and ventilatory support until self-ventilation recommenced. An intravenous injection of an opioid analgesic, buprenorphine (0.01 mg/kg) was provided and a single, prophylactic dose of procaine penicillin (15 mg/kg) was administered. Once self-ventilation recommenced, the endotracheal tube was removed and the pig was returned to an individualised, warm pen and was closely watched for signs of distress for a period of 4 hours or until it was awake and able to stand. Food was supplied so the pig was able to recommence eating as soon as it wished.

After completion of ablations in the first 6 pigs, the main anaesthetic agent used was changed from halothane to isoflurane (1.5% mixed with high flow oxygen) and this was used for the remainder of all anaesthestics. This occurred as halothane was no longer available for use and isoflurane is recognised as being a safer anaesthetic than halothane.

The first pig to be anaesthetised with isoflurane developed a marked tachycardic whilst under anaesthesia and the procedure had to be abandoned prior to any ablation being performed. After discussion and review by supporting veterinary staff, the use of xylasine as part of sedation was identified as a potential source of cardiac instability and was removed from all subsequent anaesthetics. For any other anaesthetic not related to the ablation procedure (for example, the draining of wound abscesses), a similar protocol was used but the endotracheal temperature probe and heating pad were omitted. These anaesthetics were invariably very short and any problems associated with temperature control were unlikely.

#### Intravenous Line Procedure

Prior to commencing ablation, a 14 gauge, sterile intravenous line was surgically inserted. The line was placed into the right external jugular vein of every pig. Enough length was used to ensure that the line could be secured up to the back of the neck.

The skin was prepared with an iodine-based antiseptic solution. An incision was made over the region of the sternocleidomastoid muscle and the external jugular vein was identified. It was tied off with 4/0 silk and the line was inserted and secured with two 4/0 silk ties. Blood was aspirated from the line and then flushed with 10 mL normal saline to ensure patency. Blood samples were taken for analysis after discarding the first 20 mL of blood. These blood samples were used as the "pre-operative bloods". The wound was closed in 2 layers with a continuous absorbable 3/0 suture.

The intravenous line was secured to the skin with interrupted 1/0 nylon sutures up to the back of the neck and further secured with sterilised plastic tape. The line was used to administer intravenous saline throughout the procedure. The line was left in position at the end of the procedure for a period of 7 days to assist in the required blood sampling. The line was flushed twice daily with heparinized saline to maintain patency. It was monitored daily for signs of infection. If infection was suspected, it was removed forthwith under general anaesthetic.

85

#### **Ablation Procedure**

The ablation procedure was commenced after placement of the intravenous line. The abdomen was prepared with an iodine-based antiseptic solution (Betadine). Grounding pads connected to the *RF 3000* generator were placed upon the legs of the animal. Full aseptic precautions were taken and all surgical instruments were sterile.

A midline laparotomy incision was made from the xiphisternum to the umbilicus. The stomach, spleen and bowel were protected by use of moist gauze packs. The peripheral ligaments that attach to the liver were divided to allow full mobility of the organ.

Six ablations in total were performed in the left lateral lobe of the liver and the large median lobe of the liver. The median lobe can be further subdivided into the left and right medial lobes. The right lateral lobe was not used for the performance of any ablation as it is located posteriorly in the animal and is difficult to access.

The BETA technique was performed in 2 stages. Firstly, a 5-minute period of treatment with direct current alone was performed. This was followed by use of both circuits simultaneously with the radiofrequency circuit set at 20 W. To perform an ablation with the BETA technique, a scalpel blade connected to the positive electrode was placed into the subcutaneous tissues of the laparotomy wound. The negative electrode was connected to the radiofrequency electrode wire in a manner described in **Section 3.1.4**. The probe was placed into the liver parenchyma and the liver was checked to ensure safe placement of the probe in a manner similar to the controls. The AC/DC adaptor was set at 9 V and activated for 5 minutes. The presence of a direct current was confirmed by the observation of

bubbling from around the electrode and objective measurement of the current by use of an ammeter.

Upon the completion of the first phase of BETA treatment, the direct current was switched off and the ECG trace was checked for a normal cardiac rhythm, as considerable electrical interference to the ECG trace would occur. Once a normal rhythm was confirmed, both circuits were commenced simultaneously (9 V DC and 20 W AC). Measurements for power (watts) and impedance (ohms-  $\Omega$ ) were recorded every 30 seconds from commencement until the ablation process was deemed to have finished as measured by 2 consecutive power readings of less than 5 W and/or impedance values of greater than 700  $\Omega$ .

Upon completion of each ablation, haemostasis was secured. This was performed by manner of direct pressure for a period of 5-10 minutes. If bleeding continued, surgical diathermy was used at the probe site.

Upon completion of the ablation procedure, all surgical packs were removed and the abdomen closed. The abdominal muscles were closed with a continuous absorbable 1/0 suture reinforced with interrupted sutures. The skin was closed with an absorbable subcuticular suture.

#### Study protocol

Eight pigs were to be used for this study. Two pigs were killed after 48 hours of the procedure, 2 were killed after 2 weeks, 2 were killed after 2 months and 2 were killed after 4 months. This allowed serial assessment of pathological changes and morbidity.

Blood test analysis included complete blood picture [haemoglobin (Hb) and white cell count (WCC)], serum electrolytes (values of sodium, potassium, chloride, urea and creatinine), liver function tests [serum values of bilirubin, gamma glutamyl transferase (GGT), alkaline phosphatase (ALP), aspartate transaminase (AST), alanine transaminase (ALT), albumin and the international normalised ratio (INR)] and C-reactive protein (CRP). These were performed pre-operatively and at 24 hours, 48 hours, 4 days, 7 days, 2 weeks, 1 month, 2 months and 4 months depending on the survival of the animal. All post-operative blood samples were compared to the pre-operative value that acted as a control. All blood test analyses where performed in a routine fashion by the Division of Biochemistry and Division of Haematology at the Institute of Medical and Veterinary Service located at The Queen Elizabeth Hospital.

Each pig was weighed just prior to death. The pigs were killed under general anaesthetic, after blood sampling, by a lethal dose of intravenous phenobarbitone. The surgical wounds were then inspected and an autopsy restricted to the chest and abdominal cavity was performed. Any abnormalities that were detected were recorded. The liver was harvested, inspected and any abnormalities found recorded. The necrotic ablation zones were dissected and the greatest diameter measured. Each ablative zone was examined macroscopically and photographed. Sections were then taken for histopathological examination. The tissue was fixed in 10% buffered formalin for 2 weeks and then processed in a routine fashion. Paraffin sections were prepared using haematoxylin and eosin staining. All abnormalities and histopathological changes over time were reported.

#### **Statistics**

The blood test results have been analysed using the Wilcoxon matched pairs signed rank test. Statistical significance was set at p<0.05. The ablation sizes were compared using 2-tailed Student's t-test with statistical significance set at p<0.05.

#### 3.2.3 Experiment 3

The aim of the third study was to compare the effect of increasing the surface area of the area connected to the positive electrode to the set up with the scalpel blade as described in Experiments 1 and 2. This study was performed as it was found in the second experiment that an electrolytic type reaction occurred at this electrode causing skin damage. Details of this effect will be discussed further in the results and discussion sections on Experiment 2. It is hypothesised that by increasing the surface area of the positive electrode, the risk of damage done to the skin should be greatly reduced.

This study was a survival study and was given ethical approval from the University of Adelaide Animal Ethics Committee and the combined Institute of Medical and Veterinary Science/ The Queen Elizabeth Hospital animal ethics committees. The general conduct of the study conformed to the 'Code of Practice for the Care and Use of Animals for Scientific Purposes' (NHMRC/CSIRO/AAC 2004) and the SA Prevention of Cruelty to Animals Act 1985.

## Anaesthesia

Anaesthetic details are similar to those described in Experiment 2. Pigs were completely fasted of food for 12 hours prior to commencement of anaesthesia. Every pig was sedated

with intramuscular ketamine (10 mg/kg). Each pig was then weighed and transferred to the operating theatre. One and a half per cent isoflurane mixed in oxygen was used to induce and maintain anaesthesia. An endotracheal tube was placed to secure the pig's airway once anaesthesia was established. An endotracheal temperature probe was placed inside the endotracheal tube to monitor core temperature of the animal. The animal was placed upon a warming pad in the base of its cradle to assist in temperature homeostasis. A lingual oxygen saturation monitor was used. ECG monitoring was utilised throughout the procedure and leads were placed above the left and right front legs and below the left leg. Readings of heart rate, temperature, oxygen saturations, end-tidal carbon dioxide levels and cardiac rhythm were recorded throughout the procedure. The pig received normal saline solution intravenously by a surgically placed intravenous line throughout the course of the anaesthetic.

At the end of the procedure, anaesthesia was ceased and the pig was supplied with high flow oxygen and ventilatory support until self-ventilation recommenced. An intravenous injection of an opioid analgesic, buprenorphine (0.01 mg/kg) was provided and a single, prophylactic dose of procaine penicillin (15 mg/kg) was administered. Once self-ventilation recommenced, the endotracheal tube was removed and the pig was returned to an individualised, warm pen and was closely watched for signs of distress for a period of 4 hours or until it was awake and able to stand. Food was supplied so the pig was able to recommence eating as soon as it wished.

#### Study Protocol

Upon commencement of the general anaesthetic, a surgically placed intravenous line was placed in the right external jugular vein in an identical fashion as that described for Experiment 2. After preparing the abdomen with an iodine-based sterilising solution, a midline abdominal incision was made from xiphisternum to umbilicus. The liver was mobilised by dividing the ligaments at the lateral borders of the liver. All other surrounding organs were protected and packed away with moist gauze packs. All ablations were performed by use of a 4 cm straight aluminium rod that was connected to a *Boston Scientific RF 3000* generator. Full aseptic precautions were undertaken during this procedure and all equipment used was sterilised in an autoclave prior to the procedure.

Six ablations were performed in each liver. Two RFA controls were performed with power set at 80 W. Two ablations with the BETA circuit were performed with the positive electrode connected to a scalpel blade placed under the skin at the superior edge of the laparotomy wound. Two ablations with the BETA circuit were then performed with the positive electrode connected to a *ValleyLab* grounding pad placed on the skin adjacent to the area of the liver. Photographs of both positive electrode sites were performed prior to commencement of the ablations.

The BETA procedure involved the direct current running at 9 V for 15 minutes and then both currents running simultaneously with power set at 80 W. This starting power was used in an attempt to reach "roll off" early and minimise the size of the tissue injury induced by the positive electrode connected to the scalpel blade. Readings of power in watts (W) and impedance in ohms ( $\Omega$ ) were recorded every 30 seconds until "roll off" occurred. This was deemed to have occurred when either power fell to less than 5 W and/or impedance rose to greater than 700  $\Omega$  on 2 consecutive readings. Haemostasis for each ablation was ensured prior to commencing the subsequent ablation. Upon completion of the ablation procedure, the abdomen was closed with a 1/0 dissolvable continuous stitch and the skin was closed with 3/0 subcuticular suture.

At 48 hours, the animal was killed under anaesthesia by injection of phenobarbitone. Prior to death, photographs were taken of the areas of the positive electrode placement and compared to pre-ablation electrode placement. After death, full thickness skin biopsies were taken from both regions of the positive electrode and placed in 10% buffered formalin. A skin biopsy from an unrelated area was also taken to act as a control and placed in 10% buffered formalin.

Following this, the liver was harvested and ablation zones were resected in their entirety. The maximum cross sectional diameter was measured between the red zones of the ablative zone and compared. The macroscopic appearance of each specimen was noted and photographs were taken of each specimen. Each resected ablation was fixed in 10% buffered formalin for a period of 2 weeks.

Paraffin slides were prepared in a routine fashion and stained with haematoxylin and eosin. All slides were subjected to histological examination.

#### Statistics

The data for ablation diameter size was analysed by analysis of variance using pigs as blocks and assuming the two measurements per pig are duplicate measurements. Statistical significance was set at p<0.05.

\*\*\*\*\*\*

## Chapter 4

## Results

## 4.1 Experiment 1

Four female domestic SPF pigs were used for this study. From these pigs, 14 RFA controls and 12 BETA circuit ablations were produced. Four RFA controls and 2 BETA circuit ablations were produced in the first pig, 3 RFA controls and 3 BETA circuit ablations were produced in the second pig, 4 RFA controls and 4 BETA circuit ablations were produced in the third pig. Three RFA controls and 3 BETA circuit ablations were produced in the 4<sup>th</sup> pig. The large BETA zones in the first pig took up considerable room and no further ablations were possible in the liver of this particular pig without risk of overlapping.

#### 4.1.1 Time of Procedure

The controls continued for a mean time of 249 seconds. The BETA circuit ablations were pre-treated for 15 minutes with direct current only and then would continue for a mean time of 1115 seconds with the combination of RFA and direct current running simultaneously. On 4 occasions, the BETA procedure did not "roll off" after 25 minutes and at this point, were electively terminated. One control did not "roll off".

#### 4.1.2 Ablation Zone Size (Table 4.1)

The mean diameter of controls was 27.78 mm (SE 3.37). The BETA zones were significantly larger with a mean diameter of 49.55 mm (SE 3.46), p<0.001. No animals or individual ablations were excluded from statistical analysis.

	Control size (time)	BETA size (time)	
Pig 1			
Ablation 1	25 mm (120 secs)	70 mm (1500 secs)	
Ablation 2	30 mm (120 secs)	55 mm (1500 secs)	
Ablation 3	30 mm (90 secs)		
Ablation 4	32 mm (150 secs)		
Pig 2			
Ablation1	25 mm (180 secs)	62  mm (1500  secs)	
Ablation 2	30  mm (420  secs)	60  mm (900  secs)	
Ablation 3	38  mm (270  secs)	50  mm (900  secs)	
riolation 5	50 mm (270 5005)	50 mm (500 5005)	
Pig 3			
Ablation 1	22 mm (90 secs)	43 mm (930 secs)	
Ablation 2	23 mm (120 secs)	44 mm (930 secs)	
Ablation 3	28 mm (90 secs)	50 mm (930 secs)	
Ablation 4	30 mm (60 secs)	30 mm (930 secs)	
Pig 4			
Ablation 1	32 mm (120 secs)	43 mm (930 secs)	
Ablation 2	30 mm (1500 secs)	33 mm (1500 secs)	
Ablation 3	23 mm (150 secs)	45 mm (930 secs)	
Mean Size	27 78 ±/_ SF 3 37mm	$49.52 \pm 1/2$ SE 3.62 mm n/0.001	
Mican Size	(mean time  249  secs)	(mean time 1115 secs)	
	(mean time $2 \pm 7$ sees)	(mean time 1115 sees)	

## Table 4.1

Maximal diameter of ablation zone (mm) and associated procedure times (seconds) of all

### ablations

## 4.1.3 Other Findings

During the BETA procedure, the area surrounding the tissue being ablated would become congested and would secrete fluid from the liver surface (**Figure 4.1**). After treatment with the BETA procedure, the electrode would slip out of the parenchyma without resistance.

After treatment with standard techniques, some residual liver tissue would still be adherent to the tines of the needle electrode. The tines had a tendency to be cleaner upon removal from the liver tissue following treatment with the modified circuit. This phenomenon is attributed to area immediately adjacent to the tines of the electrode becoming a fluid-filled cavity and the tines being relatively inert.



## Figure 4.1

Photograph taken during the BETA treatment with both circuits running simultaneously Note that this part of the liver has become congested and is secreting fluid from the surface.

## 4.1.4 Morphology (Figure 4.2)

The BETA technique produced ablation zones that looked morphologically similar to the RFA controls but the corresponding zones were larger. At the centre of each ablation was a cavitated area with dark tissue evident. This was far more pronounced in the BETA zones than the controls. Surrounding this was a pale region. A red rim was seen beyond this and represents the "red zone". The red zone separates the ablated tissue from normal liver parenchyma.



## Figure 4.2

Photograph illustrating morphological similarities of RFA control (top) and BETA (bottom)
Although similar, each corresponding zone is greater in size in the BETA zone.
Note the dark tissue surrounding the central cavity, the only major difference seen between the two techniques.

## 4.1.5 Histology (Figure 4.3)

Four distinct zones were seen on histological examination of both controls and the BETA zones. The innermost area (that is tissue directly adjacent to the tines of the needle electrode) of both techniques showed extreme heat affected tissue destruction. This tissue was non-viable. However, subtle differences were apparent. The RFA controls showed extensive cell shrinkage with dark pyknotic nuclei and disrupted cytoplasmic borders (**Figure 4.3**).



Figure 4.3

Application zone of RFA control (H and E section – 4x magnification) Note small cells with blurring of cytoplasm and small dark nuclei (circled). This tissue is non-viable.

The BETA zones also showed pyknotic nuclei and loss of cellular detail but exhibited marked cell swelling. This appearance is most likely a result of oedema that would correspond to water being drawn into the region (**Figure 4.4**).

Surrounding this was an area of degeneration, with cell swelling, fading of nuclei and blurring of cytoplasmic boundaries. Both controls and BETA zones looked similar. Beyond this was a zone of congestion where there were large numbers of erythrocytes beyond this region, normal tissue was seen. All corresponding areas were larger in the BETA zones when compared to controls (**Figure 4.5**).



Figure 4.4

Central application zone of BETA ablation

These cells are swollen and oedematous in comparison to controls. The cytoplasm is pale and nuclei are dark. There is evidence of oedema in the interstitial spaces.

(H and E section -4x magnification)



Figure 4.5

Control area of degeneration (1) surrounded by a red rim (2) The red rim contains abundant erythrocytes indicating haemorrhage. Beyond red zone is normal liver parenchyma (3). (H and E section – 4x magnification)

## 4.2 Experiment 2

Ten pigs in total were used for this experiment. The first 2 pigs died under anaesthetic during the course of the procedure. An autopsy was performed in both animals that concentrated on the chest and abdominal cavity. This revealed abnormal appearances in both lung bases. A biopsy was taken which revealed a form of non-suppurative pneumonia and therefore, it was considered that these 2 animals were unfit for anaesthesia. After discussing the problems with both ethics committees, these 2 pigs were replaced. No further intra-operative problems was observed and post-operatively, all pigs recovered well and no animal had to be euthanased prematurely.

## 4.2.1 Blood Results (Table 4.2)

### Liver Function

When compared to the pre-operative levels, significant levels of AST were seen in the first post-operative day (p=0.03). These levels remained significantly elevated until day 4 after the procedure. After 4 days, there was no significant change when compared to baseline. In comparison, ALT did have an appearance of elevation on the first post-operative day but this did not reach statistical significance (p=0.35) (**Figure 4.6 A, B**).



Figure 4.6

A-Graph showing relationship of serum AST over time (error bars represent SE)
 B-Graph showing serum ALT over time (error bars represent SE)

The levels of GGT and ALP did not exhibit any significant change in the post-operative period (p=0.5 and 1.0 respectively). The bilirubin level did not show a significant change on the first post-operative day or any subsequent day (p=0.41). Both the serum albumin and INR level did not show any significant change in the post-operative period (p=1) (**Figure 4.7A, B, C**).



Figure 4.7

A-Graph showing serum GGT over time (error bars represent SE)
B-Graph showing serum ALP over time (error bars represent SE)
C-Graph showing serum albumin over time (error bars represent SE)

**Renal Function** 

When compared to baseline, a significantly elevated serum urea was seen on the first postoperative day (p=0.045). This returned to normal on the second post-operative day. Serum creatinine levels did not show significant change in the post-operative period (p=1) (**Figure 4.8A,B**).



Figure 4.8

A-Graph showing serum urea over time (error bars represent SE)B-Graph showing serum creatinine over time (error bars represent SE)

## Other Blood results

Serum Hb and WCC did not exhibit any significant change in the post-operative period (p=1.0 for both Hb and WCC). C-reactive protein levels showed a significant elevation on the first post-operative day (p=0.027) (**Figure 4.9**). These remained significantly elevated for until day 4 when it returned to normal.



Figure 4.9

Graph showing serum CRP over time (error bars represent SE)

	Pre-Op	Day 1 Post-op	Day 2 Post-op	Day4 Post-op	Day 7 Post-op
	-				
Urea	2.612 +/- SE	6.39 +/- SE	3.22 +/- SE	2.12 +/- SE	1.95 +/- SE
	0.42	0.38	0.40	0.21	0.11
		(p=0.045)	(p=1)	(p=1)	(p=1)
Creatinine	105.13 +/- SE	96.5 +/- SE	83.38 +/- SE	71.83 +/- SE	72.83 +/- SE
	9.16	7.39	4.24	6.76	7.52
		(p=1)	(p=1)	(p=0.62)	(p=0.68)
Albumin	19.0 +/- SE	21.25 +/- SE	21.25 +/- SE	18.67 +/- SE	18.67 +/- SE
	0.87	0.62	0.45	1.02	0.72
		(p=1)	(p=1)	(p=1)	(p=1)
Bilirubin	3.0 +/- SE	4.65+/- SE	3.625 +/- SE	3.33 +/- SE	3.17 +/- SE
	0.19	0.50	0.26	0.21	0.17
		(p=0.41)	(p=1)	(p=1)	(p=1)
ALP	182.0 +/- SE	264.4 +/- SE	189.1 +/- SE	112.0 +/- SE	110.0 +/- SE
	20.62	26.3	15.75	15.85	4.65
		(p=0.50)	(p=1)	(p=0.50)	(p=0.08)
GGT	46.0 +/- SE	59.6 +/- SE	52.3 +/- SE	54.5 +/- SE	82.7 +/- SE
	4.1	11.49	6.59	15.04	19.18
		(p=1.0)	(p=1.0)	(p=1.0)	(p=0.668)
ALT	48.3 +/- SE	82.9 +/- SE	76.6 +/- SE	75.7 +/- SE	50.3 +/- SE
	3.61	10.01	10.51	15.31	10.11
		(p=0.35)	(p=1.0)	(p=1.0)	(p=1.0)
AST	24.25 +/- SE	466.25 +/- SE	189.5 +/- SE	58.83 +/- SE	45.0 +/- SE
	2.426	91.02	51.97	16.6	9.774
		(p=0.03)	(p=0.03)	(p=0.78)	(p=0.30)
LD	625 7 +/- SE	2688 4 +/- SE	1967 7 +/- 374	1236 2 +/-	1013 +/-
	36	382	(p=0.02)	223.9	172.25
	20	(p=0.02)	(p 0.02)	(n=0.16)	(n=0.16)
CRP	2 25 +/- SE	28 13+/- SE	36 5 +/- SE	25 83 +/- SE	16 83 +/- SE
ora	0.77	2.23	3.8	3.72	4.78
		(p=0.027)	(p=0.027)	(p=0.061)	(p=0.089)
		(T T T T T	(I the state of state	(r ·····)	(I
Hb	92.6 +/- SE	94.1 +/- SE	96.9 +/- SE	87.4 +/- SE	78.6 +/- SE
	10.37	10.98	11.76	14.61	12.09
		(p=1.0)	(p=1.0)	(p=1.0)	(p=1.0)
WCC	9.37 +/- SE	8.63 +/- SE	8.14 +/- SE	8.24 +/- SE	9.05 +/- SE
	5.35	4.08	3.77	6.29	7.17
		(p=1.0)	(p=1.0)	(p=1.0)	(p=1.0)
INR	0.99 +/- SE	1.12 +/- SE	1.02 +/- SE	0.95 +/- SE	1.01 +/- SE
	0.03	0.09	0.04	0.05	0.03
		(p=1.0)	(p=1.0)	(p=1.0)	(p=1.0)

# Table 4.2

Mean serum values of blood tests +/- standard error over first 7 days

Significance set at p<0.05 (p values recorded beneath mean serum values)

## 4.2.2 Morbidity and Pathology Results—2 Day Pigs

Both pigs remained well post-operatively. Both pigs had good appetites and were mobilising on the first post-operative day. Upon post mortem examination, there was evidence of a skin injury at the site of the positive electrode (**Figure 4.10**). In one pig, this area was biopsied and subjected to histopathological examination with paraffin slides prepared with haemoatoxylin and eosin staining. Sections confirmed the presence of full thickness skin necrosis. The rest of the wound remained intact without any evidence of infection. Inside the abdomen, there was no evidence of any haemorrhage or leakage of bile into the intra-abdominal cavity. There were some fine fibrinous type adhesions surrounding the liver. The gallbladder, stomach, small bowel, colon, pancreas and spleen all appeared normal.



Figure 4.10

Photograph taken in the immediate post-operative period of the surgical wound Areas marked A illustrate skin injury at position of scalpel blade placed under skin. On dissection of the liver, the ablation zones measured a mean diameter of 30 mm. The site of ablation was characterised by a circumscribed zone of pallor that was well delineated from the adjacent normal liver. A pink, hyperaemic rim of tissue surrounded this zone of pallor. In the centre of the ablation site, a darkened linear depression was present which corresponded to the electrode probe placement and associated tissue cauterisation (**Figure 4.11**).



Figure 4.11

Macroscopic view of a 2-day ablation

A pale area surrounds a central dark depression.

A pink rim on the periphery separates pale area from normal looking liver.

On histopathologic examination, there were three zones identified.

- The site of the electrode probe placement showed tissue cauterisation, with complete loss of hepatocytes and bile ducts together with total effacement of lobular structure.
- The surrounding tissue, corresponding to the pale tan zone seen macroscopically, showed established coagulative necrosis of hepatic lobules (Figure 4.12A). At the edge of this infarct a rim of reactive fibroblasts and proliferating bile ductules was evident.
- Peripheral to this, there was a rim of hepatocyte parenchyma showing evidence of ischaemic damage, characterised by centrilobular necrosis (Figure 4.12B).



Figure 4.12

A-Low power view from central pale area showing cells undergoing coagulative necrosis (H and E section – 4x magnification)

B-Rim of hepatocyte parenchyma showing evidence of ischaemic damage, characterised by centrilobular necrosis (H and E section – 4x magnification)
## 4.2.3 Morbidity and Pathology Results—2 Week Pigs

During the 2-week period following treatment, both animals remained well and maintained good appetite and hydration. Each animal was able to mobilise without discomfort on the second post-operative day and both pigs gained approximately 3 kg in weight during this time.

On post mortem examination, the sites of the positive electrode appeared to be hard and blackened with underlying swelling consistent with an eschar type material. The rest of the wound appeared normal. On reopening of the wound, discharge of purulent material from these areas of swelling was evident consistent with the presence of an associated abscess in both animals (**Figure 4.13**).



Figure 4.13

Surgical wound at 2 weeks

Note dark eschar type appearance of skin at position of positive electrode. Upon reopening wound, discharge of purulent material from the swellings underneath was evident.

On examination of the intra-abdominal cavity, there was no evidence of intra-abdominal collections, bile leakage or haemorrhage. The gallbladder, stomach, small bowel, colon and spleen all appeared to be normal. The liver was surrounded by fine adhesions. Apart from the necrotic areas produced by the ablative process, the liver appeared essentially normal.

All ablation zones appeared similar macroscopically and microscopically. The ablations were a mean diameter of 25 mm and were firm in texture. Macroscopically, each ablation zone was characterised by a well-circumscribed, pale-tan area that appeared to be surrounded by a fibrous capsule. A centrally located linear groove was identified, corresponding to the site of the electrode (**Figure 4.14**).



Figure 4.14

Macroscopic view of ablation at 2 weeks

Visible on periphery is a thin fibrous layer separating normal liver tissue from abnormal pale and material. Two vessels are evident within the ablated area and these vessels are completely surrounded by necrotic tissue.

Histological examination revealed an established fibrous reaction at the periphery of the necrotic area that was associated with a variably intense mononuclear inflammatory cell infiltrate (**Figure 4.15A**). Foreign body type giant cells could be seen ingesting the necrotic debris (**Figure 4.15B**).



Figure 4.15

A-Fibrous layer (A) separating normal liver (B) from tissue undergoing coagulative necrosis (C) (H and E section – 4x magnification)

> **B**-High power view of area of necrotic material being ingested by giant cells (H and E section -10x magnification)

## 4.2.3 Morbidity and Pathology Results—2 Month Pigs

Both pigs remained well in the 2 months after treatment. Both pigs gained 40 kg in weight and retained very healthy appetites. At the site of the previous positive electrode, both pigs developed a walled off abscess. Despite this, the pigs had remained systemically well. At the time of removal of the intravenous line, the abscesses were incised and drained. These healed without further complication.

On post mortem examination, the wounds had healed without evidence of infection. There were no intra-abdominal collections of any kind present. The gallbladder, stomach, small bowel, colon and spleen appeared normal. There were dense adhesions surrounding the liver. The liver appeared normal except for the presence of soft, well-circumscribed nodules consistent with the previously performed ablations.

Macroscopic examination of the ablative zones revealed a well-circumscribed area of necrosis with a thick fibrous capsule. The contents of the ablative zone showed tissue fragmentation into 2-3 mm nodules. The previously noted central groove had disappeared. All ablation zones appeared similar. The surrounding liver appeared macroscopically normal (**Figure 4.16**).

On histological examination, the liver showed established scar tissue and gradual reorganisation of the necrotic area. There is a thick fibrous capsule at the periphery of the

ablated tissue and broad bands of fibrous tissue extending into the necrotic zones. Areas of patchy dystrophic calcification were also apparent. All ablations appeared similar on histological examination (**Figure 4.17**).



Figure 4.16

Macroscopic view of 2-month ablation

Note thick fibrous layer separating normal looking liver from central necrotic fragments.



Figure 4.17

Low power view of periphery of ablated area at 2 months

Fibrous tissue is now extending into central area and surrounds small islands of necrotic

tissue. (H and E section – 4x magnification)

#### 4.2.5 Morbidity and Pathology Results—4 Month Pigs

Both pigs in this group gained approximately 60 kg in weight post-operatively. Each remained well throughout the 4 months and was able to mobilise without problems and maintained a vigorous appetite. In a manner that was similar to the 2-month pigs, each developed a wound abscess in the early post-operative period at the site of the positive electrode that required incision and drainage under anaesthesia. This was performed at the same time as the removal of the intravenous line. The wounds healed without further complication following this.

Upon post mortem examination, the wound was well healed. There was no evidence of intra-abdominal collections of any sort. The stomach, gallbladder, spleen, small and large bowel were essentially normal. The liver was surrounded by dense adhesions and was considerably larger in size than that seen in the other pigs. The ablations were considerably smaller than those seen in the other pigs.

On macroscopic examination, the ablation sites appeared as small 5 mm diameter fibrous lesions with small amounts of associated necrotic debris. The surrounding liver appeared essentially normal (**Figure 4.18**).

By four months, the fibrous scar tissue had undergone extensive remodelling and the size of the scar had contracted substantially. The neighbouring hepatic parenchyma showed evidence of regeneration (**Figure 4.19**).



Figure 4.18

Macroscopic view of ablated area at 4 months It is now much smaller in appearance and is associated with only a small amount of necrotic material.





Low power view of ablated area at 4 months showing small contracted, mature fibrous scar

(H and E section - 4x magnification)

### 4.3 Experiment 3

Six pigs were used for this experiment. All animals recovered well after surgery and no animal had to be euthanased early.

## 4.3.1 Procedure Findings

During the ablation procedure, vigorous bubbling around the electrode was seen with both BETA circuits and this was not seen with the RFA controls. This bubbling corresponded to the release of hydrogen gas that occurs as part of the electrolytic process at the negative electrode. The bubbling associated with the scalpel blade ablation always appeared to be more vigorous than the grounding pad.

The time to roll off was longest following the scalpel blade ablation with a mean time of 101.5 seconds. The mean time to roll off for the grounding pad was 75 seconds. The mean time to roll off for controls was 30 seconds.

In the immediate post-operative period all animals had an area of discolouration at the site of the scalpel blade that indicating that skin damage had occurred. Three animals showed some mild erythema at the site of the grounding pad. The other three appeared normal.

The scalpel blade appeared black and corroded on examination at the end of the procedure. The grounding pad looked essentially unchanged.

## 4.3.2 Autopsy Findings

At 48 hours, the scalpel blade site remained discoloured and had a purple–black appearance (**Figure 4.20A**). The macroscopic appearance of the skin in the area of the grounding pad associated with the pad looked essentially normal (**Figure 4.20B**).



Figure 4.20

Photographic appearance of positive electrode sites upon completion of the procedure A-Anterior abdominal wall at site of scalpel blade with obvious associated injury B-Area of grounding pad placement that looks normal Apart from the positive electrode sites, all wounds remained essentially clean and dry without evidence of infection. The macroscopic appearance of the skin at the grounding pad site looked normal in all animals. At autopsy, examination of the abdominal cavity did not show any significant abnormality. There was no sign of any collections, haematomas or leakage of bile. The stomach, small bowel, spleen colon and gallbladder all appeared normal in all animals.

On histopathological examination of the skin sites, the area of the scalpel blade showed evidence of a full thickness burn type injury (**Figure 4.21**). The area from the grounding pad looked similar to the control skin and did not exhibit any evidence of necrosis or tissue injury (**Figure 4.22**).



Figure 4.21

Low power view confirming area of necrosis (circled) that appears well demarcated from normal surrounding skin (H and E section – 4x magnification)



Figure 4.22

Low power view of skin from grounding pad site that looks essentially normal Control skin looks similar to this. (H and E section – 4x magnification)

## 4.3.3 Ablation Findings

All ablations looked macroscopically and microscopically similar. Four zones were seen within each ablation. A central, charred, black groove was surrounded by a pale area of tissue. This tissue was undergoing coagulative necrosis on histopathological examination. Surrounding the pale area was a hyperaemic rim that showed haemorrhage, necrosis and an early ingrowth of fibroblasts on microscopic examination. Beyond the haemorrhagic rim was tissue that looked macroscopically and microscopically normal.

The mean transverse diameter of the scalpel blade ablations was largest with diameter of 25 mm (SE 1.078 mm). These were significantly larger than both the grounding pad ablations and the controls (p<0.001). The grounding pad ablations were significantly larger than the controls (p<0.001) but smaller than the scalpel blade ablations (p<0.001) (**Table 4.3**).

Treatment	Mean (mm)	SE (mean)
Control	15.33	0.577
Pad	18	1.238
Scalpel	25	1.078

# Table 4.3 Ablation size

# (p<0.001 between all groups)

\*\*\*\*\*\*

## Chapter 5

# Conclusions

## 5.1 Size Comparison—BETA versus RFA

The ultimate aim of the BETA system is to consistently produce a larger ablation than standard radiofrequency ablation. It has been well established that after treatment with RFA, the risk of local recurrence is much greater when the tumour is greater than 3 cm in diameter. This may be a result of the inadequacy of the overlapping treatment techniques that are employed when treating these larger tumours. If a single ablation that completely covers these larger tumours can be produced without the need for overlapping, the risk of local recurrence may be reduced.

It has been shown that when an ablation is produced in normal liver using the BETA system, the ablation zones produced are significantly larger than RFA controls using the same settings. This was demonstrated in Experiment 1 and further confirmed in Experiment 3. It is postulated that this is a result of the target liver becoming less desiccated thus leading to a delay in charring of the tissues and allowing the procedure to continue for longer. This hydrating effect was demonstrated by the manner in which the liver becomes congested and oedematous and secreted fluid from its surface. The lack of adherence of the surrounding tissue when removing the multi-tine electrode and the findings on histological examination support the postulate that water has been drawn into the tissues surrounding the needle. The increased time that the ablation process is able to continue is ultimately the determinant for the significantly larger ablation zones.

It has also been shown that the BETA system can be applied to a commercially available needle electrode (using the *LeVeen* multi-tine electrode). It is anticipated that the BETA system can be used with other commercially available needle electrodes. The electrode used for this particular experiment is designed to produce a 35 mm diameter ablation and this electrode can treat a 2 cm diameter tumour in its entirety with one application. The controls were smaller than this but previous reports have shown that the size of the ablation zone is often smaller in vivo than that claimed possible by the manufacturer<sup>166</sup>. The diameter of necrosis produced with the BETA system was considerably larger than 35 mm (mean 49.55 mm) and potentially a 3 cm tumour could have been treated with this system with one application. This particular electrode had not been designed to treat tumours this size.

The first 3 hypotheses for the first experiment were as follows:

- By constructing a bimodal electric current system with the cathode placed at the main electrode of the radiofrequency circuit and the anode placed nearby, water will be attracted to this electrode.
- As water is attracted to the cathode, localised tissue charring will be reduced and therefore, the ablation time prior to "roll off" will be greater.
- If the treatment time is longer, this will result in a larger ablation being produced.

The results that have been obtained from the first experiment and confirmed in the third experiment allow all 3 hypotheses to be accepted.

## 5.2 Pathological Changes—Short Term

The fourth hypothesis of the first experiment was that when ablations produced with the BETA system are compared to the RFA controls the macroscopic and microscopic appearances would be similar.

The results of the first experiment allow this hypothesis to be accepted. The pathological changes noted match the descriptions of thermal ablations reported in the literature. There is a central application zone surrounding a pale area or "white zone". Beyond this is a red rim of haemorrhagic tissue also known as the "red zone". The liver tissue beyond the red zone looked macroscopically normal. The corresponding zones produced by the BETA circuit are consistently larger than those produced by the radiofrequency circuit.

There were some subtle differences between the 2 modalities that warrant further discussion. Within the application zone (the area closest to the electrode) of the BETA produced ablation zone, there appeared to be an increased amount of dark colouration when compared to radiofrequency controls. There are 2 possible explanations for this:

It may be related to an increase in the amount of carbon deposition as a result of tissue charring following a long ablation time during the BETA treatment. This explanation is not favoured, as "roll off" did not occur on 4 separate occasions during the BETA treatment. With no "roll off" being observed, tissue charring

could not have developed and consequently carbon deposition would not have occurred.

\* It is more likely that the dark colouration was a result of the electrolytic changes related to the direct current that occur at this electrode. It is known that at the cathode, sodium hydroxide action upon haemoglobin can be lead to the formation of haemochromagens as a result of reduction reactions<sup>185</sup>. These haemochromogens are usually a dark brown-black colour<sup>185</sup>. It is argued that the presence of these haemochromagens that cause the discolouration that is seen at the electrodes <sup>185</sup>. At the anode, chlorine action can lead to the formation of methaemoglobin that is also black in colour and gives the electrode its characteristic dark colour. With water accumulation at the cathodic area, dilution of the colouring agent occurs. Therefore, the intensity of the colouration is less than that at the anodic area. In the scenario of the BETA procedure, water is being accumulated but at the same time is also being heated. It is likely that some of the water will have been converted to steam due to the heating effect and the liquid water accumulation would not have been as great. As a result, the dilution effect on the haemochromagens will have been diminished and the degree of colouring consequently becomes more obvious.

When comparing the 2 modalities at the microscopic level, there were again many similarities and a few subtle differences observed. Four distinct areas were seen on histological examination of both controls and the BETA zones and these corresponded to the macroscopic appearances. The innermost zones (that corresponds to the tissue situated directly adjacent to the needle electrode) both showed extreme heat affected tissue

destruction. This tissue was non-viable in both settings. Nevertheless, differences between the 2 modalities were noted. The controls showed extensive cell shrinkage with dark pyknotic nuclei and disrupted cytoplasmic borders. The BETA zones also showed pyknotic nuclei and loss of cellular detail. The BETA zone, however, exhibited marked cell swelling. This appearance is most likely a result of oedema that would correspond to water being drawn into the region. This appearance appears to match the description of cathodic application zones that are seen at the cathode of an electrolytic ablation. In these cathodic areas, the cells are oedematous with pyknotic nuclei<sup>207</sup>. In contrast, the anodic region has small, desiccated cells as a result of tissue dehydration<sup>207</sup>.

Surrounding this innermost application zone was an area of degeneration, with cell swelling, fading of nuclei and blurring of cytoplasmic boundaries. This zone corresponded to the "white zone" seen macroscopically. Both controls and BETA zones looked similar. Beyond this was an area of congestion where there were large numbers of erythrocytes present that corresponded with the "red zone" seen macroscopically. Beyond the red zone, normal looking liver parenchyma was seen. All corresponding zones were larger in the BETA zones when compared to controls.

The subtle changes observed suggest that water had been actively drawn into the area. They also indicate that the thermal effects are not the only mechanism causing tissue injury at this stage. It would appear that some electrolytic related tissue injury is occurring as well. As there had been 15 minutes of "hydration" with the use of direct current alone, this is not altogether surprising.

The fourth hypothesis of the first experiment that the ablations should have similar macroscopic and microscopic appearance can be accepted. However, some subtle variations are seen. These variations are unlikely to impact significantly upon the long-term performance of the BETA system.

## 5.3 Pathological Changes—Long term

The first hypothesis of the Experiment 2 was that injuries produced with the system should behave like other thermal therapies and undergo coagulative necrosis with timely healing by fibrosis. This was to confirm that these injuries heal in a predictable and appropriate manner.

The injuries produced by the BETA circuit were found to undergo coagulative necrosis in the treated area. The injuries heal by the process of fibrosis and heal from the periphery towards the centre. These results are consistent with injuries produced by RFA and other thermal therapies such as MCT and LITT<sup>7,9,16,210</sup>. Injuries produced by electrolysis also produce coagulative necrosis with healing by fibrosis that heal from the periphery inwards<sup>198</sup>. It takes approximately 4 months for the healing process to be complete. This again is consistent with the other ablative technologies.

Therefore, the hypothesis that injuries should induce coagulative necrosis with timely healing by fibrosis has been confirmed.

#### **5.4 BETA—Related Morbidity**

The second hypothesis of the second experiment was that treatment with the BETA system is as safe as RFA.

#### 5.4.1 Blood Results

The significant rise in the levels of some of the liver enzymes is quite predictable and is related to the injury produced by the ablative process. The significant rise in serum urea is consistent with some dehydration of the animal. This is not necessarily a direct result of the BETA procedure but more likely related to the major surgical intervention as a whole. Serum creatinine levels did not exhibit significant change. Therefore, these results confirm that a degree of self-limiting, altered renal function has occurred. This emphasises the importance of adequate intravenous fluid therapy during and after the BETA procedure. The post-operative rise in CRP levels indicates that an inflammatory process has commenced which was confirmed on histological examination with inflammatory cells seen on the periphery of the 2-day ablation zone. Although transient rises in serum liver enzymes were seen, the fact that the INR level, bilirubin levels and protein levels did not exhibit significant change indicates that the liver was still able to function normally despite the injuries produced. The presence of stable haemoglobin and white cell counts indicate there was no major haemorrhage, nor infective process associated with the treatment given. These findings are supported by the fact that daily observation of the animals did not detect any serious abnormal responses and the post mortem examination findings.

Other animal studies performed using RFA and electrolysis has shown similar results when blood analysis has been undertaken<sup>8,207</sup>. These findings also confirm that the injuries

produced behave in a predictable manner and no unexpected morbidity has occurred. The hypothesis that BETA is as safe as RFA has partly been confirmed by these results.

#### 5.4.2 Associated Morbidity

During the second experiment, the first 2 pigs died under anaesthesia. It is thought that this was not as a direct result of the ablative process but related to anaesthetic complications. Both animals had compromised respiratory systems that were confirmed at autopsy. The changes seen within the lungs were not an acute problem and would have been present pre-operatively. As a result, these 2 animals were clearly not fit for a long anaesthetic as both had a pre-existing compromised respiratory reserve that would have affected their performance under anaesthesia. Once replaced, no further problems were encountered during the course of this experiment. No such problem was experienced in either the first or third experiment.

Excluding these 2 animals, it would appear that the animals tolerate the BETA procedure under anaesthesia well. It is important to note that no cardiac arrhythmias were observed. This is expected as the current produced by the radiofrequency circuit is at a frequency too high to affect the cardiac conducting system. Electrolysis has been extensively tested in animals and humans. Although it had been shown to induce cardiac arrhythmias in very small animals (such as mice) when placed directly over the heart, the low levels of current used have never been reported to induce arrhythmia in larger animals or humans.

In previous studies, both electrolysis and RFA have been shown to be relatively safe with acceptable rates of morbidity and mortality. The research on the use of electrolysis at The University of Adelaide did not record any significant treatment-related morbidity in either

animal or human studies. The only complications of note were wound-related in several of the studies using pigs. The numbers of animals and people treated from this group has always been relatively small and therefore, it would be expected that some treatment-related complications might still be seen.

It has been well established that standard RFA is associated with a mortality rate of between 1-2% and a major morbidity risk of around 10%<sup>19,20,22</sup>. The most common complications are bleeding, liver dysfunction, bile leaks, liver abscesses, skin burns at grounding pad sites and damage to other organs<sup>19,20,22</sup>. Although none of these complications were seen, all could potentially occur as a result of treatment with the BETA procedure as it is very similar to standard RFA. From the results of the second experiment, it would appear that BETA is not associated with more complications than standard RFA–apart from a problem related to the positive electrode site.

Although the BETA procedure is safe and behaves in a predictable manner similar to other techniques, injury occurring at the positive electrode site is a concern. There are 2 possible explanations:

Firstly, there may be some leakage from the radiofrequency circuit into the direct current circuit thus inducing a thermal injury at the positive electrode site in a manner similar to what occurs at the main electrode site. A small electrical inductor was used within the circuit to prevent this leakage from occurring but it is quite possible that some leakage may have occurred. A new inductor was used in every pig but it is also possible that by the end of the procedure, it may have worn and was no longer functional.

The second reason that may explain the skin injury at this site is as a direct result of the electrolytic process that occurs at the positive electrode. This explanation would seem to be the more plausible one. Previous experiments with electrolytic ablations had shown that the greatest volume of necrosis occurs at the site of the positive electrode<sup>211</sup>. At this electrode, hydrochloric acid, chlorine gas and oxygen are produced<sup>211</sup>. The hydrochloric acid and chlorine induce tissue injury at this site. The electrode at this site typically turns black as a result of chlorination. It had been observed that the scalpel blade was always black in appearance upon removal after use and that indicates that an electrolytic process has been occurring in this area.

Therefore, when considering the blood results and the morbidity results, we can accept the hypothesis that BETA is as safe as RFA. However, the positive electrode requires further consideration. The placement of a scalpel blade in the subcutaneous tissues is not a suitable option in any human therapeutic situation. The scalpel had been used in this site as it was shown to consistently work when performing the previous direct comparison study.

The adverse findings related to the positive electrode led to the third experiment being performed. If the safety hypothesis was to be accepted unequivocally, this had to be addressed. For the third experiment, the following hypotheses had been made:

By increasing the surface area of the positive electrode, the risk of inducing tissue damage will be reduced.

- The ablations produced will be of a similar size to those produced with the previous set up and should be larger than controls.
- The ablations produced will appear similar at the macroscopic and microscopic level.

The injury produced at the scalpel blade site appeared to resemble a full-thickness burn type injury. This almost certainly represents an electrochemical burn as the presence of a blackened, corroded scalpel blade after treatment confirms a vigorous electrolytic ablation had occurred. The mechanism of this occurrence has been previously discussed. This was not seen with the grounding pad set up. The 2 forms of BETA resulted in similar appearances of tissue injury at the macroscopic and microscopic level. Therefore, the first and third hypotheses could be accepted.

Both methods of performing BETA resulted in significantly larger ablations being created than with standard RFA controls alone. This correlates with the results from the first experiment that showed BETA could consistently perform larger ablations than RFA. Despite this, the scalpel blade proved to consistently produce larger ablations than the grounding pad. Therefore, the second hypothesis of this experiment must be rejected. The most likely reason is the electrolytic reactions were more vigorous with the scalpel blade set up. The outer skin of the pig is very thick and is most likely somewhat resistant to the conduction of electrical currents. As resistance was most likely greater, the flow of current between the 2 polarities would have been reduced, the degree of electrochemical change that occurred at each electrode would have been reduced and this may have restricted the amount of water that would accumulate at the electrode. As a result, tissue desiccation and charring occur sooner and smaller ablations are produced.

The fact that the BETA circuit still works with this slightly altered arrangement, albeit less effectively, suggests that it provides a satisfactory solution. It means that significantly larger ablations can still be produced without the associated skin injury. This set up is also more suitable to a clinical setting as it means potentially, a larger ablation could be produced with a solitary needle. Ideally, in the clinical setting, the procedure would be able to be performed either percutaneously or laparoscopically. The use of a single needle would then be desirable. This set up would provide the simplest solution. Further refinements to electrode design where both polarities are present within the one electrode may provide a more satisfactory solution. A bipolar technique may also overcome this problem but would require the use of two needles.

The hypothesis that the BETA technique is as safe as RFA has now been proven in principle. However, the positioning of the positive electrode requires careful consideration. Tissue damage related to electrochemical change at the positive electrode can and does still occur. It would appear that although most of the tissue damage occurs with the radiofrequency circuit, the direct current circuit is not without hazard as originally assumed.

## 5.5 Study Limitations

Although results that show considerable promise have been obtained from this series of experiments, there are some limitations to the research that require discussion. All of this research has been performed in normal liver. There are no large animal tumour models currently available that are reliable enough for research of this nature. There has been some

work into developing ways of inducing liver tumours in large animal models but this poses ethical and logistical issues<sup>212</sup>. This limitation has been an issue with all ablation technology research and may explain the failure to identify the problems associated with local recurrence prior to its introduction into clinical practice.

No electrolytic ablation control was utilised for these experiments and the presence of these may have clarified the subtle changes that were seen. The reason for not making use of electrolytic controls is because the electrolytic process is considerably slower than the thermal effects of RFA and it was thought that the electrolytic effects would therefore be negligible. It would appear that although this may still be the case, electrolysis might take some part in the ablative process as well as the thermal effects. If these experiments were to be repeated, it may be beneficial to perform electrolytic controls as well as the RFA controls.

The other limitation of this research has been the use of a radiofrequency generator from a single manufacturer. All machines have inbuilt algorithms that are unique to each manufacturer that are designed to try and maximise ablation size. There is a possibility that the results obtained from this series of experiments are related to bypassing the inbuilt algorithm of the *Boston Scientific RF 3000* generator. As electrolytic changes had been seen during the ablation process and autopsy findings, the chance of this would be small. Ideally, all experiments would be performed using a machine with no inbuilt algorithm but there is no such machine commercially available currently.

It is important to note that when using multi-tine needles, the manufacturers recommend that the ablation procedure should be performed in 2 stages; one with the tines partially deployed and a second ablation with the tines fully deployed. It is thought that this enhances necrosis in the treated tissue<sup>7</sup>. This advice was not followed during the first experiment as it would have introduced too many variables and is difficult to standardise.

It is also worth noting that *Boston Scientific* recommends that clinicians using their generator adhere to an ablation schedule. The schedule incorporates an algorithm of progressively increasing the wattage depending upon the recordings for impedance. For research purposes, however, this algorithm also introduces too many variables and would also be inappropriate in the context of these experiments.

It should be noted that the ablation sizes produced in the second and third experiments were considerably smaller than those of the first experiment. This was done in the second experiment to allow multiple ablations in each liver, thus reducing the number of animals required for the experiment. The third experiment had smaller ablations performed as it was a survival study and as the problems with the positive electrode had been identified, the size of tissue injury associated with the positive electrode had to be limited. The assumption then is that the results can be extrapolated to larger ablations. Ideally, these assumptions should be confirmed with further study.

## 5.6 Suggested Areas of Further Study

Prior to the use of BETA in human subjects, some further large animal, in vivo experiments are recommended. Firstly, a device that has all of the circuitry fully integrated would be ideal. It should be constructed without inbuilt programming or algorithms and should be able to be manually programmed. This would remove the limitation of each manufacturer's

135

specifications and programming. It would be worth repeating the first experiment with such a device.

It is known that superior ablations can be achieved with RFA when a manoeuvre to occlude blood flow through the liver is implemented<sup>168</sup>. This is particularly useful around blood vessels where a "heat sink" effect is known to occur. It would be worth testing BETA with and without this manoeuvre, around large blood vessels.

Both electrolysis and RFA have been assessed for the potential to cause cryoshock and there is no evidence that either causes this kind of multi-organ failure. Therefore, it would be surprising if BETA could be associated with this major complication. However, it would be worth repeating this kind of experiment with the BETA circuitry to confirm that it does not cause a similar entity and further confirm its safety.

Radiofrequency ablation has also been used for unresectable renal cell cancers, osteoid osteomas and lung metastases. Electrolysis has been experimented with in pancreas and lung. It may be worth testing BETA in these organs.

In practice, long, time-consuming ablations are undesirable. Further optimisation studies where different RFA wattages are used may help to shorten the time required for bimodal ablation. It may also be possible that the period of hydration with the direct electrical current is not required and could be omitted.

### 5.7 Concluding Remarks

Bimodal Electric Tissue Ablation is a form of thermal therapy that combines the alternating, high frequency electrical current with a low level direct electrical current. By employing the water-attracting properties of the cathode of the direct current, significantly larger ablations can be produced when compared to RFA controls. The mechanism of tissue injury is predominantly from the radiofrequency component although electrochemical changes associated with the electrodes may play a small role in ablation.

The BETA system appears to be relatively safe in comparison with RFA using in vivo studies. However, the placement of the positive electrode needs consideration as it can potentially induce tissue injury. This is most likely as a result of electrochemical changes that can occur at this electrode. It may be possible to overcome this limitation by increasing the surface area of the positive electrode such as with a grounding pad placed upon the skin. However, this diminishes the ablation size.

By producing a larger sized ablation, BETA has the potential to treat larger, unresectable tumours with reduced local recurrence. This is because a single application of energy can be employed to treat tumours greater than 3 cm in diameter rather than performing multiple overlapping ablations as currently occurs with RFA.

It has been proposed that the ideal ablation should be a single episode of energy delivered by a solitary applicator insertion resulting in cure<sup>7</sup>. It should also be reliable, associated with minimal morbidity and be both time and cost effective. It would appear that BETA has the potential to fulfil these goals.

\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

# **Bibliography**

- 1. Yoon SS, Tanabe KK. Surgical treatment and other regional treatments for colorectal cancer liver metastases. *Oncologist* 1999;**4**(3):197-208.
- 2. Liu LX, Zhang WH, Jiang HC. Current treatment for liver metastases from colorectal cancer. *World J Gastroenterol* 2003;9(2):193-200.
- 3. Fusai G, Davidson BR. Management of colorectal liver metastases. *Colorectal Dis* 2003;**5**(1):2-23.
- 4. Adam R, Avisar E, Ariche A, et al. Five-year survival following hepatic resection after neoadjuvant therapy for nonresectable colorectal. *Ann Surg Oncol* 2001;**8**(4):347-53.
- 5. Llovet JM. Updated treatment approach to hepatocellular carcinoma. *J Gastroenterol* 2005;**40**(3):225-35.
- 6. Blum HE. Treatment of hepatocellular carcinoma. *Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol* 2005;**19**(1):129-45.
- 7. Ni Y, Mulier S, Miao Y, Michel L, Marchal G. A review of the general aspects of radiofrequency ablation. *Abdom Imaging* 2005;**30**(4):381-400.
- 8. Rossi S, Fornari F, Pathies C, Buscarini L. Thermal lesions induced by 480 KHz localized current field in guinea pig and pig liver. *Tumori* 1990;**76**(1):54-7.
- 9. McGahan JP, Browning PD, Brock JM, Tesluk H. Hepatic ablation using radiofrequency electrocautery. *Invest Radiol* 1990;**25**(3):267-70.
- 10. Buscarini L, Rossi S, Fornari F, Di Stasi M, Buscarini E. Laparoscopic ablation of liver adenoma by radiofrequency electrocauthery. *Gastrointest Endosc* 1995;**41**(1):68-70.
- Rossi S, Di Stasi M, Buscarini E, et al. Percutaneous Radiofrequency Interstitial Thermal Ablation in the Treatment of Small Hepatocellular Carcinoma. *Cancer J Sci Am* 1995;1(1):73.
- 12. Buscarini E, Savoia A, Brambilla G, et al. Radiofrequency thermal ablation of liver tumors. *Eur Radiol* 2005;**15**(5):884-94.
- 13. Lubienski A. Radiofrequency ablation in metastatic disease. *Recent Results Cancer Res* 2005;**165:**268-76.
- Poon RT, Fan ST, Tsang FH, Wong J. Locoregional therapies for hepatocellular carcinoma: a critical review from the surgeon's perspective. *Ann Surg* 2002;235(4):466-86.
- 15. Haemmerich D, Laeseke PF. Thermal tumour ablation: devices, clinical applications and future directions. *Int J Hyperthermia* 2005;**21**(8):755-60.

- 16. Nikfarjam M, Muralidharan V, Christophi C. Mechanisms of focal heat destruction of liver tumors. *J Surg Res* 2005;**127**(2):208-23.
- 17. McGahan JP, Gu WZ, Brock JM, Tesluk H, Jones CD. Hepatic ablation using bipolar radiofrequency electrocautery. *Acad Radiol* 1996;**3**(5):418-22.
- 18. Kuvshinoff BW, Ota DM. Radiofrequency ablation of liver tumors: influence of technique and tumor size. *Surgery* 2002;**132**(4):605-11; discussion 611-2.
- 19. de Baere T, Risse O, Kuoch V, et al. Adverse events during radiofrequency treatment of 582 hepatic tumors. *AJR Am J Roentgenol* 2003;**181**(3):695-700.
- 20. Santambrogio R, Podda M, Zuin M, et al. Safety and efficacy of laparoscopic radiofrequency ablation of hepatocellular carcinoma in patients with liver cirrhosis. *Surg Endosc* 2003;**17**(11):1826-32.
- 21. Dodd GD, 3rd, Napier D, Schoolfield JD, Hubbard L. Percutaneous radiofrequency ablation of hepatic tumors: postablation syndrome. *AJR Am J Roentgenol* 2005;**185**(1):51-7.
- 22. Zagoria RJ, Chen MY, Shen P, Levine EA. Complications from radiofrequency ablation of liver metastases. *Am Surg* 2002;**68**(2):204-9.
- 23. Chen MH, Yang W, Yan K, et al. Treatment efficacy of radiofrequency ablation of 338 patients with hepatic malignant tumor and the relevant complications. *World J Gastroenterol* 2005;**11**(40):6395-401.
- 24. Jansen MC, van Duijnhoven FH, van Hillegersberg R, et al. Adverse effects of radiofrequency ablation of liver tumours in the Netherlands. *Br J Surg* 2005;**92**(10):1248-54.
- 25. Choi D, Lim HK, Kim MJ, et al. Liver abscess after percutaneous radiofrequency ablation for hepatocellular carcinomas: frequency and risk factors. *AJR Am J Roentgenol* 2005;**184**(6):1860-7.
- 26. Jersenius U, Arvidsson D, Lindholm J, Anttila S, Elvin A. Radiofrequency ablation in the liver close to the bile ducts: can intraductal cooling offer protection? Surg Endosc 2005;19(4):546-50.
- 27. Yamagami T, Nakamura T, Kato T, Matsushima S, Iida S, Nishimura T. Skin injury after radiofrequency ablation for hepatic cancer. *AJR Am J Roentgenol* 2002;**178**(4):905-7.
- 28. Decker GA, Gores GJ, Roberts LR. Tumor seeding complicating radiofrequency ablation of hepatocellular carcinoma. *J Hepatol* 2003;**38**(5):692.
- 29. Livraghi T, Lazzaroni S, Meloni F, Solbiati L. Risk of tumour seeding after percutaneous radiofrequency ablation for hepatocellular carcinoma. *Br J Surg* 2005;**92**(7):856-8.

- 30. Schell SR, Wessels FJ, Abouhamze A, Moldawer LL, Copeland EM, 3rd. Pro- and antiinflammatory cytokine production after radiofrequency ablation of unresectable hepatic tumors. *J Am Coll Surg* 2002;**195**(6):774-81.
- 31. Ng KK, Lam CM, Poon RT, et al. Comparison of systemic responses of radiofrequency ablation, cryotherapy, and surgical resection in a porcine liver model. *Ann Surg Oncol* 2004;**11**(7):650-7.
- 32. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare AAoCR. Cancer in Australia 2001. *Cancer: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare* 2001.
- 33. Bird NC, Mangnall D, Majeed AW. Biology of colorectal liver metastases: A review. J Surg Oncol 2006;94(1):68-80.
- 34. Bentrem DJ, Dematteo RP, Blumgart LH. Surgical therapy for metastatic disease to the liver. *Annu Rev Med* 2005;**56**:139-56.
- 35. Wray CJ, Lowy AM, Mathews JB, et al. The significance and clinical factors associated with a subcentimeter resection of colorectal liver metastases. *Ann Surg Oncol* 2005;**12**(5):374-80.
- 36. Simmonds PC, Primrose JN, Colquitt JL, Garden OJ, Poston GJ, Rees M. Surgical resection of hepatic metastases from colorectal cancer: a systematic review of published studies. *Br J Cancer* 2006;**94**(7):982-99.
- 37. Abdalla EK, Adam R, Bilchik AJ, Jaeck D, Vauthey JN, Mahvi D. Improving resectability of hepatic colorectal metastases: expert consensus statement. *Ann Surg Oncol* 2006;**13**(10):1271-80.
- 38. Fahy BN, Jarnagin WR. Evolving techniques in the treatment of liver colorectal metastases: role of laparoscopy, radiofrequency ablation, microwave coagulation, hepatic arterial chemotherapy, indications and contraindications for resection, role of transplantation, and timing of chemotherapy. *Surg Clin North Am* 2006;**86**(4):1005-22.
- 39. Ong SY. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy in the management of colorectal metastases: A review of the literature. *Ann Acad Med Singapore* 2003;**32**(2):205-11.
- 40. Leonard GD, Brenner B, Kemeny NE. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy before liver resection for patients with unresectable liver metastases from colorectal carcinoma. *J Clin Oncol* 2005;**23**(9):2038-48.
- 41. Saunders M, Iveson T. Management of advanced colorectal cancer: state of the art. *Br J Cancer* 2006;**95**(2):131-8.
- 42. Goldberg RM, Rothenberg ML, Van Cutsem E, et al. The continuum of care: a paradigm for the management of metastatic colorectal cancer. *Oncologist* 2007;**12**(1):38-50.

- 43. Leen E, Horgan PG. Radiofrequency ablation of colorectal liver metastases. *Surg Oncol* 2007;**16**(1):47-51.
- 44. Machi J, Oishi AJ, Sumida K, et al. Long-term outcome of radiofrequency ablation for unresectable liver metastases from colorectal cancer: evaluation of prognostic factors and effectiveness in first- and second-line management. *Cancer J* 2006;**12**(4):318-26.
- 45. Ribeiro MA, Jr., Rodrigues JJ, Habr-Gama A, et al. Radiofrequency ablation of primary and metastatic liver tumors--4 years experience. *Hepatogastroenterology* 2007;**54**(76):1170-5.
- 46. Sorensen SM, Mortensen FV, Nielsen DT. Radiofrequency ablation of colorectal liver metastases: long-term survival. *Acta Radiol* 2007;**48**(3):253-8.
- 47. Abitabile P, Hartl U, Lange J, Maurer CA. Radiofrequency ablation permits an effective treatment for colorectal liver metastasis. *Eur J Surg Oncol* 2007;**33**(1):67-71.
- 48. Jakobs TF, Hoffmann RT, Trumm C, Reiser MF, Helmberger TK. Radiofrequency ablation of colorectal liver metastases: mid-term results in 68 patients. *Anticancer Res* 2006;**26**(1B):671-80.
- 49. Joosten J, Jager G, Oyen W, Wobbes T, Ruers T. Cryosurgery and radiofrequency ablation for unresectable colorectal liver metastases. *Eur J Surg Oncol* 2005;**31**(10):1152-9.
- 50. Gillams AR, Lees WR. Radiofrequency ablation of colorectal liver metastases. *Abdom Imaging* 2005;**30**(4):419-26.
- 51. Berber E, Pelley R, Siperstein AE. Predictors of survival after radiofrequency thermal ablation of colorectal cancer metastases to the liver: a prospective study. *J Clin Oncol* 2005;**23**(7):1358-64.
- 52. Abdalla EK, Vauthey JN, Ellis LM, et al. Recurrence and outcomes following hepatic resection, radiofrequency ablation, and combined resection/ablation for colorectal liver metastases. *Ann Surg* 2004;**239**(6):818-25; discussion 825-7.
- 53. Mulier S, Ni Y, Jamart J, Ruers T, Marchal G, Michel L. Local recurrence after hepatic radiofrequency coagulation: multivariate meta-analysis and review of contributing factors. *Ann Surg* 2005;**242**(2):158-71.
- 54. Sutherland LM, Williams JA, Padbury RT, Gotley DC, Stokes B, Maddern GJ. Radiofrequency ablation of liver tumors: a systematic review. *Arch Surg* 2006;**141**(2):181-90.
- 55. van Duijnhoven FH, Jansen MC, Junggeburt JM, et al. Factors influencing the local failure rate of radiofrequency ablation of colorectal liver metastases. *Ann Surg Oncol* 2006;**13**(5):651-8.

- 56. Bleicher RJ, Allegra DP, Nora DT, Wood TF, Foshag LJ, Bilchik AJ. Radiofrequency ablation in 447 complex unresectable liver tumors: lessons learned. *Ann Surg Oncol* 2003;**10**(1):52-8.
- 57. Solbiati L, Ierace T, Tonolini M, Osti V, Cova L. Radiofrequency thermal ablation of hepatic metastases. *Eur J Ultrasound* 2001;**13**(2):149-58.
- 58. Oshowo A, Gillams A, Harrison E, Lees WR, Taylor I. Comparison of resection and radiofrequency ablation for treatment of solitary colorectal liver metastases. Br J Surg 2003;90(10):1240-3.
- 59. Curley SA. Outcomes after surgical treatment of colorectal cancer liver metastases. *Semin Oncol* 2005;**32**(6 Suppl 9):S109-11.
- 60. Feliberti EC, Wagman LD. Radiofrequency ablation of liver metastases from colorectal carcinoma. *Cancer Control* 2006;**13**(1):48-51.
- 61. Blum HE. Hepatocellular carcinoma: therapy and prevention. *World J Gastroenterol* 2005;**11**(47):7391-400.
- 62. Law MG, Roberts SK, Dore GJ, Kaldor JM. Primary hepatocellular carcinoma in Australia, 1978-1997: increasing incidence and mortality. *Med J Aust* 2000;**173**(8):403-5.
- 63. El-Serag HB, Mason AC. Rising incidence of hepatocellular carcinoma in the United States. *N Engl J Med* 1999;**340**(10):745-50.
- 64. Yeung YP, Lo CM, Liu CL, Wong BC, Fan ST, Wong J. Natural history of untreated nonsurgical hepatocellular carcinoma. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2005;**100**(9):1995-2004.
- 65. Freeman RB, Jr. Transplantation for hepatocellular carcinoma: The Milan criteria and beyond. *Liver Transpl* 2006;**12**(11 Suppl 2):S8-13.
- 66. Hertl M, Cosimi AB. Liver transplantation for malignancy. *Oncologist* 2005;**10**(4):269-81.
- 67. Poon RT, Fan ST, Lo CM, Liu CL, Wong J. Difference in tumor invasiveness in cirrhotic patients with hepatocellular carcinoma fulfilling the Milan criteria treated by resection and transplantation: impact on long-term survival. *Ann Surg* 2007;**245**(1):51-8.
- 68. de Baere T, Rehim MA, Teriitheau C, et al. Usefulness of Guiding Needles for Radiofrequency Ablative Treatment of Liver Tumors. *Cardiovasc Intervent Radiol* 2006.
- 69. Chen XP, Huang ZY. Surgical treatment of hepatocellular carcinoma in China: surgical techniques, indications, and outcomes. *Langenbecks Arch Surg* 2005;**390**(3):259-65.

- 70. Wakai T, Shirai Y, Suda T, et al. Long-term outcomes of hepatectomy vs percutaneous ablation for treatment of hepatocellular carcinoma < or =4 cm. World J Gastroenterol 2006;12(4):546-52.</p>
- 71. Lopez PM, Villanueva A, Llovet JM. Systematic review: evidence-based management of hepatocellular carcinoma--an updated analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2006;**23**(11):1535-47.
- 72. Risse JH, Rabe C, Pauleit D, et al. Therapy of hepatocellular carcinoma with iodine-131-lipiodol. Results in a large German cohort. *Nuklearmedizin* 2006;**45**(4):185-92.
- 73. Fontana RJ, Hamidullah H, Nghiem H, et al. Percutaneous radiofrequency thermal ablation of hepatocellular carcinoma: a safe and effective bridge to liver transplantation. *Liver Transpl* 2002;8(12):1165-74.
- 74. Lu DS, Yu NC, Raman SS, et al. Percutaneous radiofrequency ablation of hepatocellular carcinoma as a bridge to liver transplantation. *Hepatology* 2005;**41**(5):1130-7.
- 75. Johnson EW, Holck PS, Levy AE, Yeh MM, Yeung RS. The role of tumor ablation in bridging patients to liver transplantation. *Arch Surg* 2004;**139**(8):825-9; discussion 829-30.
- 76. Maluccio M, Covey AM, Gandhi R, et al. Comparison of survival rates after bland arterial embolization and ablation versus surgical resection for treating solitary hepatocellular carcinoma up to 7 cm. *J Vasc Interv Radiol* 2005;**16**(7):955-61.
- 77. Hong SN, Lee SY, Choi MS, et al. Comparing the outcomes of radiofrequency ablation and surgery in patients with a single small hepatocellular carcinoma and well-preserved hepatic function. *J Clin Gastroenterol* 2005;**39**(3):247-52.
- 78. Vivarelli M, Guglielmi A, Ruzzenente A, et al. Surgical resection versus percutaneous radiofrequency ablation in the treatment of hepatocellular carcinoma on cirrhotic liver. Ann Surg 2004;240(1):102-7.
- 79. Raut CP, Izzo F, Marra P, et al. Significant long-term survival after radiofrequency ablation of unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma in patients with cirrhosis. *Ann Surg Oncol* 2005;**12**(8):616-28.
- 80. Montorsi M, Santambrogio R, Bianchi P, et al. Survival and recurrences after hepatic resection or radiofrequency for hepatocellular carcinoma in cirrhotic patients: a multivariate analysis. *J Gastrointest Surg* 2005;9(1):62-7; discussion 67-8.
- Ferrari FS, Megliola A, Scorzelli A, et al. Treatment of small HCC through radiofrequency ablation and laser ablation. Comparison of techniques and long-term results. *Radiol Med (Torino)* 2007;112(3):377-93.
- 82. Choi D, Lim HK, Rhim H, et al. Percutaneous radiofrequency ablation for early-stage hepatocellular carcinoma as a first-line treatment: long-term results and prognostic factors in a large single-institution series. *Eur Radiol* 2007;**17**(3):684-92.

- 83. Choi D, Lim HK, Kim MJ, et al. Therapeutic efficacy and safety of percutaneous radiofrequency ablation of hepatocellular carcinoma abutting the gastrointestinal tract. *AJR Am J Roentgenol* 2004;**183**(5):1417-24.
- 84. Yu HC, Cheng JS, Lai KH, et al. Factors for early tumor recurrence of single small hepatocellular carcinoma after percutaneous radiofrequency ablation therapy. *World J Gastroenterol* 2005;**11**(10):1439-44.
- 85. Hori T, Nagata K, Hasuike S, et al. Risk factors for the local recurrence of hepatocellular carcinoma after a single session of percutaneous radiofrequency ablation. *J Gastroenterol* 2003;**38**(10):977-81.
- 86. Lencioni R, Crocetti L, Cioni D, Della Pina C, Bartolozzi C. Percutaneous radiofrequency ablation of hepatic colorectal metastases: technique, indications, results, and new promises. *Invest Radiol* 2004;**39**(11):689-97.
- 87. Fisher RA, Maluf D, Cotterell AH, et al. Non-resective ablation therapy for hepatocellular carcinoma: effectiveness measured by intention-to-treat and dropout from liver transplant waiting list. *Clin Transplant* 2004;**18**(5):502-12.
- 88. Pompili M, Mirante VG, Rondinara G, et al. Percutaneous ablation procedures in cirrhotic patients with hepatocellular carcinoma submitted to liver transplantation: Assessment of efficacy at explant analysis and of safety for tumor recurrence. *Liver Transpl* 2005;**11**(9):1117-26.
- 89. Lu DS, Yu NC, Raman SS, et al. Radiofrequency ablation of hepatocellular carcinoma: treatment success as defined by histologic examination of the explanted liver. *Radiology* 2005;**234**(3):954-60.
- 90. Wong LL, Tanaka K, Lau L, Komura S. Pre-transplant treatment of hepatocellular carcinoma: assessment of tumor necrosis in explanted livers. *Clin Transplant* 2004;18(3):227-34.
- 91. Mazzaferro V, Battiston C, Perrone S, et al. Radiofrequency ablation of small hepatocellular carcinoma in cirrhotic patients awaiting liver transplantation: a prospective study. *Ann Surg* 2004;**240**(5):900-9.
- 92. Zgodzinski W, Espat NJ. Radiofrequency ablation for incidentally identified primary intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. *World J Gastroenterol* 2005;**11**(33):5239-40.
- 93. Slakey DP. Radiofrequency ablation of recurrent cholangiocarcinoma. *Am Surg* 2002;**68**(4):395-7.
- 94. Meij V, Zuetenhorst JM, van Hillegersberg R, et al. Local treatment in unresectable hepatic metastases of carcinoid tumors: Experiences with hepatic artery embolization and radiofrequency ablation. *World J Surg Oncol* 2005;**3**:75.
- 95. Elvin A, Skogseid B, Hellman P. Radiofrequency ablation of neuroendocrine liver metastases. *Abdom Imaging* 2005;**30**(4):427-34.
- 96. Veenendaal LM, Rinkes IH, Lips CJ, van Hillegersberg R. Liver metastases of neuroendocrine tumours; early reduction of tumour load to improve life expectancy. *World J Surg Oncol* 2006;4:35.
- 97. Ruszniewski P, O'Toole D. Ablative therapies for liver metastases of gastroenteropancreatic endocrine tumors. *Neuroendocrinology* 2004;80 Suppl 1:74-8.
- 98. Berber E, Flesher N, Siperstein AE. Laparoscopic radiofrequency ablation of neuroendocrine liver metastases. *World J Surg* 2002;**26**(8):985-90.
- 99. Henn AR, Levine EA, McNulty W, Zagoria RJ. Percutaneous radiofrequency ablation of hepatic metastases for symptomatic relief of neuroendocrine syndromes. *AJR Am J Roentgenol* 2003;**181**(4):1005-10.
- 100. Gillams A, Cassoni A, Conway G, Lees W. Radiofrequency ablation of neuroendocrine liver metastases: the Middlesex experience. *Abdom Imaging* 2005;**30**(4):435-41.
- 101. Berber E, Ari E, Herceg N, Siperstein A. Laparoscopic radiofrequency thermal ablation for unusual hepatic tumors: operative indications and outcomes. *Surg Endosc* 2005;**19**(12):1613-7.
- 102. Choi EA, Abdalla EK. Patient selection and outcome of hepatectomy for noncolorectal non-neuroendocrine liver metastases. *Surg Oncol Clin N Am* 2007;**16**(3):557-77.
- 103. Livraghi T, Goldberg SN, Solbiati L, Meloni F, Ierace T, Gazelle GS. Percutaneous radio-frequency ablation of liver metastases from breast cancer: initial experience in 24 patients. *Radiology* 2001;**220**(1):145-9.
- 104. Pawlik TM, Vauthey JN, Abdalla EK, Pollock RE, Ellis LM, Curley SA. Results of a single-center experience with resection and ablation for sarcoma metastatic to the liver. *Arch Surg* 2006;**141**(6):537-43; discussion 543-4.
- 105. Ambrogi MC, Lucchi M, Dini P, et al. Percutaneous radiofrequency ablation of lung tumours: results in the mid-term. *Eur J Cardiothorac Surg* 2006;**30**(1):177-83.
- 106. Vlastos G, Verkooijen HM. Minimally invasive approaches for diagnosis and treatment of early-stage breast cancer. *Oncologist* 2007;**12**(1):1-10.
- 107. Dixon E, Pasieka JL. Functioning and nonfunctioning neuroendocrine tumors of the pancreas. *Curr Opin Oncol* 2007;**19**(1):30-5.
- 108. Bland KL, Gass J, Klimberg VS. Radiofrequency, cryoablation, and other modalities for breast cancer ablation. *Surg Clin North Am* 2007;**87**(2):539-50, xii.
- 109. Lovisolo JA, Legramandi CP, Fonte A. Thermal ablation of small renal tumors-present status. *ScientificWorldJournal* 2007;**7**:756-67.

- 110. Ghanem I. The management of osteoid osteoma: updates and controversies. *Curr Opin Pediatr* 2006;**18**(1):36-41.
- 111. Callstrom MR, Charboneau JW. Percutaneous ablation: safe, effective treatment of bone tumors. *Oncology (Williston Park)* 2005;**19**(11 Suppl 4):22-6.
- 112. Agnese DM, Burak WE, Jr. Ablative approaches to the minimally invasive treatment of breast cancer. *Cancer J* 2005;**11**(1):77-82.
- 113. Tabuse K. A new operative procedure of hepatic surgery using a microwave tissue coagulator. *Nippon Geka Hokan* 1979;**48**(2):160-72.
- 114. Tabuse K. Basic knowledge of a microwave tissue coagulator and its clinical applications. *J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg* 1998;**5**(2):165-72.
- 115. Dodd GD, 3rd, Soulen MC, Kane RA, et al. Minimally invasive treatment of malignant hepatic tumors: at the threshold of a major breakthrough. *Radiographics* 2000;**20**(1):9-27.
- 116. Izzo F. Other thermal ablation techniques: microwave and interstitial laser ablation of liver tumors. *Ann Surg Oncol* 2003;**10**(5):491-7.
- 117. Wright AS, Lee FT, Jr., Mahvi DM. Hepatic microwave ablation with multiple antennae results in synergistically larger zones of coagulation necrosis. *Ann Surg Oncol* 2003;**10**(3):275-83.
- 118. Simon CJ, Dupuy DE, Mayo-Smith WW. Microwave ablation: principles and applications. *Radiographics* 2005;**25 Suppl 1:**S69-83.
- 119. Tanaka K, Shimada H, Nagano Y, Endo I, Sekido H, Togo S. Outcome after hepatic resection versus combined resection and microwave ablation for multiple bilobar colorectal metastases to the liver. *Surgery* 2006;**139**(2):263-73.
- 120. Rothstein KD. Percutaneous microwave coagulation therapy: another option for the treatment of hepatic metastases. *Am J Gastroenterol* 1999;**94**(2):299-300.
- 121. Seki S, Sakaguchi H, Iwai S, et al. Five-year survival of patients with hepatocellular carcinoma treated with laparoscopic microwave coagulation therapy. *Endoscopy* 2005;**37**(12):1220-5.
- 122. Dong B, Liang P, Yu X, et al. Percutaneous sonographically guided microwave coagulation therapy for hepatocellular carcinoma: results in 234 patients. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2003;180(6):1547-55.
- 123. Kawamoto C, Ido K, Isoda N, et al. Long-term outcomes for patients with solitary hepatocellular carcinoma treated by laparoscopic microwave coagulation. *Cancer* 2005;**103**(5):985-93.

- 124. Itamoto T, Katayama K, Fukuda S, et al. Percutaneous microwave coagulation therapy for primary or recurrent hepatocellular carcinoma: long-term results. *Hepatogastroenterology* 2001;**48**(41):1401-5.
- 125. Aramaki M, Kawano K, Ohno T, et al. Microwave coagulation therapy for unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma. *Hepatogastroenterology* 2004;**51**(60):1784-7.
- 126. Shimada S, Hirota M, Beppu T, et al. Complications and management of microwave coagulation therapy for primary and metastatic liver tumors. *Surg Today* 1998;**28**(11):1130-7.
- 127. Shibata T, Iimuro Y, Yamamoto Y, et al. Small hepatocellular carcinoma: comparison of radio-frequency ablation and percutaneous microwave coagulation therapy. *Radiology* 2002;**223**(2):331-7.
- 128. Ohmoto K, Yoshioka N, Tomiyama Y, et al. Radiofrequency ablation versus percutaneous microwave coagulation therapy for small hepatocellular carcinomas: a retrospective comparative study. *Hepatogastroenterology* 2007;**54**(76):985-9.
- 129. Ohmoto K, Yoshioka N, Tomiyama Y, et al. Thermal ablation therapy for hepatocellular carcinoma: comparison between radiofrequency ablation and percutaneous microwave coagulation therapy. *Hepatogastroenterology* 2006;**53**(71):651-4.
- 130. Lu MD, Xu HX, Xie XY, et al. Percutaneous microwave and radiofrequency ablation for hepatocellular carcinoma: a retrospective comparative study. J Gastroenterol 2005;40(11):1054-60.
- 131. Bown SG. Phototherapy in tumors. World J Surg 1983;7(6):700-9.
- 132. Nikfarjam M, Christophi C. Interstitial laser thermotherapy for liver tumours. *Br J Surg* 2003;**90**(9):1033-47.
- 133. Vogl TJ, Straub R, Eichler K, Sollner O, Mack MG. Colorectal carcinoma metastases in liver: laser-induced interstitial thermotherapy--local tumor control rate and survival data. *Radiology* 2004;**230**(2):450-8.
- 134. Christophi C, Nikfarjam M, Malcontenti-Wilson C, Muralidharan V. Long-term survival of patients with unresectable colorectal liver metastases treated by percutaneous interstitial laser thermotherapy. *World J Surg* 2004;**28**(10):987-94.
- 135. Pacella CM, Bizzarri G, Magnolfi F, et al. Laser thermal ablation in the treatment of small hepatocellular carcinoma: results in 74 patients. *Radiology* 2001;**221**(3):712-20.
- 136. Kennedy JE, Ter Haar GR, Cranston D. High intensity focused ultrasound: surgery of the future? *Br J Radiol* 2003;**76**(909):590-9.

- 137. Clement GT. Perspectives in clinical uses of high-intensity focused ultrasound. *Ultrasonics* 2004;**42**(10):1087-93.
- 138. Kennedy JE, Wu F, ter Haar GR, et al. High-intensity focused ultrasound for the treatment of liver tumours. *Ultrasonics* 2004;**42**(1-9):931-5.
- 139. Wu F, Wang ZB, Chen WZ, et al. Extracorporeal high intensity focused ultrasound ablation in the treatment of patients with large hepatocellular carcinoma. *Ann Surg Oncol* 2004;**11**(12):1061-9.
- 140. Wu F, Wang ZB, Chen WZ, et al. Advanced hepatocellular carcinoma: treatment with high-intensity focused ultrasound ablation combined with transcatheter arterial embolization. *Radiology* 2005;**235**(2):659-67.
- 141. Seifert JK, Achenbach T, Heintz A, Bottger TC, Junginger T. Cryotherapy for liver metastases. *Int J Colorectal Dis* 2000;**15**(3):161-6.
- 142. Huang A, McCall JM, Weston MD, et al. Phase I study of percutaneous cryotherapy for colorectal liver metastasis. *Br J Surg* 2002;**89**(3):303-10.
- 143. Iannitti DA, Heniford T, Hale J, Grundfest-Broniatowski S, Gagner M. Laparoscopic cryoablation of hepatic metastases. *Arch Surg* 1998;**133**(9):1011-5.
- 144. Seifert JK, Stewart GJ, Hewitt PM, Bolton EJ, Junginger T, Morris DL. Interleukin-6 and tumor necrosis factor-alpha levels following hepatic cryotherapy: association with volume and duration of freezing. *World J Surg* 1999;**23**(10):1019-26.
- 145. Seifert JK, Morris DL. World survey on the complications of hepatic and prostate cryotherapy. *World J Surg* 1999;**23**(2):109-13; discussion 113-4.
- 146. Seifert JK, Junginger T. Cryotherapy for liver tumors: current status, perspectives, clinical results, and review of literature. *Technol Cancer Res Treat* 2004;3(2):151-63.
- 147. Seifert JK, Springer A, Baier P, Junginger T. Liver resection or cryotherapy for colorectal liver metastases: a prospective case control study. *Int J Colorectal Dis* 2005;**20**(6):507-20.
- 148. Sotsky TK, Ravikumar TS. Cryotherapy in the treatment of liver metastases from colorectal cancer. *Semin Oncol* 2002;**29**(2):183-91.
- 149. Kerkar S, Carlin AM, Sohn RL, et al. Long-term follow up and prognostic factors for cryotherapy of malignant liver tumors. *Surgery* 2004;**136**(4):770-9.
- 150. Jungraithmayr W, Burger D, Olschewski M, Eggstein S. Cryoablation of malignant liver tumors: results of a single center study. *Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int* 2005;**4**(4):554-60.
- 151. Zhou XD, Tang ZY. Cryotherapy for primary liver cancer. *Semin Surg Oncol* 1998;**14**(2):171-4.

- 152. Shiina S, Teratani T, Obi S, Hamamura K, Koike Y, Omata M. Percutaneous ethanol injection therapy for liver tumors. *Eur J Ultrasound* 2001;**13**(2):95-106.
- 153. Lin XD, Lin LW. Local injection therapy for hepatocellular carcinoma. *Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int* 2006;**5**(1):16-21.
- 154. Huo TI, Huang YH, Wu JC, Lee PC, Chang FY, Lee SD. Comparison of percutaneous acetic acid injection and percutaneous ethanol injection for hepatocellular carcinoma in cirrhotic patients: a prospective study. *Scand J Gastroenterol* 2003;**38**(7):770-8.
- 155. Lin SM, Lin CJ, Lin CC, Hsu CW, Chen YC. Randomised controlled trial comparing percutaneous radiofrequency thermal ablation, percutaneous ethanol injection, and percutaneous acetic acid injection to treat hepatocellular carcinoma of 3 cm or less. *Gut* 2005;**54**(8):1151-6.
- 156. Huang GT, Lee PH, Tsang YM, et al. Percutaneous ethanol injection versus surgical resection for the treatment of small hepatocellular carcinoma: a prospective study. *Ann Surg* 2005;**242**(1):36-42.
- 157. Livraghi T, Vettori C, Lazzaroni S. Liver metastases: results of percutaneous ethanol injection in 14 patients. *Radiology* 1991;**179**(3):709-12.
- 158. Giovannini M. Percutaneous alcohol ablation for liver metastasis. *Semin Oncol* 2002;**29**(2):192-5.
- 159. Ikeda M, Okada S, Ueno H, Okusaka T, Kuriyama H. Radiofrequency ablation and percutaneous ethanol injection in patients with small hepatocellular carcinoma: a comparative study. *Jpn J Clin Oncol* 2001;**31**(7):322-6.
- 160. Kurokohchi K, Watanabe S, Masaki T, et al. Comparison between combination therapy of percutaneous ethanol injection and radiofrequency ablation and radiofrequency ablation alone for patients with hepatocellular carcinoma. *World J Gastroenterol* 2005;**11**(10):1426-32.
- 161. Lencioni RA, Allgaier HP, Cioni D, et al. Small hepatocellular carcinoma in cirrhosis: randomized comparison of radio-frequency thermal ablation versus percutaneous ethanol injection. *Radiology* 2003;**228**(1):235-40.
- 162. Lin SM, Lin CJ, Lin CC, Hsu CW, Chen YC. Radiofrequency ablation improves prognosis compared with ethanol injection for hepatocellular carcinoma < or =4 cm. *Gastroenterology* 2004;**127**(6):1714-23.
- 163. Shiina S, Teratani T, Obi S, et al. A randomized controlled trial of radiofrequency ablation with ethanol injection for small hepatocellular carcinoma. *Gastroenterology* 2005;**129**(1):122-30.
- 164. Adam R, Hagopian EJ, Linhares M, et al. A comparison of percutaneous cryosurgery and percutaneous radiofrequency for unresectable hepatic malignancies. *Arch Surg* 2002;**137**(12):1332-9; discussion 1340.

- 165. Pereira PL. Actual role of radiofrequency ablation of liver metastases. *Eur Radiol* 2007.
- 166. Stippel DL, Brochhagen HG, Arenja M, Hunkemoller J, Holscher AH, Beckurts KT. Variability of size and shape of necrosis induced by radiofrequency ablation in human livers: a volumetric evaluation. *Ann Surg Oncol* 2004;**11**(4):420-5.
- 167. Harrison LE, Koneru B, Baramipour P, et al. Locoregional recurrences are frequent after radiofrequency ablation for hepatocellular carcinoma. *J Am Coll Surg* 2003;**197**(5):759-64.
- 168. Mulier S, Ni Y, Miao Y, et al. Size and geometry of hepatic radiofrequency lesions. *Eur J Surg Oncol* 2003;**29**(10):867-78.
- 169. Kim SK, Rhim H, Kim YS, et al. Radiofrequency thermal ablation of hepatic tumors: pitfalls and challenges. *Abdom Imaging* 2005;**30**(6):727-33.
- 170. Hotta N, Fukuzawa Y, Ayada M, et al. A case of hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) treated with radiofrequency ablation (RFA) using 4D real-time ultrasound system. *Hepatogastroenterology* 2005;**52**(64):1224-7.
- 171. Tarantino L, Francica G, Esposito F, et al. Seeding from hepatocellular carcinoma after percutaneous ablation: color Doppler ultrasound findings. *Abdom Imaging* 2006;**31**(1):69-77.
- 172. Meloni MF, Livraghi T, Filice C, Lazzaroni S, Calliada F, Perretti L. Radiofrequency ablation of liver tumors: the role of microbubble ultrasound contrast agents. *Ultrasound Q* 2006;**22**(1):41-7.
- 173. Solbiati L, Ierace T, Tonolini M, Cova L. Guidance and monitoring of radiofrequency liver tumor ablation with contrast-enhanced ultrasound. *Eur J Radiol* 2004;**51** Suppl:S19-23.
- 174. Kim CK, Choi D, Lim HK, et al. Therapeutic response assessment of percutaneous radiofrequency ablation for hepatocellular carcinoma: utility of contrast-enhanced agent detection imaging. *Eur J Radiol* 2005;**56**(1):66-73.
- 175. Limanond P, Zimmerman P, Raman SS, Kadell BM, Lu DS. Interpretation of CT and MRI after radiofrequency ablation of hepatic malignancies. *AJR Am J Roentgenol* 2003;**181**(6):1635-40.
- 176. Komorizono Y, Oketani M, Sako K, et al. Risk factors for local recurrence of small hepatocellular carcinoma tumors after a single session, single application of percutaneous radiofrequency ablation. *Cancer* 2003;**97**(5):1253-62.
- 177. Chow DH, Sinn LH, Ng KK, et al. Radiofrequency ablation for hepatocellular carcinoma and metastatic liver tumors: a comparative study. *J Surg Oncol* 2006;**94**(7):565-71.

- 178. Ghanamah M, Berber E, Siperstein A. Pattern of carcinoembryonic antigen drop after laparoscopic radiofrequency ablation of liver metastasis from colorectal carcinoma. *Cancer* 2006;**107**(1):149-53.
- 179. Scaife CL, Curley SA. Complication, local recurrence, and survival rates after radiofrequency ablation for hepatic malignancies. *Surg Oncol Clin N Am* 2003;**12**(1):243-55.
- 180. Poon RT, Ng KK, Lam CM, et al. Learning curve for radiofrequency ablation of liver tumors: prospective analysis of initial 100 patients in a tertiary institution. Ann Surg 2004;239(4):441-9.
- 181. Glaiberman CB, Pilgram TK, Brown DB. Patient factors affecting thermal lesion size with an impedance-based radiofrequency ablation system. J Vasc Interv Radiol 2005;16(10):1341-8.
- 182. Decadt B, Siriwardena AK. Radiofrequency ablation of liver tumours: systematic review. *Lancet Oncol* 2004;**5**(9):550-60.
- 183. Lin SM, Lin CJ, Chung HJ, Hsu CW, Peng CY. Power rolloff during interactive radiofrequency ablation can enhance necrosis when treating hepatocellular carcinoma. *AJR Am J Roentgenol* 2003;**180**(1):151-7.
- 184. Frieser M, Haensler J, Schaber S, et al. Radiofrequency ablation of liver tumors: how to enlarge the necrotic zones? *Eur Surg Res* 2004;**36**(6):357-61.
- 185. Finch GJ, Fosh B, Maddern G. Direct Current Electrolysis for the Local Ablation of Liver Metastases. In *Habib, NA(ed). Multi-Treatment Modalities of Liver Tumours* 2002:269-292. Kluwer Academic/Plenum Publishers New York.
- 186. Humphrey CE, Seal EH. Biophysical approach toward tumor regression in mice. *Science* 1959;**130**(3372):388-90.
- 187. Samuelsson L. Electrolysis and surgery in experimental tumours in the rat. *Acta Radiol Diagn (Stockh)* 1981;**22**(2):129-31.
- 188. Samuelsson L, Jonsson L. Electrolytic destruction of tissue in the normal lung of the pig. *Acta Radiol Diagn (Stockh)* 1981;**22**(1):9-14.
- 189. Schauble MK, Habal MB, Gullick HD. Inhibition of experimental tumor growth in hamsters by small direct currents. *Arch Pathol Lab Med* 1977;**101**(6):294-7.
- 190. Habal MB. Effect of applied dc currents on experimental tumor growth in rats. *J Biomed Mater Res* 1980;**14**(6):789-801.
- 191. David SL, Absolom DR, Smith CR, Gams J, Herbert MA. Effect of low level direct current on in vivo tumor growth in hamsters. *Cancer Res* 1985;**45**(11 Pt 2):5625-31.
- 192. Nilsson E, von Euler H, Berendson J, et al. Electrochemical treatment of tumours. *Bioelectrochemistry* 2000;**51**(1):1-11.

- 193. Samuelsson L, Jonsson L. Electrolyte destruction of lung tissue. Electrochemical aspects. *Acta Radiol Diagn (Stockh)* 1980;**21**(6):711-4.
- 194. Samuelsson L, Olin T, Berg NO. Electrolytic destruction of lung tissue in the rabbit. *Acta Radiol Diagn (Stockh)* 1980;**21**(4):447-54.
- 195. Nordenstrom BEW. Water- Electroosmostic transport over closed electric circuits. In Nordenstrom, BEW. Biological Closed Electric Circuits. 1983:79-92. Nordic Medical Publications Sweden.
- 196. Xin YL. Advances in the treatment of malignant tumours by electrochemical therapy (ECT). *Eur J Surg Suppl* 1994(574):31-5.
- 197. Berry DP, Dennison AR, Ward R, Maddern GJ. Electrolytic ablation of colorectal liver metastases: 1-year histological patient follow-up. *Dig Surg* 2000;**17**(5):518-9.
- 198. Wemyss-Holden SA, de la M Hall P, Robertson GS, Dennison AR, Vanderzon PS, Maddern GJ. The safety of electrolytically induced hepatic necrosis in a pig model. *Aust N Z J Surg* 2000;**70**(8):607-12.
- 199. Wemyss-Holden SA, Robertson GS, Dennison AR, et al. Electrochemical lesions in the rat liver support its potential for treatment of liver tumors. *J Surg Res* 2000;**93**(1):55-62.
- 200. Berry D, Garcea G, Chong C, et al. Systematic reaction to electrolytic treatment of pig livers in vivo. *ANZ J Surg* 2004;**74**(7):586-90.
- 201. Teague BD, Court FG, Morrison CP, Kho M, Wemyss-Holden SA, Maddern GJ. Electrolytic liver ablation is not associated with evidence of a systemic inflammatory response syndrome. *Br J Surg* 2004;**91**(2):178-83.
- 202. Fosh BG, Finch JG, Anthony AA, et al. Use of electrolysis for the treatment of non-resectable hepatocellular carcinoma. *ANZ J Surg* 2003;**73**(12):1068-70.
- 203. Wemyss-Holden SA, Berry DP, Robertson GS, Dennison AR, De La M Hall P, Maddern GJ. Electrolytic ablation as an adjunct to liver resection: Safety and efficacy in patients. *ANZ J Surg* 2002;**72**(8):589-93.
- 204. Fosh BG, Finch JG, Lea M, et al. Use of electrolysis as an adjunct to liver resection. *Br J Surg* 2002;**89**(8):999-1002.
- 205. Metcalfe MS, Mullin EJ, Texler M, Berry DP, Dennison AR, Maddern GJ. The safety and efficacy of radiofrequency and electrolytic ablation created adjacent to large hepatic veins in a porcine model. *Eur J Surg Oncol* 2007;**33**(5):662-7.
- 206. Finch JG, Fosh B, Anthony A, et al. Liver electrolysis: pH can reliably monitor the extent of hepatic ablation in pigs. *Clin Sci (Lond)* 2002;**102**(4):389-95.

- 207. Wemyss-Holden SA, Robertson GS, Dennison AR, Vanderzon PS, Hall PM, Maddern GJ. A new treatment for unresectable liver tumours: long-term studies of electrolytic lesions in the pig liver. *Clin Sci (Lond)* 2000;**98**(5):561-7.
- 208. Lao YH, Ge TG, Zheng XL, et al. Electrochemical therapy for intermediate and advanced liver cancer: a report of 50 cases. *Eur J Surg Suppl* 1994(574):51-3.
- 209. Wang HL. Electrochemical therapy of 74 cases of liver cancer. *Eur J Surg Suppl* 1994(574):55-7.
- 210. Raman SS, Lu DS, Vodopich DJ, Sayre J, Lassman C. Creation of radiofrequency lesions in a porcine model: correlation with sonography, CT, and histopathology. *AJR Am J Roentgenol* 2000;**175**(5):1253-8.
- 211. Robertson GS, Wemyss-Holden SA, Dennison AR, Hall PM, Baxter P, Maddern GJ. Experimental study of electrolysis-induced hepatic necrosis. *Br J Surg* 1998;85(9):1212-6.
- 212. Li X, Zhou X, Guan Y, Wang YX, Scutt D, Gong QY. N-nitrosodiethylamine-induced pig liver hepatocellular carcinoma model: radiological and histopathological studies. *Cardiovasc Intervent Radiol* 2006;**29**(3):420-8.

\*\*\*\*\*